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ABSTRACT

At the core of a world-class system of delivery of
educational services, there must be a comprehensive process for
continual transmission of the best that knowledge synthesis and new
experimentation can offer for utilization procedures and practices.
This idea was expressed by Representative Major R. Owens, committee
chairman, in his opening remarks at a congressional hearing on the
reauthorization of the Office of Educational Research and Improvement
(OERI). Statements from the following persons representing OERI and
various facets of the educational community including research and
development, testing, and educational technology, indicate the shape
that various interests would like the reauthorizing legislation to
take: (1) Diane Ravitch; (2) Thomas Schultz; (3) Edward P. Keller;
(4) Wornie L. Reed; (5) Michael Webb; (6) Michael B. Eisenberg; (7)

Linda Morra; (8) Stanley D. Zenor; (9) Arthur E. Wise; (10) Robert L.
Linn; (11) Preston Kronkosky; and (12) Ann Lieberman. Prepared
statements follow from each of 'these individuals, accompanied by
letters and supplemental materials. The various panelists expressed
concerns about the purposes and fundings of the OERI, as well as its
funding. Information dissemination is a major concern. (SLD)
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HEARING ON REAUTHORIZATION OF THE
OFFICE OF EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH AND
IMPROVEMENT (OERI)

TUESDAY, MARCH 17, 1992

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON SELECT EDUCATION,

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:37 a.m., Room 2261,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Major R. Owens, Chairman,
presiding.

Members present: Representatives Owens and Ballenger.
Staff present: Maria Cuprill, Laurence Peters, Theda Zawaiza,

Wanser Green, Sylvia Hacaj, Braden Goetz, Robert Macdonald,
Sally Lovejoy, and Andy Hartman.

Chairman OWENS. The hearing of the Subcommittee on E'elect
Education will come to order.

This reauthorization of the Office of Educational Research and
Improvement which we are considering today seeks to take a sig-
nificant and critical step forward toward the creation of a world-
class research and development system. The United States of
America is the only remaining world superpower. Education in
America must first be education for world leadership. It must also
be education for ever-increasing productivity to meet world compe-
tition. It must also be education to develop skills, habits and atti-
tudes which allow the world's most diverse population to live to-
gether in law, order, peace and social harmony. These are the ulti-
mate aims and ends of education in America. This is the summary
of the mission of education in America.

Six goals have been set forth as the firs' step toward the realiza-
tion of this mission. The administration has proposed world-class
standards for each of these goals. The administration has proposed
world-class tests to measure the achievement of our students with
respect to each of the goals. Although the administration has not
yet offered a plan for it, it is vitally necessary that we develop a
world-class delivery system with world-class schools and other
world-class educational institutions.

At the core of such a world-class delivery system there must be a
world-class research and development system, a comprehensive
process for the continual transmission of the best that knowledge
synthesis and new experimentation can offer into procedures and
practices for utilization. Research and development must be the lo-
comotive which pulls and guides educational improvement in
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America. The engine, at the heart of this vital and monumental
effort, must be the Federal government. The engine of the educa-
tional research and development locomotive must be the Office of
Educational Research and Improvement.

There are clearly many educational research and development
roles which must be assumed by the private sector and by State
education departments and local education agencies. But the enor-
mity and complexity of this task is such that only the Federal Gov-
ernment has the necessary resources to sustain it. For the sake of
our students at every level, for the sake of our society and civiliza-
tion and our exceptional standard of living, for the sake of our na-
tional greatness and national security, our Federal Government
must not hesitate or equivocate. The Federal Government must
fully accept this responsibility for leadership in the effort to contin-
ually improve our schools through research, development and dis-
semination.

We are a Nation of more than 250 million people, with more
than 15,000 school districts, more than 3,000 colleges and universi-
ties, and more than 50 million students attending some kind of
educational institution from preschool to continuing education. Our
vast national education enterprise expends more than $360 billion.
This enterprise, this Herculean effort, is already unparalleled any-
where in the world. This unique undertaking requiresindeed, it
cannot survive and improve without itthis overwhelming effort
to educate a Nation requires a world-class research and develop-
ment system.

More than a century ago we acted with vision to develop the
land grant colleges, experimental stations and county agentsa
world-class research and development system for agricultural im-
provement. We later developed the National Institutes of Health, a
world-class research and development system for health care. Fol-
lowing World War II we launched the expansion of a world-class
military research and development system which ultimately made
world war unthinkable. When we consider the fact that research
and development has been so overwhelmingly successful in these
modern American efforts, why do we hesitate to structure a world-
class research and development system for the improvement of
education?

Today, we are considering H.R. 4014, which represents a moder-
ate leap forward, a foundation for the expansion of the present in-
adequate system into a construct worthy of the task before us. In-
cremental changes and tinkering at the edges are not permitted
here. We offer the framework for a system, a vehicle fr,r a process,
which is flexible and adaptable but undergirded with enough re-
sources to achieve desirable impacts.

Today's hearing is the continuation of a consensus-seeking proc-
ess. America needs a nonpartisan or a bipartisan approach to the
improvement of education. H.R. 4014 contains new ideas and com-
plex concepts. Productive dialogue and debate will be necessar, to
reach consensus. Today, with the appearance of the administra-
tion's most authoritative representative, we escalate the level and
intensity of our discussion. For the sake of education in this
Nation, let us go forward to a productive conclusion.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Major R. Owens follows:]
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STATEMENT OF HON. MAJOR R. OWENS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE
STATE OF NEW YORE

This reauthorization of the Office of Educational Research and Improvement
which we are considering today seeks to take a significant and critical step forward
toward the creation of a world-class research and development system. The United
States of America is the only remaining world superpower. Education in America
must first be education for world leadership. It must also be education for ever-in-
creasing productivity to meet world competition. It must also be education to devel-
op skills, habits and attitudes which allow the world's most diverse population to
live together in law, order, peace and social harmony. These are the ultimate aims
and ends of education in America. This is the summary of the mission of educationin America.

Six goals have been set forth as the first step toward the realization of this mis-
sion. The administration has proposed world -class standards for each of these goals.
The administration has proposed world-class tests to measure the achievement of
our students with respect to each of the goals. Although the administration has notyet offered a plan for it, it is vitally necessary that we develop a world-class delivery
system with world-class schools and other world-class educational institutions.At the core of such a world-class delivery system there must be a world-class re-
search and development system, a comprehensive process for the continual trans-
mission of the best that knowledge synthesis and new experimentation can offer
into procedures and practices for utilization. Research and development must be thelocomotive which pulls and guides educational improvement in America. The
engine, at the heart of this vital and monumental effort, must be the Federal Gov-
ernment. The engine of the educational research and development locomotive mustbe the Office of Educational Research and Improvement.

There are clearly many educational research and development roles which must
be assumed by the private sector and by State education departments and local edu-
cation agencies. But the enormity and complexity of this task is such that only the
Federal Government has the necessary resources to sustain it. For the sake of our
students at every level, for the sake of our society and civilization and our excep-
tional standard of living, for the sake ofour national greatness and national securi-
ty, our Federal Government must not hesitate or equivocate. The Federal Govern-
ment must fully accept this responsibility for leadership in the effort to continually
improve our schools through research, development and dissemination.

We are a Nation of more than 250 million people, with more than 15,000 school
districts, more than 3,000 colleges and universities, and more than 50 million stu-
dents attending some kind of educational institution from preschool to continuing
education. Our vast national education enterprise expends more than $360 billion.
This enterprise, this Herculean effort, is already unparalleled anywhere in the
v, '.d. This unique undertaking requiresindeed, it cannot survive and improve
without itthis overwhelming effort to educate a Nation requires a world-class re-
search and development system.

More than a century ago we acted with vision to develop the land grant colleges,
experimental stations and county agentsa world-class research and development
system for agricultural improvement. We later developed the I,- ational Institutes ofHealth, a world-class research and development system for hearth care. FollowingWorld War II we launched the expansion of a world-class military research and de-
velopment system which ultimately made world war unthinkable. When we consid-
er the fact that research and development has been so overwhelmingly successful in
these modern American efforts, why do we hesitate to structure a world-class re-
search and development system for the improvement of education?

Today, we are considering H.R. 4014, which represents a moderate leap forward, a
foundation for the expansion of the present inadequate system into a constructworthy of the task before us. Incremental changes and tinkering at the edges are
not permitted here. We offer the framework for a system, a vehicle for a process,which is flexible and adaptable but undergirded with enough resources to achievedesirable i n pacts.

Today's hearing is the continuation of a consensus-seeking process. America needs
a nonpartisan or a bipartisan approach to the improvement of education. H.R. 4014
contains new ideas and complex concepts. Productive dialogue and debate will be
necessary to reach consensus. Today, with the appearance of the administration's
most authoritative representative, we escalate the level and intensity of our discus-sion. For the sake of education in this Nation, let us go forward to a productive con-clusion.

I yield to Mr. Ballenger for an opening statement.
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Mr. BALLENGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don't have an open-
ing statement. I look forward to the witness and her testimony and
appreciate it very much.

Thank you, sir.
Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
For the first time we are pleased to welcome Assistant Secretary

for the Office of Educational Research and Improvement. We look
forward to the continuation of a dialogue that really has already
begun at various levels, and today's testimony, I think, will move
us a great step along the way.

Welcome, Madam Secretary. You may begin.

STATEMENT OF DR. DIANE RAVITCH, ASSISTANT SECRETARY,
OFFICE OF EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH AND IMPROVEMENT, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

Dr. RAVITCH. Thank you, Mr. Owens, Mr. Ballenger. I have ap-
preciated the opportunity to meet with each of you separately, and
also to meet with your staff.

As you know, I have been willing to come to meet with Senators,
Congressmen, staff members, anyone who was willing to hear the
argument on behalf of an improved system of educational R&D. I
appreciate also the invitation to appear today. I have submitted a
written statement, but I have a few things I would like to add to
the written statement.

I would like to open first on a personal note. I have been an edu-
cational researcher for 25 years, an3 I think it's probably fair to
say that I'm a card-carrying member of the AERA. The mason I

say "I think" is that in these last 8 months my life has been so
hectic that I may have allowed my membership to lapse because
my mail goes to New York and I'm no longer living in New York.

I received my Ph.D. in the History of American Education in
1975, and in the years since then have spent my professional life
studying and writing about the problems of American education. I
had, in fact, been studying or writing about them long before I got
a Ph.D., which is why I say I've been doing this for 25 years.

I took this job 8 months agoI was confirmed to this position 8
months agobecause I wanted to do what I could to improve
American education and to strengthen in particular the role of
educational R&D in which I believe passionately. I am committed
to OERI's mission of promoting both equity and excellence for all

children.
Mr. Owens, I am particularly appreciative of your advocacy and

support for educational research and development. Last week I
spoke before the House Appropriations Committee and I told the
committee that if any business spent as little on R&D as we do in
education, that business would soon be bankrupt. In this current
year, the R&D gets nine-tenths of one percent of the Department of
Education's budget. We are seeking a monumental increase, some-
thing in the nature of a 50 percent increase in our budget, which
would bring us up 1.28 percent of the Department's budget. It looks
like a lot, but when you look at it in context of the overall spend-
ing in education, both for the Department and for the Nation, it
really isn't all that much.
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I believe strongly that we must invest in knowledge and We must
invest in improvement. Having said that, I would like to say that I
commend the priorities that you have established in the legislation
that we're discussing today.

I do have some concerns about the legislation and I would like to
share those with you as frankly and as candidly as I have when-
ever I've spoken with you or anyone else. It seems to be a flaw that
people have pointed out to me. They say that I speak too bluntly
and you're not supposed to act that way in Washington. Sir, I
haven't been here very long and I haven't learned how to speak
any way other than from the heart, and I guess I will continue
doing it.

I would like to speak to the issue of politicization because this is
something that has been brought to my attention time and again.
At the time that I agreed to do this and take this job a year ago, I
continued to read in the educational press that OERI was a politi-
cized agency, so I approached the job with a certain amount of
trepidation, not knowing what I would encounter.

Having heard these charges of politicization again and again, I
have taken to asking people if they would give me examples of poli-
ticization. They always tell me something about what happened 10
years ago. I can't do anything about what happened 10 years ago,
so I say to them, "Tell me about something that's happening right
now that I can change." I'm still waiting for someone to give me an
example.

Sir, I believe these charges to be untrue. Repeating them over
and over does not make them true. They're a slander on the dedi-
cated professionals in the Office of Educational Research and Im-
provement. I would say that those who believe in the mission of
educational R&D should cease and desist from saying these things
because the people who work there have in most cases spent 10, 15,
20 and even 30 years promoting educational R&D. They believe in
it. They're hard working people, they're good people, they're sin-
cere people. I think it makes a very unpleasant environment for
them to do their work.

So I'm still waiting for any concrete examples of any instance of
politicization in the Office of Educational Research and Improve-
ment. I will happily make any changes necessary, but I have yet to
get a single example that I can do anything about because, as I
said, I can't help what happened in 32.

Let me speak to my major conceri.s in the legislation. I am very
concerned about the board that would manage this agency. I be-
lieve first of all that the board is too large. I think that the reason
it's too large is because there's an effort to make this board repre-
sentative of a variety of organizations. I personally feel that the
board should be composed of distinguished individuals, people who
have spent their life in educational research and in education prac-
tice, people who have distinguished themselves by their devotion to
the education of all children.

I think it is wrong to make a board, for an agency such as this,
composed of representatives of organizations. In this case it's par-
ticularly wrong because many of the organizations that are sug-
gested in this legislation are organizations that receive funding
from the agency. I think there is a clear conflict of interest to have
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people on the board who are representing organizations that are
funded by the board. I think even the very idea of having a board
composed of organizational representatives is wrong.

No other Federal agency of which I am aware is composed of an
organizational boardnot the National Science Foundation, not
the National Institutes of Health. Both of those agencies have an
advisory board composed of people who have distinguished them-
selves by their work in the field.

Far from assuring independence for research, such a board would
politicize the agency. We would have a board that was "log rolling"
and we would have a board that was ridden with conflicts of inter-
est, either unapparent but nonetheless real. So I feel this is simply
a wrong way to compose a board and it would create untold prob-

lems.
I think the kinds of powers that have been allocated to the board

are also a problem. The board would have all the same powers as
the agency itself. The board would have the powers to give con-
tracts, to award grants, to hold workshops, to hold conferences.
This would lead to incessant conflict between the board and be-
tween the Assistant Secretary, and between the board and the
staff. It would certainly lead to all kinds of confusion. Imagine
coming to Washington to attend a workshop or a conference, and
the question would naturally arise are you at the board's confer-
ence or are you at the agency's conference? Are you at the board's
workshop or are you at the agency's workshop? I see no reason for
this duplication of function. Certainly no business would have a
board of trustees or board of directors that had all the same powers
as the business or the agency itself.

I do believe that OERI should have a board. I think it should be
a board of distinguished individuals who are knowledgeable about
research, knowledgeable about practice, and dedicated to the mis-
sion of the agency.

In studying the legislation and in trying to understand the board,
and trying to analyze my own objections to it, I called various
people in the research field to ask them for their opinion. I spoke
to two of my predecessors, both of whom served in the Carter ad-

ministrationthe only two Democratic predecessors who were Di-
rectors of the National Institute of EducationPatricia Graham,
who was the Director of the National Institute of Education from
1977 to 1979, and T. Michael Timpane, who was the Director of the
National Institute of Education from 1979 to 1981. Pat Graham is
now the president of the Spencer Foundation, and Mike Timpane is
now the president ofTeachers College, Columbia University.

Both Dr. Graham and Dr. Timpane believe that this board, as
presently constituted, would be a very serious problem. In fact, I
think I can quote them. They both said that this board would cause
operational chaos, that it would cause chaos in the agency, and
that it would make it difficult to recruit energetic and talented
people to manage an agency that had so many "masters." I think it
would be difficultIn fact, I can say personally that I would find it
very difficult to function with such a board, and I can't imagine
how anyone else would.

I am also concernedand this is a separate issuewith the
matter of multiplying committees and commissions and advisory
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committees within OERI. At present, OERI has an advisory board,
which I believe will be replaced by the reauthorization process, andI hope it will be a board made up of, as I said, a number of 9 or 11
very distinguished individuals. But in addition to that board, wealso have a board for the National Center for Education Statistics.
We have a board for the first program, and we have the National
Assessment Governing Board. So that's four boards already. I un-derstand the Senate will offer a board for the Office of Technology
which doesn't yet exist. That's five boards. In addition to those fiveboards, this legislation proposes standing committees for each ofthe five institutes.

s We would, if al: of this came to pass, have ten boards, commit-
tees, or board-like entities. I think to have ten committees or tenboards for an organization as small as this one, where we have at
this point less than $250 million devoted to educational R&D, is
overkill. I think the multiplicity of these boards and board-like en-
tities is simply overwhelming for the organization. I think it willlead to more delays, more bureaucracy, more inefficiency, in addi-
tion to which it will be a very expensive drain on the agency's S&E
budget. Each one of these boards, I've been told by staff members
on the Senate side, cost about a million dollars. That million dol-lars comes out of money which ought to be going for the staff of
the agency to do the agency's work. Instead, it will be going to payfor the staff of these four, five, six, ten different boards, with Ithink very little to show for it.

I wanted also to speak briefly to the dissemination proposals in
the bill. My own view of dissemination is that I would hope wecould in the future build on the strengths that we have within the
agency, which in my view is thus far unrealized. We have, I think,
a very strong dissemination system which has yet to be well-coordi-
nated. We have dissemination that comes from our research cen-
ters; we have excellent dissemination coming from many of our tenregional laboratories; we have an outstanding national diffusion
network; we have the ERIC system, which has become an interna-tional model for electronic dissemination; we have our Stir
Schools, which has made a good start in distance learning. I would
like to see this system strengthened and built upon.

We have a proposal this year for an electronic dissemination
system, which we call SMARTLINE, and we're beginning the de-
velopment of distance learning which will build on and enhance
what we have done in the Star Schools program.

I think we have a good system in place. I think we can make it
work much more efficiently than creating a new system. My con-
cern is that if we create a new system and leave our existing
system uncoordinated, we will have two underfunded systems in-stead of one very strong one. I guess I work under the principle of
economy and efficiency that suggests we should take the systemwe've got and make it work, rather than to develop a parallel
system and leave the one without building on the existing one.At any rate, those are my more or less spontaneous comments onthis. As I said, I submitted testimony.

I wish to say, Mr. Owens, again that I'm grateful to you for the
support you have given. I think that I, more than most people inthis city and Nation, are aware of how slender the support for any
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kind of educational R&D is, and I am well aware that you have
become the champion of R&D. So I am very dependent on your
goodwill and hope that we can work together. I hope we will con-
tinue talking about having a consensus process, where wha'..
emerges from the legislation will be a system and a structure than
allows educational R&D to achieve the promise that it holds for
American education. I certainly look forward to working with you,
sir, in making that happen.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Diane Ravitch follows:]

STATEMENT OF DR. DIANE RAVITCH, ASSISTANT SECRETARY, OFFICE OF EDUCATIONAL

RESEARCH AND IMPROVEMENT, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

I welcome this opportunity, Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, to
present the views of the administration on issues relating to the reauthorization of
the Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI). For the reasons stated
below, the administration opposes H.R. 4014 as currently drafted. In particular, we
oppose the provisions dealing with the National Educational Research Policy and
Priorities Board and the proposal for dissemination through the creation of District
Education Agents. Other concerns will be dealt with in a bill report.

First let me say, this subcommittee and the administration are in agreement
about the importance of the Federal role in education research and improvement.
Education research can provide the road maps this Nation needs as it continues its
efforts to provide excellence and equity in education for all. And that agreement
means that we all want to ensure that this vital work is conducted in the most pro-
fessional manner possible. To this end, OERI should have a strong and active advi-
sory board. That Board should comprise the best minds available to assist the Secre-
tary in planning the research and improvement program.

Both the subcommittee and the administration acknowledge similar objectives in
this reauthorization of the Office of Educational Research and Improvement. The
need for creating and sustaining a comprehensive, long-term agenda to guide the
Federal investment in educational research is a goal which we all agree should be
addressed in this reauthorization. Additionally, that agenda should identify funding
priorities, establish criteria to determine the success of investments made to imple-
ment that agenda, and be subject to periodic review. The administration also recog-
nizes and concurs with the subcommittee's efforts to expand the Federal Govern-
ment's investment in research by varying the mix of funding mechanisms and re-
cipients. The need to strengthen dissemination to inspire teaching and learning for
all students is a common goal shared by the administration and the members of this
subcommittee. However, we disagree on the methods of achieving these objectives,
and we hope to convince the members of the subcommittee of the need to make the
appropriate changes to H.R. 4014.

The National Education Research Policy and Priorities Board as proposed in H.R.
4014 has a number of strengths. I am pleased that the reports to be required would
be done by the Secretary with advice from the Board and not by the Board itself.
The Secretary is the one responsible and accountable for the administration of the
Department; boards are advisory. There remain, however, disagreements on matters
of principle about the composition and functioning of the proposed Board.

The proposed Board does not ensure that the advice needed will be available. In
the first place, the proposed Board is too large. With 20 regular members and nine
ex officio, non-voting members, the Board is unwieldy. There is no apparent reason
for so large a Board other than to ensure that the membership of the Board reflects
organizations or associations of constituents. Such a principle is not necessarily the
correct one to apply in the case of an advisory board, especially for reser rch work.

In the second place, the proposed Board will add a layer of bureaucracy that will
make the work of OERI less efficient. No business is run by its board of directors,
nor is any large government agency. The nature of this Boardits size and

werswill cause people to wonder who is in charge.
In the third place, the proposed Board, by its very composition, will be highly po-

litica!, for its members will be representatives of interest groups, many of whose
members are recipients of funding from this agency, and in some cases the organize-
tv..rig themselves are. Such a Board would politicize the agency at the highest levels.
Me potential for"log-rolling" and conflicts of interest are obvious. Groups and asso-
ciat;ons by definition represent distinct interests.

...
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It is not the groups and associations per se that should be represented, but rather
the best thinking that can be found. What is needed to help ensure the professional
quality of OERI's work are individuals with experience in education research and
individuals whose work is affected by that research. The various National Institutes
of Health each have a board that is selected, not by virtue of membership in organi-
zations, but on the basis of individual qualifications. By analogy, an advisory board
for OERI should comprise individuals with proven expertise in education research,
individuals who are practitioners and policymakers in education, and individuals
who have demonstrated concern for the education of all children.

Of course, individuals also face real and possible conflicts of interest. Existing law
requires individuals to identify any potential conflicts and to recuse themselves
from any deliberations in which there is direct or apparent conflict of interest. How-
ever, if Board membership is based on a principle of organizational representation,
there would be virtually no matter before the Board which did not raise potential
conflict with the interests of such organization.

I also object to certain responsibilities assigned in H.R. 4014 to the Board that
impinge on the Secretary's authority and accountability in managing the affairs of
the Department. A well-constituted advisory Board for the whole of OERI should
advise the Secretary on all matters affecting the conduct of OERI. The proposed
Board would, however, be the sole source for nominations of candidates for heading
the Institutes. The Secretary would be required to submit to the Board for approval
proposed actions for any grants and contracts exceeding $500,000. Additionally, the
Board would have the authority to sponsor conferences and workshops. Such author-
ity hinders the latitude and discretion of the Secretary to carry out the long-term
research agenda of the Office of Educational Research and Improvement and
unduly interferes with the Secretary's responsibility and accountability.

In this regard, I note that one of the powers of the proposed Board is to establish
standards for peer review. I believe it important that an advisory Board for OERI
play a role in the development of such standards and that the Board regularly
review the overall operations to see that they are in conformity with those stand-
ards. But that role should be advisory in order to preserve the important principle
of Executive Branch responsibility and accountability. Accordingly, I urge that a
strong role be established for the Board in so advising and reviewing for the Secre-
tary the development and implementation of the highest professional standards for
the conduct of the work in OERI.

I am also concerned about the proliferation of boards, or board-like entities, for
virtually all functions in OERI. As I understand it, each proposed Institute will
have such a "mini-board" constituted as a "standing committee" of the Board with
additional members from outside the Board. What rationale can there be for such
multiplication of entities? If all activities are directly overseen by a board whose
sole purpose is to look at that activity, more time is likely to be spent dealing with
that entity than in conducting the work for which the unit has been established.

Therefore, I urge that the Board be reduced in size to no more than 11, and that
members be selected by the Secretary on the basis of expertise and proven achieve-
ment in education research, education practice and policy, and proven concern and
involvement with education for all children.

Another serious concern is with the proposals for improving dissemination. The
question of how best to address the in.provement of OERI's dissemination activities
has occupied me since coming to the agency last July. My answer is, basically, that
we should build on the strengths of what we have and look for the ways that elec-
tronic technologies can be used to enhance our efforts.

With our Labs, ERIC, NDN, and Star Schools, we have the fundamental elements
of a comprehensive and effective dissemination system. Over the past year, these
programs, along with Centers have developed a cooperative program to ensure that
the results from research programs and the experience in the field are widely
shared with one another. An electronic network is being established to enhance this
collaboration. While such a network increases our capacity to communicate among
ourselves, we need now to focus on expanding our reach to the ultimate users of
knowledge and information about education: teachers, parents, administrators, and
policymakers.

We must also find ways to wed the strengths of each component to the strengths
of the others. H.R. 4014 does not do this.

The plain fact is that with human networks, our reach will always be limited. The
proposal in the House bill for District Education Agents suffers from this inherent
limitation of direct human contact. As I understand the intent of the proposal for
such agents and for learning grant institutions, their purpose is to address the
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ids of some of the poorest districts in our country. That the Federal Government
a role to play in assisting those most disadvantaged is unquestionable.

klthough disadvantaged, such communities know best what their needs are. The
-hers, parents, and leaders of those communities are the ones to directly address
problems, not outside experts. The District Education Agents and Learning
it Institutions would create another layer of administration that would be un-
ssary and counterproductive. The money would be better spent on enhancing

d improving existing dissemination programs.
Modern technologies provide us new tools to carry out our work. By using such

technologies, we respect local autonomy so vital in our national life and provide a
way for the Federal Government to assist the disadvantaged.

Mr. Chairman, I have already had the opportunity to speak with both you and the
ranking minority member about a proposal for SMARTLINE (Sources for Materials
and Research about Teaching and Learning for the Improvement of Nationwide
Education). We envision SMARTLINE as an electronic network linking people en-
gaged in teaching and learning, wherever they are, to the best information and ma-
terial on how real improvement can occur. Our plans call for the development of a
"smart system," one that can take queries in ordinary language e.g., "How do I
help my student with division by fractions?"and give back substantive answers,
examples, and sample lessons.

SMARTLINE can be conceived of as a massive highway system that will provide
first-class service for all schools and districts. As things stand now, rich districts are
already "wiring up," building their own systems. We need a national system to pro-
vide broad and democratic access to information. Our vision of SMARTLINE is to
provide access for all the kinds of reliable information and data needed to improve
education.

Enhancing our work in dissemination by using modern communicatic^s technol-
ogies is, in my judgment, the best way to answer to the responsibility the Federal
Government has for supporting States and communities in seeing that genuine edu-
cational opportunity is afforded all students. Focusing resources on solid research
and new means of sharing knowledge and experience with the States and local com-
munities is, I believe, a far more effective approach to aid disadvantaged communi-
ties than expending additional moneys for yet another layer of agents and institu-
tions.

Although the bill would authorize $144.5 million for Section 405 activities in 1993
and the administration only requested $115 million, we strongly object to the bill's
distribution of the authorized funds. Whereas we requested $23 million for dissemi-
nation activities, including ERIC, that would be authorized under Section 405C, the
bill would authorize only $17 million. We requested $60 million for the variety of
activities that would be authorized under Section 405B, but the bill would authorize
only $36.5 million, which would include set-asides for the Board and a State-by-State
poll.

The administration appreciates the attention that the subcommittee has given to
the reauthorization of the Office of Educational Research and Improvement. I look
forward to working with the members of this subcommittee to fashion the best bill
possible.

I understand the Department of Justice is reviewing the bill and has constitution-
al concerns regarding the appointment and functions of the Board and the qualifica-
tions of entities that would be eligible for grants. They will submit a separate com-
munication to the committee.

I welcome your questions.

Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Well, Madam Secretary, first I think we have a problem with

just our reading of the bill, the language of the bill, and we need to
spend more time clarifying what we mean. I can't find some of the
same things you find in the bill.

We don't have a proposal that the board have the same powers
as the staff, as the executive of the agency. That's not in there. I
don't know where it is. Maybe you can show it to me if you can
find it.

I alst, have a problem with comments from Dr. Graham and Dr.
Timpane. I prepared a letter in response to their letter, where I
saidquoting from the letter"When you spoke with Laurence
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Peters of my staff on the afternoon of Friday, March 13, 1992"
just last Friday "you relayed some of your concerns but conceded
that you had never actually read the text of H.R. 4014, the pro-
posed reauthorization legislation, and were basing your remarks on
a secc,o.d-hand report of its content."

Given the short time since that conversation in your letter, as
well as the fact that you make no specific references to the bill's
language, I assume that you still have not had the opportunity to
review H.R. 4014. So I would hope we first read the bill and for-
ward copies of the bill to Dr. Timpane and Dr. Graham. We at least
should start with an understanding of what is said in the actual
language of the bill.

The second problem, of course, if there's a basic disagreement on
the role of boards, the developmental approach to management,
then we have to discuss that. If you have contempt for that kind of
input, as you show when you say that you want to use all of the
money to finance the people who do the agency's work, as if the
boards would not do the agency's work. Every board means more
inefficiency, you say. You can't see boards making agencies more
efficient. We have just the opposite concern.

We have no problem with your call for distinguished individuals
to be on the board. Those representative groups that we have as
constituentsand we're all connected in this day and age, every-
body in the educatiol_ field, in one way or another. We don't want
any inactive people. So, if they're active, they're going to be on
some board somewhere which is receiving a Federal grant, or they
may have a job which relates U. a Federal grant, or if they don't
have it now, they're looking forward to it in the future, or they've
had it in the past. So we're all going to be connected. Our concern
is that you create a board that will have as broad a representation
as possible, so that there's checks and balances and you avoid
having any one interest group predominate because they're all rep-
resented.

They should be represented by distinguished individuals. The
language of the bill calls for these groups to nominate people. We
can establish standards for those people nominated to make sure
that they are distinguished individuals. But communication is what
we're seeking. We want the groups to nominate a distinguished
persona scholar, resear,ther, whateverthat will communicate
with them and they have a consistent point of view. So all these
various viewpoints together will allow us to reach some kind of bal-

. anced consensus. The purpose is to seek constructive consensus and
to do it effectively and efficiently. If they're not effecti- they
don't move forward.

The bill makes it clear that the Secretary can move forward. You
or any future Assistant Secretary would not be hampered b; a
board who can't make decisions. If they don't arrive at conclusions,
you can go forward.

Let me ask you one question before I go any further. Is the testi-
mony you presented a representation of your personal viewpoint,
or is it the administration's viewpoint?

Dr. RAVITCH. It's my viewpoint, sir, and it's also the administra-
tion's. Any testimony that I submit is cleared through the Office of
Legislation, but it's mine initially.



12

hairman OWENS. Was it cleared through the Office of Manage-
It and Budget?

RAVITCH. I really don't know. I would assume so.
hairman OWENS. It was not cleared by the Office of Manage-
t and Budget?

tr. RAVITCH. (conferring) Yes, it was. The testimony was written
ny office, sir.

Chairman OWENS. But it's cleared by the Office of Management
.d Budget?
Dr. RAVITCH. Yes.
Chairman OWENS. It has to be approved by OMB.
Dr. RAVITCH. Yes, sir. I'm an officer of this administration.
Chairman OWENS. Which is the case of all Executive witnesses

who come before us.
Dr. RAVITCH. That's correct, sir.
Chairman OWENS. H.R. 4014 proposes a policymaking board

which will have specifically proscribed responsibilities and limited
jurisdiction. It will operate openly with continual public scrutiny.
On the other hand, the Office of Management and Budget seems to
have infinite powers, unlimited jurisdiction, and operates in secret.
It is like a policymaking body that everybody has to get approval
from.

Who are the decison-makers at OMB? What are their qualifica-
tions? What data bases do these grand censors utilize when they
approve or disapprove the actions of all officials of the Executive
branch or government?

Are the directives of OMB issued only after careful studies have
been conducted? Are their conclusions influenced by reviews or
written comments from interested scholars and practitioners? Have
these powerful persons, who grant or deny final approvals on testi-
mony, made any site visits or held any hearings?

How far beyond matters of budget and management does OMB
intrude? Does OMB dictate long-range planning, goals and prior-
ities? Can OMB veto day-to-day operational decisions? Is there any
written document which details the parameters of power for this
giant, invisible octopus?

The OMB is required approval of the testimony of witnesses of
the Executive branch is a graphic example of the involvement of
the Office of the Assistant Secretary, like all of the others, with a
policymaking body. But in this case, the Assistant Secretary is
forced to acquiesce to a faceless set of decision-makers far removed
from the jurisdiction over which they exercise great power.

In stark contrast to OMB, H.R. 4014 proposes a diverse, highly
visible body of experts respected by their peers, with certified train-
ing, experience and other legitimate, recognized credentials. Is not
such a highly visible public group des:red over the OMB's polyglot
collection of invisible MBA's, accountants, statisticians and whoev-
er may be there?

Dr. RAVITCH. Sir, if I may respond to some of your comments, Dr.
Graham and Dr. Timpane did read H.R. 4014 because, in speaking
to probably a dozen people in the field, each of them asked me for
a copy of the legislation and I sent them copies of your legislation,
as I have to many other people. So I'm sure that they read it.



iSAy

13

They're both scholars and they would not have commented without
reading the legislation.

Chairman OWENS. I can only relate to you what Dr. Graham
stated to my counsel.

Dr. RAVITCH. Okay. I know that she does have a copy of the legis-
lation. I didn't see her read it, so I can't speak to that.

I would also like to say that I do not have contempt for boards. I
have been on boards. I served on the board of the New York Public
Library for several years with Dr. Gregorian. I served on the board
of Encyclopedia Britannica, which is a far larger enterprise than
the Office of Educational Research and Improvement. I have the
greatest respect for the work of boards.

I do think, though, that in one of the smallest agencies in the
Federal Government, having ten boards is a bit much, sir. I do be-
lieve that most of my time, as well as the time of many of the
people who are in supervisory roles, would be spent going to board
meetings. 1 don't think this is a good use of our time.

In terms of the composition of the board, I would like to have
exactly what you describe, in terms of people who are distin-
guished, people who are recognized in their field, people who can
bring their insight and their wisdom and their judgment to the
work of the agency. I do not think they should be nominated by
interest groups. I think this is a politicization of the agency. It's
not done in NSF, it's not done in the National Institutes of Health.
I have been unable to find a Federal agency whose board is com-
posed of people who have been nominated by interest groups, ane
certainly not by interest groups who receive money.

I mean, taking the Chief State School Officers as a single exam-
ple, which is one of the organizations that you would have nomi-
nating a representative, the Chief State School Officers has been
the single award winner of all of the NAG-B contracts for the con-
sensus process. There's an obvious conflict of interest to have them
represented on the board. I could go down the list and almost every
other group that you have suggested has a conflict of interest. I
think this is a disastrous thing to do to a Federal agency, sir, if I
may say so.

I would like to have exactly the same people you would like to
have, and I would like to have them there as free agents, not
having to report to the group that nominated them, not having to
feel that they're there because they were nominated by a group but
knowing they were selected solely because they're distinguished in
their field. I mean, I'm a member of many of the same organiza-
tions that you put on that list, but I don't feel I'm there because of
the organization.

As for OMB clearance, I would say I have never had a problem
with OMB. I have never had my language changed by OMB. Some-
times suggestion; have come back to me about numbers that I was
not aware of, in which I looked more closely and said they wr '9
right. I have never been vetoed or censored by OMB. I hay( not
found it to be an oppressive power but have found it to be a use'', tl
check.

As far as our budget goes, I requested an enormous increase in
the funding for educational R&D, and you may have noticed that
OERI this year has a request in for a 54 percent increase, the big-
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gest increase, as far as I know, of any Federal agency in the entire
government. So I'm not in a position to complain about OMB.

My own feeling is, if you come in with a strong case and you
make it, you can persuade anybody. I'm hoping I can persuade you,
sir. I don t know if I'm going to be able to.

Chairman OWENS. I wasn't attempting to evaluate OMB. I didn't
say they were an oppressive power. They may or may not be.
That's not what I said. I said they are an invisible power. We don't
know what their credentials are, and they do have veto power over
what you do and what you say.

Dr. RAVITCH. Right.
Chairman OWENS. You say you have served on boards, as most of

us have. I have served on boards and would offer for the record
that mos;.. of the boards I have served on have been too weak and
too irrelevant. That's one of the problems with American institu-
tions.

In the last position you held as an administratornot the last
time you served as a board member, but as an administratorwhat
was your relationship as chief executive with the policymaking
body of the agency, corporation, center, "think tank", bureau or
whatever? What was the budget of that agency and how many em-
ployees did the agency have? What percentage of these employees
were scientists or academicians? Over what period of time, for how
many years, did the mission of the agency extend? Who were the
beneficiaries of the research products of the agency?

In other words, we are concerned about the scope and breadth
and depth of tne mission of OERI, and whereas it's a small agency
in the Federal Government now, we are hoping it won't remain
such a small agency. So we would like to have the benefit of more
input.

What has been your past experience?
Dr. RAVITCH. Sir, I'm a scholar. I'm an educational researcher. I

have had 25 years of experience in the field of education R&D. I
have spent 25 years writing and studying about American educa-
tion. I have not been an administrator. I have been part of a large
institution. I have served on two boards, each of which was larger
than OERI. Those institutions were larger.

Chairman OWENS. But you have never been an administrator?
Dr. RAVITCH. No, sir, I have not been. I have been a researcher

and I think that qualifies
Chairman OWENS. What is the largest number of employees you

have supervised?
Dr. RAVITCH. I have never supervised employees. I have not been

an administrator; I've been a scholar. I don't think that's a dis-
grace. I don't think it should be considered

Chairman OWENS. Have you had jurisdiction over any budget?
Dr. RAVITCH. Yes, sir, I have. I ran an NEH project which has a

budget of about $350,000, in which I personally supervised it. But I
don t think that being a scholar should be held against me, sir. I
think this is

Chairman OWENS. I assure you it is not. I don't know why you
imply that's being held against you.

Given the history, experience, and successes of the research and
development operations of the Department of Agriculture, the Na-

A
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tional Institutes of Health, and the Department of Defense, why do
you refuse to accept the structures and procedures of these entities
as models for OERInot models we will adopt in detail and direct-
ly replicate? We're seeking to improve the process with inputs and
developmental management.

I have a chart here that I would like to have someone pass to
you, which is entitled "How Other Research and Development En-
tities Make Funding Decisions." It shows that in OERI, under H.R.
4014, we are proposing that the board determine certain things
which are pretty consistent with what the board of the National
Science Foundation does with respect to its decision-making via the
chief executive, and the National Institutes of Health. In fact, the
advisory council must approve all grants and contracts which
exceed $50,000. We are proposing something like $500,000.

The New American Schools Development Corporation, which is
not a part of the Government, has its board of directors making the
final selection for proposals which are to be funded.

Why do you find the board powers so frightening in this situa-
tion when it is now a pattern for academic institutions and re-
search institutions?

Dr. RAVITCH. Sir, every grant and contract that goes through
OERI is submitted to a competitive process, to peer review and to
review. The fact that it may be peer review at the Secretary's dis-
cretion may be what's in the law now, but, in fact, everything we
do is peer-reviewed and competitively bid. Nothing goes out simply
because the Secretary says put it out. We do have an unsolicited
grants authority in the V program, and I have no problem with a
board that has the power to set any kind of research standards you
want to. I believe in the highest kind of research standards.

I want to get back to the point you made before you went into
this, sir, which is the question of the composition of the board. Nei-
ther NSF, nor the National institutes of Health, has a board that's
nominated by interest groups. That's the point I want to get back
to I don't think you can find an,,ther government agency that has
a board composed of interest group nominees.

Chairman OWENS. We're taking a creative step forward. They
should take a look at the process.

Dr. RAVITCH. I think it's wrong, sir. It is a creative leap, but its
also a creative leap that no other government agency or any busi-
ness corporation labors under.

Chairman OWENS. That's unfortunate, because we're having a lot
of problems with business corporations and other complex entities.

We think that it's important as we try to structure OERI. It is
the engine of the locomotive of the research and development effort
to improve schools in America. It's very important that we take a
look at what's happening all around us in terms of complex organi-
zations like this.

Dr. RAVITCH. Sir, having a board that's loaded with conflicts ui
interest does not make it a better agency.

Chairman OWENS. There are numerous instances where nonprof-
it organizations have representative boards and they function very
well. We want a balance of interests, checks and balances. We
don't see it as conflicts. We see the important thing being checks

r,
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and balances which may arrive at a consensus, which represents
the thinking of most of America.

Dr. RAVITCH. Sir, this is the wrong way to go.
Chairman OWENS. In the area of education, one of the problems

we have, Madam Secretary, is that every adult American is an
expert on education and will tell you, if you just ask them, what we
need to do to improve our education system. They'll tell you. Ev-
erybody has opinions. It's a highly controversial situation. We need
to move into a situation where we can reach as much consensus as
possible. We need to maximize the input of the experts and the re-
spect for the experts so that we will go forward without everybody
being bogged down in their own opinions and approaches.

Dr. RAVITCH. Sir, you have
Chairman OWENS. In order to do that, I think we ought to look

toward doing things a little different with policy and decision-
making reforms proposed in H.R. 4014, which I would recommend
to lot of other bodies.

The proposal for a National Educational Research Policy and
Priorities Board is the result of extensive, in-depth reviews, consul-
tations and deliberations by the Subcommittee on Select Education.
We have had 15 hearings, 92 witnesses, and this problem kept
coming up again and again, including Diane Ravitch being quoted
as having stated there is a need to take steps to improve the way
decisions are made. This board proposal was structured after re-
viewing the history of OERI and its predecessor, the NIE. We ana-
lyzed the testimony from 15 hearings and we looked at critiques
from many articles and studies, including the 1991 National Acade-
my of Education study which was codirected by the present OERI
Assistant Secretary.

It is important to note that the subcommittee has also been very
much influenced by other national and international management
examples which have discredited the

Dr. RAVITCH. Could you, sir, offer me one of those examples?
Chairman OWENS. I will demonstrate that in a minutewhich

have discredited the closed circle, command and control style of
management preferred by strong executives all over the world. I
was once an executive of a large agency and I know how boards are
a problem, a nuisance, and you would like to manage without any
interference.

In the private sector, in commercial banks and savings and loan
associations, which are traditionally run by weak boards and
strong executives, we have witnessed a monumental debacle which
will cost the American taxpayers no less than $500 billion.

We have witnessed the American automobile industry, run by
celebrated tycoons who isolated themselves from their consumers
and constructive critics; we have witnessed their blunders which
resulted in great waste and the bleeding of valuable capital and re-
sources while they lost their predominant share of the world's
automobile market. Almighty General Motors has recently an-
nounced the loss of billions of dollars and a massive downsizing of
the corporation, while it yields to the Japanese and other better
managed foreign corporations which stress teamwork and joint de-
cision-making.
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In government, we have witnessed the collapse of the economy of
one of the world's two giant superpowers. The government of the
Soviet Union, under the dominance of its communist party, was
the ultimate advocate for command and control in its decision-
making. While its very successful scientific and academic enter-
prises ,`:ressed teamwork and peer review, the vital Soviet deci-
sions concerning the economy and political power were made by
lone executives who had contempt for committees and the develop-
mental management process.

Command and control, rugged individualistic entrepreneurs,
swashbuckling tycoons, ivory tower geniuses, acting without checks
and balances, have proved to be disastrous within the context of
ongoing complex institutions. The committee or the board can
never replace the function of the executive, but it is unwise and
not sound scientific reasoning to risk any great modern enterprise
without the support of a pool of peers with some powers in the de-
cision-making process.

OERI must become a great modern enterprise. Within the con-
text of the Federal Government, a body such as the National Edu-
cational Research Policy and Priorities Board is vital to the surviv-
al of this great modern enterprise which we propose to develop.
The history of NIE and OERI is there to teach all of us who are
free to learn. We should learn from history. I'm sure you will agree
with that as a history professor. H.R. 4014 offers a well-reasoned
and sincere attempt to avoid the devastating mistakes of the past.

Command and control is obsolete. Developmental decision-
making is clearly the way of the future and the only way to
achieve lasting results in the complex, inevitably controversial
arena of educational improvement.

I take the time to state this because we are talking about philos-
ophy, a philosophy of management, a philosophy of decision-
making. I think this is as good a place as any to take it on, because
the Federal Government in general, the institutions in this Nation
in general, need something different because they are blundering
in very serious ways, wasting our resources, and a great Nation is
in danger of becoming a second rate Nation if we don't begin to
manage better.

Dr. RAVITCH. Sir, I don't know that OERI is the right place to
change the management of the auto in dustry.and the savings and
loan industry, but I just want to say that I think you would be very
surprised if you came and spend a day at the office to discover that
we, in fact, do have a developmental decision-making model. There
is no command and control process. In fact, I think you would be
quite amazed to discover that the agency is very different from the
picture that you've drawn of it.

We have a wonderful atmosphere there. The staff has a terrific
spirit. People work together in a collegial atmosphere, of tremen-
dous professionalism, and I don't really recognize the caricature
that gets drawn in the statements that were written for you be-
cause it's not the agency that I know and it's not the agency that
I've been working in every day for the past 8 months. What I see is
a core of people who work very hard in something they believe in,
who do a great deal of shared decision making, who work collabora-
tively, who work collegially.
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Sir, first of all, you have to re ognize that we are not an inde-
pendent government agency. We are part of a cabinet. We are a
part of the Department of Education, so we're not a stand alone
agency. We're not the National Endowment for the Humanities,
we're not the NIH, we're not the NSF. I have often in a sense com-
pared us to the NSF, or said I would like to compare us to the
NSF, for one reason. I would like people to believe that the degree
of professionalism and the degree of expertise in OERI is equiva-
lent to that found in NSF. What the education community lacks
and the scientific community has is a large degree of consensus. So
in order to truly have consensus, you would probably have to have
a board of 200 or 300, and even there I doubt that we would get
consensus. I wish that we had the consensus that the science com-
munity has, but we do not.

I would like to say, though, that if the NSF is to be a model, then
look, sir, at the board of the NSF. Their board is not selected by
science education organizations. It is not selected by science inter-
est groups. These are individuals who were selected on the basis of
their distinction and their achievements. That I believe is an ap-
propriate board for the Office of Educational Research.

I do believe we should have an advisory board. I do not have con-
tempt for advisory boards. I respect them. I think we should have
access to the best minds in America. I think the work of the agency
is very important and I would not like to see it in any way under-
mined by fighting between the board and the agency, fighting be-
tween the board and the Assistant Secretary. I know this has hap-
pened in the past in the agency and I don't think we should re-
create some of the bad things that have happened in the past.

I think we should move forward and bring the best minds in the
country to bear, to see how we can improve our R&D and all of our
systems, to make them work better on behalf of all of our children.

Chairman OWENS. Madam Secretary, I have been in Congress for
10 years. I've been on the Education and Labor Committee for 10
years. I've been interested in education research and development
for that entire 10 years. I have been observing OERI from the point
of oversight responsibilities of Congress.

We hope that the kind of collegiality you talked about does exist
and that there is a productive atmosphere. We have no problem
with challenging that statement. But we have had 15 hearings and
listened to 92 witnesses, and some of those people were former NIE
and OERI officials. We have reached our conclusions as a result of
a very painstaking, thorough process.

I don't think visiting your agency for one afternoon or for 1 week
would make much difference. Whatever I see there I would have to
weigh against the kind of data which we have gathered, from the
comments that have been submitted by people who have read our
bill, by the testimony, and by the ongoing information we receive
from articles that have been written, as I said before, including
your own criticism of the agency in the past.

Let me conclude this sectionand I will come back after Mr.
Ballenger has had an opportunity to ask some questionsby
asking you what is your personal vision for OERI in the year 2000?
How large should the central operation be here in Washington?
Should OERI have regional branches? What should be the relation-
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ship between OERI and the universities? Should we have more re-
gional laboratories? Should we have more research centers?

These are questions that I have written. I will be happy to give
you copies so that if you can't answer them fully here, you can
answer them later. I will give you copies of the statements that I
read before. I wrote those statements because I wanted to minimize
confusion and make certain that I would be able to give you a copy
of what I said, so that the dialogue can go forward with at least an
understanding of what the two of us are saying, so that there is no
confusion about the written word.

So would you give us your personal vision for OERI?
Dr. RAVITCH. Yes, sir. I would consider it a tremendous triumph

if this year we could get our R&D budget up over one percent. I
know Art Wise is going to be on the next panel, and when I first
saw Art in Washington, he said "I feel sorry for you. The budget
that you have now is the same budget that we had 20 years ago
and it hasn't grown in constant dollars. You have far less money
for R&D than we had 20 years ago."

Chairman OWENS. Fifteen percent less.
Dr. RAVITCH. I would like to see R&D much more substantially

funded. I would like to see a much more significant investment in
knowledge, as I said at the outset, and I would like to see an im-
proved dissemination system. We have been engaging in the last
several days, or longer, in looking ahead over the next 3 years, just
for the next 3 years, so we haven't tried for the year 2000. But that
would be a good exercise, too.

I would like to see a stronger investment in basic research in
education. I would like to see an investment in our dissemination
system such that the regional laboratories are better funded, such
that NDN is much better funded. I would like to an expansion of
NDN so that the NDN agents would become what you call the edu-
cational extension agents. I think they're on the ground, they know
the schools, and they are well skilled and well versed in what they
do. I would like to see, rather than creating a whole new set of
agents, expansion of the NDN.

I would like to see our ERIC system expanded so that ERIC is
serving not just graduate students and scholars but serving schools
as well. I could see our system expanded to the point where the
SMARTLINE system bring educational information into every
home, every school, and every workplace, so that any student, any
parent, any teacher, any administrator, could go to the SMART-
LINE system and get whatever information they needed. I think
we need a democratization of access to information.

I would say, beyond that, if I had my druthers, we would be
wiring the whole country with fiber optics and bringing distance
learning into everyone's h ,me, everyone's school, and everyone's
workplace, so that you could learn what you wanted, when you
wanted, and where you wanted.

If I had the "magic wand," sir, we would have an educational
R&D system unlike anything that you could imagine, but one
which I can imagine. I had the pleasure last week when I was in
California of being invited to lunch with George Lucas at
"Skywalker Ranch. ' We talked in the Blue Sky territory about
how electronic technology could transform learning.
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We haven't even, at the Federal level, begun to envision what
might be done. I had some vision of this and I felt somewhat sad at
the fact that the Federal Government now is lagging far behind
many States and localities in terms of developing electronic tech-
nologies.

I described last week to the Appropriations Committee a regional
service center that I saw in Texas. It's not a Federal lab. It's a
Texas regional lab. It's running eight cable stations just for its own
region. It is providing access to resources about special education
for all the teachers of the region. It's doing staff development for
all of the school districts in its region. This is a terrific service that
is provided that I think goes far beyond what the Federal Govern-
ment has even contemplated.

So I could give you a grand vision, and I think it's one that
would be transformative. It's also one that would be very expen-
sive. But I think in order to get there, first of all, we have to stop
the warfare that goes on between OERI and its critics. I have tried
with the regional laboratories to reach out, to work with their rep-
resentative in Washington. I visited three of the labs and I plan
this week to be in a fourth lab. Whenever I travel, I try to visit a
lab or a center. In every place I say to them, "I understand from
talking to others that there is this traditional hostility between
OERI and the labs and I think it's ridiculous. I think we shPuld be
working together to build a system together."

When I was at the Far West lab last week, the story that I told
was of the scorpion and the fox, and I'll share it with you because
it's so appropriate for the problem that OERI has had in the past
and which I'm trying to overcome.

There are a scorpion and a fox both wanting to cross the Jordan
River. The scorpion asked the fox if he can have a ride on the fox's
head because the scorpion can't swim across and the fox can. The
fox said, "If I let you get on my head, you'll sting me and I'll die."
The scorpion said, "Well, that would be ridiculous. If you're swim-
ming and I'm on your head, we'll both drown." So the fox said,
"You're right about that. That's logical."

So they start swimming across the Jordan River with the scorpi-
on on the fox's head. They get half-way across and the scorpion
stings the fox. The fox, before dying, looks up and says, "How could
you do that? We're going to drown." The scorpion says, "That's
easy. It's the Middle East and we're all crazy here."

[Laughter.]
Well, we have been in a scorpion and fox relationship with the

labs for a long time. They fought us and we fought them. I think
it's stupid. I think it's self-defeating. I think we should see our-
selves as part of the same system. I think the NDN has some reluc-
tance to work with the labs because they're afraid of being swal-
lowed up by the labs. I have advised them that they should over-
come that reluctance and work with them.

I am trying to work with all the groups that are a part of this
system and get them to cooperate and to collaborate. I'm trying to
create an atmosphere in which people recognize that we have
common goals, and that if we keep fighting each other, we will not
only not reach any common goals, but we will destroy the ability of
the agency to do anything constructive.
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So what I'm doing I should say is trying to reach beyond parti-
sanship and to create a nonpartisan professional agency. It's not a
well-concealed factin fact, it's a fairly well-known factthat I am
a registered Democrat, that I came to this administration not for
partisan reasons, not for political reasons, but because I have a
deep faith in the importance of what the Federal Government can
do and might do in educational R&D. I believe in that, and as long
as I'm here I'm going to fight for that. I'm going to fight to protect
what I see as the good work of the agency and fight to make that
good work stronger, and try also to say when things are happening
that I think are wrong, that I'm not controlled by OMB. I think
that having a board composed of interest groups is bad for the
agency, and I think we all have to have a vision of what education
might become and how we might help it, and rise beyond the kinds
of petty quarrels of the past 10 years and recognize this is not 1982,
there are no cranks of any kind in the agency. We're trying to do a
job and we would really love to have your support in making the
good things happen.

Chairman OwENs. Madam Secretary, as you know, as a result of
discussions we've had about SMARTLINE, we are very much on
board with that concept and would like to see it fleshed out so that
we can more clearly see where it's going.

One of our problems is that we have great fears here in Wash-
ington because there have been 11 Assistant Secretaries in 11 years
at OERI. We have great fears when concepts are proposed and
they're not fleshed out; when we don't see how they're begun, how
they can be set forth in blue prints so that commitments are made
for the middle and the end at the same time, so that we can clearly
see where we're going and what kind of resources will have to be
committed for that purpose.

I also want to thank you for the intelligence. I didn't know there
was such hostility between the labs and OERI. We have not dis-
cerned that in the years that we have been involved with this proc-
essthat there was a great hostility. We didn't pick that up.

I yield to Mr. Ballenger for questions.
Mr. BALLENGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That was quite an

exchange there. I thought it was a very intelligent discussion of dif-
ferences of opinion.

My own opinion is, having served on many boards and then as
an executive on many boards, I have found that boards themE,elves,
generally speaking, are run by the strongest member of that board,
whoever it may be, and whoever has the biggest axe to grind. But I
do remember exactly one board that was appointed in North Caro-
lina by the State legislature, the North Carolina Housing Founda-
tion Board. Every year we used to fund $40 million worth of bonds
that would fund up to $400 million worth of housing to build. On
that board were very knowledgeable people, construction people of
all things. I mean, real experts as far as the purpose of the board.

I did my best to get that board shut down completely because
what happened, with all the experts there, every time a bid came
up in their area, they would say "I'm going to excuse myself and I
won't vote on this thing, but I'm going to be sitting next to you
when it's your turn, so I won't vote on this one, but how about you
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go ahead and vote" and surprisingly, it was always the board
member that got the bid to build the housing.

It is a real difficult thing when you have people that have a con-
flict of interest, an obvious conflict serving on these boards. I don't
know whether there's anything in the bill saying that they should
excuse themselves from voting on the issues where I can see the
NCEA or something like that, where the study would come out and
you're trying to prove that teachers deserve more pay or some kind
of thing like that, I can see problems.

I would say one thing more. OMB kind of decides what you all
can do, but in reality, I think the Congressman knows that the Ap-
propriations Committee decides what we ran do in spite of what-
ever we may try to bring up here.

One thing I wanted to ask you. You're going to Gastonia, NC on
Friday. I don't know whether you will have enough time or not,
but if you want to see a fabulous operation that is the latest in
fiber optics and so forth, they have connected up three colleges,
two high schools, and two junior high schools, and they all have
the same TV connection. I saw it in operation and it's beautiful.
Generally speaking, the biggest high school or the biggest college
has the teacher, and they're in front of a camera and they have a
classroom in front of them, and they're teaching. But in the other
smaller schoolsthey were at that time teaching fourth year Span-
ish. Well, you know as well as I do, smail schools cannot afford to
teach fourth year Spanish. But here was a teacher from a college
teaching fourth year Spanish to two junior high schools that never
could have had it, and they can talk back and forth. I can see pho-
tographing somebody and just sitting there and watching it, but
the ability to have a discussion with the teacher, from any one of
the classroomsand it's put together by the school system there
that I'm very proud of and I thank you kindly for going down and
recognizing them at least by your attendance. But it's put together
by the Bell system and the school system, and if you want to see
communications in the ultimate, I hope you have time to at least
ask them about it. I'm proud of it myself.

We have listed in here America 2000. But it's not the America
2000 that I think we started with, where we were going to let the
development, as you said, come from the bottom up. Most of the
brilliant ideas don't come out of Washington. In fact, I find very
few brilliant ideas coming out of Washington. I'm glad you came to
bring some. But generally speaking, as far as education is con-
cerned, I see all the brilliant ideas coming out of the local school
system. I think in the school systems that I know are somewhat
like the county commissioners that I know and the city councils
that I know, and the State legislatures that I know, and they say to
Washington, "Please don't give us any more help. We can't afford
what you give us. And besides that, it's 15 years late."

Pardon me for preaching, but I always wondered why in North
Carolina our educational system, which is run with the help of the
Federal Government at the State level, would always, 10 years
after California had tried something and thrown it away, we would
decide to do it in North Carolina. We never disseminated the fact
that it failed in California, so it should not preclude the chance of
failing in North Carolina. An absolute waste of money.
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But we spent so much time on the board, I was wondering if
there are any other areas of the bill that might bother you.

Dr. RAVITCH. Well, I did mention that I was concerned about the
multiplication of boards, and that is that each of the institutes
would have its own standing committee or advisory group. If that
were to come to pass, as I said, I think we would have ten different
advisory committees or boards or board-like entities in a very small
agency.

I do have some differences about the recommendation for dis-
semination agents, in part because I don't think they will ever be
adequately funded, and also mostly because I think we have a
system that we ought to make work rather than create a new one.

Thirdly, because as you said, some of the best ideas are not
coming from Washington. One of the great joys of being in this job
is I've had the opportunity to out and travel around the country,
and wherever I go I try and see a school. I ask people to show me
what's going right. I have seen some fabulous schools. I was in Bal-
timore not too long ago and sawI think maybe Mr. Owens has
seen some of these schoolsthe Robert Slavin "Success for All"
schools in Baltimore, where you see kids who in many other sys-
tems would be doomed to failure. In the Baltimore system they are
doing reading, they're writing, they're learning science, working
collaboratively with each other. Kids are getting one-to-one tutor-
ing. They are very exciting schools that Robert Slavin has created,
with Federal support for his research over a very long period of
time.

I saw schools in Houston, one of which was an accelerated school
based on a model that came out of Stanford University, Hank
Levin's accelerated schools, where he says, when you have kids
who are having problems, don't hold them back; accelerate them.
Move them faster and treat them like gifted children. I saw a
school that was 90 percent Hispanic where the kids were learning
and using computers, reading, writing, math, bilingual, everything
was in there. The kids were excited, the teachers were excited. I
sat on the carpeted floor with the teachers for an hour talking
about what they were doing, how they felt about it. I said, if there
was one thing you could change in this school, what would it be?
Half of them said, spontaneously, we would like to have year-round
school, year-round school. These kids in the summertime they lose
it. They go home to Central America and they don't come back
until October, November or whenever, and we would like to have
the school open all the time for them.

So I have seen some wonderful things going on around the coun-
try. Some of them have been stimulated by Federal research.
Almost all of them that are really working are based on something
we've learned from research. That's one of the reasons that I be-
lieve in research. I do think that when you see a good school, it's
not just an accident. It's not just having one good teacher. It's
having teachers who have had the opportunity to learn about good
things that are happening somewhere else and to try to adapt it to
their own special needs in their own neighborhood.

I wanted to say, while I have the chance, since Mr. Owens point-
ed out that there has been such a big turnover in Assistant Secre-
taries, I bought a house and I plan to be here for 5 more years. So I

, Th-
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hope that's some assurance to some people here. Maybe not every-
body.

I also wanted to say, in terms of technology, OERI has taken the
lead on technology for the Department. Our Star Schools program
is very similar to what you described, Mr. Ballenger. I have seen
the demonstration of what Star Schools does. It goes into some-
thing like 6,000 schools, and almost all the schools in the Star
Schools program are schools that can't afford the physics teacher,
can't afford to have Japanese taught. There are kids now in college
who couldn't have gone to college except for what they got out of
the Star Schools program because their own rural school didn't
have a calculus course, didn't have an advanced biology course,
didn't have the courses that they need.

They have given examples of where students now at MIT who
but for Star Schools would not have been able to go to college at
all. So I think this is a wonderful program and it's the kind of
thing that I hope we'll be able to expand if there's a sufficient Fed-
eral commitment to technology.

Mr. BALLENGER. Thank you, ma'am. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Let's return for a few minutes to pick up on a few other points,

Madam Secretary. On SMARTLINE, can you tell us how SMART-
LINE will relate to ERIC or how it will relate to college and re-
search libraries, to public libraries, and to the existing electronic
data bases?

Dr. RAVITCH. Yes. The intention for SMARTLINE is that it will
connect all existing data bases related to education, that we will be
developing new data bases that synthesize research that's now in
ERIC, so that when a parent asks a question, the parent will get a
synthesis of the research. It might be no more than a page or a
page and a half, written at an eighth grade level, that most parents
would easily be able to understand. So that if a parent asked
SMARTLINE a question about how to help their preschooler learn
to read, a very simple language, concise, clear statement would
come out of SMARTLINE.

If, on the other hand, a teacher or an administrator were to ask
questions, they would get a much more detailed response, which
might come directly from ERIC, or which might come from any
number of otherwe're expecting it to connect up dozens and
scores of data bases so that SMARTLINE will actually be able to
roam through the data bases and find exactly what the researcher
or the teacher or the administrator is looking for.

I think what's important about SMARTLINE is not only would it
go into every school and library in the country, but that it would
provide a rapid entry into all of these data bases to collect what-
ever information was needed. But, more importantly, we would
have to haveand we're planning for itnew data bases.

I think the most important example I could give you would be a
data base of current Federal funding. Right now, if a school district
wants to know how can I apply for Federal funding, they hire a
consultant in Washington who reads the Federal Register and tells
them. With SMARTLINE they will be able to go to the local school
or library and ask in the data base what are the current RFP's and
get an updated response so that they won't have to hire somebody
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to tell them what really is public information and ought to be
public information. So I see it having a tremendous value.

I would expect that our labs at NDN, the centers, and all of the
different parts of the R&D system, would be part of SMARTLINE.
For instance, if a parent or journalist might say "Where can I see a
good demonstration of hands-on science teaching in the State of
North Carolina", there might be 10 or 15 examples that would pop
up. They might ask a question about what are other urban superin-
tendents doing about dropouts, where there are effective dropout
prevention programs. Examples would come up of not just the
name but who do you get in contact with, who is evaluated, what
evidence do you have for its effectiveness, and whatever follow-
through information was necessary.

We did meet with the urban superintendents network. They are
one of the focus groups that we've been working with to try to say
what is it people want to know from this. The staff who is working
on this has been meeting with a variety of groups, just to assess
what is it people want to know, and whatever it is they want to
know, that's what we intend to provide.

Chairman OWENS. You introduced the staff that was working on
SMARTLINE, so I have met them. At that time I had asked ques-
tions about what other groups are going to be involved in the de-
velopment of this very ambitious and very much needed education-
al product. Will you have some ongoing involvement of groups like
the American Library Association and

Dr. RAVITCH. Yes. They have met with different library repre-
sentatives. I had a meeting when I first got here with about a
dozen of the library leaders from different organizations and intro-
duced them to the concept, and then introduced James Mitchell,
whom you met, to some of those who were most interested. He has
been working with them and consulting with them on a regular
basis.

We had our associations meeting just last week, where we had
maybe 50 or 60 people representing major associations, including
library leaders. Interestingly enough, while we were presenting the
whole budget of something like $450 million, the interest in
SMARTLINE was overwhelming, to the point where I had to say,
"Stop, isn't anyone interested in anything but SMARTLINE?" But,
in fact, that's what people want to know. They want to know when
are we going to join the 21st century, when is education going to be
part of the technological revolution. Yes, we do intend to work with
the libraries and we intend to work with the schools. We are really
open to consulting with anybody who can help us, because we're
looking on this as a collaborative effort. This is not OERI providing
an answer to the world, but OERI asserting leadership.

Chairman OWENS. Are you structuring a group to help this proc-
ess all along the way? There are a tremendous number of groups
out there who can make contributions. Do you plan to somehow in-
volve them on an ongoing basis, not just an ad hoc, episodic basis?
Have you ever heard of the Educational Products Information Ex-
change?

Dr. RAVITCH. Yes.
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Chairman OWENS. The Information Industry Association? Those
are private sector people. There are a number of groups where it
seems to meand I know you don't like boards

Dr. RAVITCH. We will have a board. I understand there's been a
proposal on the Senate side to create a board for the Office of Tech-
nology. There will be a board, I believe.

Chairman OWENS. The Office of Technology board will have ju-
risdiction over SMARTLINE?

Dr. RAVITCH. I would think so. Right now there's no appropria-
tions for Technology, so I'm not quite sure what the board will
have jurisdiction over. But since we're trying to get some move-
ment on technology, I would imagine it would incorporate both
SMARTLINE and any planning for distance learning.

Chairman OWENS. Do you have a more fleshed-out written pro-
posal for SMARTLINE at this point, with the budget

Dr. RAVITCH. Yes, we have an RF?, which I believe will be ready
within a matter of days, if not the next few weeks. We now have a
contract to get projections on the cost of SMARTLINE. In the Ap-
propriations Committee meeting, Congressman Obey asked me
about the specifics on the budget. I was: not at that time able to
provide it. So we have hired a consulting firm which is going to
give us as good anI guess as fleshed-out an estimate as we can
prepare. But we are working on that.

Chairman OWENS. You have an RFP for the total proposal, or
just one

Dr. RAVITCH. As you know, we had very restricted discretionary
funds this year, and we had decided, because of the importance of
this, to take a million dollars of our discretionary funds to launch
the developmental process for SMARTLINE. Part of that develop-
mental process is understanding fully what it's going to cost to
build the system. But it also means that we will be able, at the end
of this developmental process, to have some work stations up and
running, as well as to begin experimentally the development of
new data bases.

We are hoping in this next year, if we can satisfy the Congress
that our budget estimates make sense, we hope that we'll be able
to get the developmental money to really move ahead and develop
the new data bases that people are very eager for. I think right
now we don't have the data bases that people would really want to
plunge into, at least not for parents. We certainly have them for
scholars and to some extent for teachers, but I think that new data
bases are needed, certainly in terms of, let's say, identifying best
programs and best practices.

Chairman OWENS. Can you supply this subcommittee with your
budget estimates?

Dr. RAVITCH. Absolutely. I'm delighted to do so, sir.
Chairman OWENS. You mentioned something about 1982, that

the kind of thing that happened in 1982 couldn't happen again.
What were you making reference to?

Dr. RAVITCH. Well, when I have asked people to give me exam-
ples of politicization, they say someone was appointed to this posi-
tion or to this agencyI'm not quite sure whether it was a leader-
ship role or some subordinate rolethere were people appointed
that were considered very political and who were not responsible. I
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don't know who they were because, being a historian, I like to
write history, but I know also that I'm not a time traveler and I
can't go back and change what happened.

Chairman OWENS. In 1991, in your document, "Research and Re-
newal of Education," which you were co-director of, you stated
"Patterns of support for research in education are episodic, buffet-
ed by changing demands, vacillating leadership, unstable commit-
ments, and institutional pressure."

Would you care to clarify what you meant by that?
Dr. RAVITCH. Well, I think it's very clear that if you look at the

funding history of this agency, there has been a lack of support
over time for a strong and growing role in R&D. I think that if you
take each one of those statements that you just read, those are
things that are caused by human beings and can be changed by
human beings. So what I have done is to put my body on the line
and say I'm going to change that. I'm here to provide stability, to
fight for long-term funding, to establish the credibility and the
value of educational R&D, and to provide leadership and a sense of
vision.

What I can't give the agency is the tough management, so I was
very fortunate in finding a tough manager to come in with me. The
Deputy Assistant Secretary was the associate superintendent for
the State of California, where she did run a major agency with
$150 million or so of budget expenses under her. She's a tough
manager. I provide leadership and vision and I think we have a
good team. I think what you will see in results will justify what-
ever faith I hope to evoke in you.

Chairman OWENS. I wish we could go on but we have a time
problem and we're going to have to conclude in a minute. But I
would like to comment on the statement you made about the learn-
ing grant institutions and district education agents.

First of all, in your testimony you referred to them strictly as an
operation to service the disadvantaged communities. I want to
clear that problem up right away.

At the outset, it should be made clear that the learning grant in-
stitutions and district education agents proposed in H.R. 4014 are
not just for the poorest congressional districts in the Nation. H.R.
4014 proposes this technical assistance and delivery system for all
of the 435 congressional districts, since schools all over America
are in need of improvement. To meet world class-standards, even
the very best schools should be improved. In H.R. 4014, we propose
to begin this system by launching the first 50 programs in the 50
poorest congressional districts. But what is learned there will be
applied throughout the Nation.

Eventually, like the network of land grant colleges, experimental
agricultural stations and county agents, this system will support
educational improvement efforts throughout the Nation. Mr. Bal-
lenger made reference to the fact that educational research in his
State often is way behind, and that something they have already
discarded in California is introduced in North Carolina. The histo-
ry of the land grant colleges, experimental stations and county
agents did not follow that pattern. If they had not been effective,
agriculture in America would not be the unchallenged leader of the
world. The one place where we still don't have any competition is

t-
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in our agricultural industry as a result of the early decision and
vision of persons who established land grant colleges and imple-
mented a system whereby research and development was quickly
funneled into the hands of practitioners, and the practitioners who
treated it with contempt at first learned to use it and use it well.

It is our conclusion that the most practical and innovative com-
ponent of the President's America 2000 blueprint is the proposal
for the establishment of American 2000 committees in each con-
gressional district. This vital element of America 2000 is in harmo-
ny with the recommendation which was first set forth in a prelimi-
nary report issued by the Subcommittee on Select Education.

We are all in agreement that education cannot be significantly
improved unless all forces within communities come together. Busi-
ness, parents, citizen activists, fraternal organizations, churches
and all other interested groups must be involved as much as teach-
ers, researchers and education administrators in order for school
improvement to be universal and lasting. H.R. 4014 proposes,
through the district education agents and learning grant institu-
tions, a concrete mechanism to facilitate this vital mobilization.
The learning grant institutions and district education agents would
constitute resources for all of the participants in this complex en-
terprise.

The district education agents will serve as catalysts, as special
enzymes which speed up the processes for improvement and make
the activities flow more efficiently and effectively without being
consumed in the process. All other professionals serving on Amer-
ica 2000 committees will, of course, be preoccupied with the de-
mands of their day-to-day employment. District education agents
will be able to provide the broad perspectives and serve as the ad-
hesives for such collective efforts.

District education agents must first of all be great communica-
tors. The best that is available from research and development
must be communicated at all times to the full range of participants
in the educational improvement efforts.

I realize we will need to have quite a bit of dialogue about this to
further clarify exactly what kind of contribution we think should
be made. Congressional districts serve 580,000 people, and we're
saying constructs of 580,000 people across the country need help in
terms of developing an ongoing system for the improvement of edu-
cation. They need a vehicle by which the best that is done in re-
search and development will be funneled to them. We hope that we
can reach some kind of agreement on this vital component that we
have proposed.

Dr. RAVITCH. Mr. Owens, I know that time is short, and let me
just take this opportunity to thank you for your interest, thank you
for your patience, and thank you for the hard work of your staff. I
would tell you that I look forward to working cooperatively and col-
laboratively with your staff to end up with a conclusion that seems
to be best for the Nation and best for the improvement of educa-
tion. Thank you, sir.

Chairman OWENS. Thank you. To facilitate communication, I am
going to ask the staff member to give you copies of every statement
that I read here so that you will have that available to you. I want
to thank you very much.
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The members of Panel II are Dr. Arthur E. Wise, National Coun-
cil for the Accreditation of Teacher Education; Dr. Eva L. Baker
and Dr. Robert L. Linn, Co-Directors, National Center for Research
on Evaluation, Standards and Student Testing; Dr. Preston C.
Kronkosky, President, Southwest Education Development Labora-
tory; and Dr. Ann Lieberman, President, American Educational Re-
search Association. Please be seated.

I would like to remind the members of the panel that their writ-
ten statements will be entered in the record in their entirety. You
may proceed, Dr. Wise.

STATEMENTS OF ARTHUR E. WISE, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL COUN-
CIL FOR ACCREDITATION OF TEACHER EDUCATION; ROBERT L.
LINN, PROFESSOR, UNIVERSITY OF COLORADO, AND CO-DI-
RECTOR, NATIONAL CENTER FOR RESEARCH ON EVALUATION,
STANDARDS, AND STUDENT TESTING (CRESST); PRESTON
KRONKOSKY, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, SOUTHWEST EDUCATION-
AL DEVELOPMENT LABORATORY, AUSTIN, TX, APPEARING ON
BEHALF OF THE COUNCIL FOR EDUCATIONAL DEVELOPMENT
AND RESEARCH; AND ANN LIEBERMAN, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN
EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH ASSOCIATION

Dr. WISE. Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to testify at this hearing
on the Educational Research, Development and Dissemination Ex-
cellence Act. I have a statement which I have prepared for inclu-
sion in the record. I was going to cover the highlights of that, and I
will if time permits. But in the light of what has just preceded, I
thought I might make a couple of spontaneous remarks that might
be clarifying to the subcommittee.

First I should say that over the last 25 years I have been an edu-
cational researcher, an educational research manager, and from
time to time a Federal official concerned with educational research
matters. I was Associate Director of the old National Institute of
Education in its beginning phases, and I helped to draft the legisla-
tion creating the U.S. Department of Education, including that por-
tion now known as the Office of Educational Research and Im-
provement.

I happen today to be the president or chief executive officer of an
organization called NCATE, the National Council for the Accredi-
tation of Teacher Education. i had not thought that I would be call-
ing direct reference to my organization, but in light of the discus-
sion of the board which preceded, I thought you might be interest-
ed to know about the board which directs my actions.

It is composed of representatives of 27 organizations which ap-
point representatives to our various bodies. We have four policy-

- making bodies in total, representing about 75 individuals, named to
us by 27 national educational organizations. It works remarkably
well. When these 27 organizations or representatives get together,
and the topic is teacher education, they reach a high degree of con-
sensus about this topic and help to direct our actions, my actions,
the actions of our staff.

What is particularly interesting is that many, if not all, of the
organizations that you propose for inclusion in your board are the
organizations which direct our actions. They range from the Na-
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tional Education Association to the American Federation of Teach-
ers, to the Council of Chief State School Officers, the National
School Boards Association, the National Council of Teachers of
English, the National Council of Teachers of Mathematics, of Sci-
ence, of Social Studies. We have representatives of the public.

In all 27 organizations, which in various sectors sometimes
squabble with one another, nonetheless, when they get together
with a common purpose in mindin our particular instance, teach-
er education, and your particular concern, educational research, a
fact that extrapolates from our circumstance to the circumstance of
these institutesI would suggest that it's quite likely that these
representatives would be guided by a common purpose when they
gather together to discuss priorities for educational research.

From my long observation of educational research at the Federal
level, I believe that it can be characterized by two fundamental
problems. One is, of course, the extraordinarily low level of invest-
ment which is made; the other is the fact that activities are frac-
tionated and not well-orchestrated for sustained, coordinated, long-
term research, which is carried out over a sufficiently long period
of time and in a sufficiently large scale to make a difference.

If I may return to my testimony for just a moment, I would like
to highlight at least a couple of points. I would like to ask a ques-
tion, and that question is, why is it the schools of today look so
much like the schools of 75 years ago when nearly every other
facet of public and private life has been radically transformed? The
early 20th century factory, on which our schools are incidentally
modeled, is gone. Developments in transportation and communica-
tion have changed the way we do business. Breakthroughs in medi-
cal knowledge have transformed our lifestyles. The news and infor-
mation industries have been profoundly reshaped by available tech-
nology. Meanwhile, students still sit in groups of 25 to 30, presided
over by a single teacher, expected to progress uniformly, one grade,
1 year.

Pundits may speculate on the intransigence of the education es-
tablishment; political leaders may despair that the schools are not
ready for the 21st century. But one large explanation for the fail-
ure of the schools to change has been left unexaminedutterly in-
adequate investment in educational research and development.

Investments in research and development have fueled the
changes we see everywhere in our lives. Industries invest regularly
four to seven percent of revenues on R&D. High-tech industries
invest up to 20 percent and more. Meanwhile, education invests
about $100 million a year on a $300 billion a year enterprise, or a
rate of approximately .0003. That is, if I can say it correctly, three
thousandths of one percent. This is rather like trying to move an
ocean liner with a toy tugboat. No industry could long survive,
much less improve, at this level of investment we now make in
educational R&D.

President Bush and the Governors have set six ambitious goals
for our Nation's schools. Reaching these goals will require overcom-
ing some of the most intractable problems in American education.
As the Nation embarks on a restructuring of the education system,
it will discover that sound, new knowledge and well-tested products
are in short supply. It will also find that many of the proposed so-
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called solutions to current problems have little theoretical or em-
pirical grounding. In short, the Nation runs the risk of perpetuat-
ing educational "fadism " an affliction long plaguing our schools
where one fad gives way to another and no real improvement takes
place.

The old-fashioned factory school was good enough for the indus-
trial age, which provided jobs for both skilled and unskilled work-
ers. Now there are fewer jobs for which relatively low levels of in-
tellectual functioning will suffice. The information age demands an
information age school capable of bringing as many students as
possible to higher order thinking skills. Today's issues chrdlenge
the limits of our knowledge.

President Bush is right in saying that we cannot transform
cation using the same strategies. We must not repeat the mistakes
of the past. Now is the time to restructure our plethora of small
Federal research initiatives and place enough money into specific
problem areas to effect some real breakthroughs and bring on a
new education order. It is clear that the present course of Federal
research will not provide sufficient amounts of the dependable
knowledge required for educational reform. The proposed National
Institutes of Education will help us to create a knowledge base suf-
ficient to advance us toward the Nation's goals.

I will concentrate on just one area. Studies have shown that the
experiences of young children are the prime determinants of their
self-concept, values and aspirations. As your bill points out, at least
half of the public school students in our 25 largest cities are minor-
ity children, most of whom live in poverty. We know that at least
half of the students entering ninth grade fail to graduate 4 years
later.

The prospects of school dropout and undereducation is a promise
of unemployment, or low income, poor health, and family instabil-
ity. For the Nation, the condition of education in many of our cities
is a great internal wound that endangers the viability of our urban
communities, the health of our economy, and our collective self-
esteem. It cannot be denied that the future of the Nation will be
influenced more than ever by the quality of the education received
by all citizens.

I support this bill, and I support your proposal for an independ-
ent national Educational Research Policy and Priorities Board, to
guide the research of the institutes. What is extraordinarily impor-
tant is that such a board will provide the basis for long-term plan-
ning and continued commitment to the solution of our major edu-
cational ills.

The Congress has an important choice to make. It can continue
to depend on the current disjointed and underfunded research and
development system to solve the critical educational problems
facing the Nation, or it can adopt legislation providing for a mis-
sion-driven structure such as has been detailed in the Educational
Research, Development and Dissemination Act.

In conclusion, I would just like to clarify the point that Dr. Ra-
vitch made in citing some information which I shared with her
upon her arrival in Washington. I pointed out to her that the cur-
rent budget of the Office of Educational Research and Improve-
ment is not what it was in 1973, when I was Associate Director of
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that agency. It is approximatAy 15 or 20 percent of what it was in
1973. In other words, we were spending five times as much in the
early 1970's to attempt to improve education as we are spending
today. The disinvestment in educational research and development
is an astounding development when one considers the state of
American education as perceived by America's most eminent lead-
ers.

Research and development has brought us out of the darkness in
so many areas of life, but for some reason we have not been willing
to see the applicability of this tried and true strategy for improving
our schools. I urge enactment of this legislation.

[The prepared statement of Arthur E. Wise follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF ARMOR E. WISE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee on Select Education:

I am pleased to testify at this hearing on the Educational Research, Development, and

Dissemination Excellence Act.

Today we consider an opportunity to fundamentally alter the nation's future. Today

we address one major means to reach the national education goals which President Bush has

called for and which we all agree are vital. Reaching the goals will require time, effort,

money and knowledge. Our base of knowledge derived from educational research is the

foundation on which many efforts'in this field should rest. But we are not yet working with a

sufficient base of knowledge that specifically addresses the problems we face today. It is time

to change the structure of the federal education research development and dissemination

program.

My interest in this topic is long-standing. From 1973-75 I was an Associate Director

of the former National Institute of Education. In the late 1970's I helped to design the U. S.

Department of Education, including the Office of Educational Research and Improvement

(OERI). Recently, I chaired the Government Liaison Committee of the American Educational

Research Association which for the past several years has studied the question of how to

improve the education research capacity of the nation.

The stream of events characterized by efforts to establish and achieve national goals

for education, the ongoing state reform movement in education, and the powerful change

potential of ideas suggested by restructuring have produced a climate of almost desperate
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attentiveness to schooling and learning phenomena. There is heightened concern among a

broad range of society: the business community, advocates for the disadvantaged, teachers

and administrators, and the political leadership of the nation.

We agree that sweeping, fundamental changes in our education system must be made.

But the task cannot be left to school personnel or demonstration projects alone to solve. The

National Goals statement calls for transformation in education. We agree that it is tirne for a

"new educational order" in which success for all students is the preeminent national goal.

President Bush's plan calls for research and development centers to create "New American

Schools," on which to base a renaissance in education. These schools will be expected to

produce extraordinary gains in student learning. But without new knowledge of the education

process, we are destined to repeat the mistakes of the past. With some notable exceptions we

have not achieved sufficient breakthroughs in our understanding of the problems facing our

students and our schools today. Incremental change in the educational research structure.

such as the creation of a few new schools, will not do if America's leaders are truly seeking

transformational change in education.

Developing "New American Schools" requires more than short-term applied research

and development projects which are called for in the current plan. Creating these schools

should be a part of a comprehensive approach in a federally-initiated education research

program grounded on sound basic and applied educational research. This comprehensive

approach has long been missing in plans for education reform.

The Seed for Tranjortnation in Educational Research

We must create new connections between what is discovered through research, the

policies developed by political and school leadership, and the structures in which

administrators and teachers practice. Today's knowledge base is not sufficient to answer the

questions we have, some of which have come about in the past ten years as the result of the

dramatic change in composition of our nation's students.

2
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For example, relying on what we know today will not begin to address the tremendous
need of children born addicted to crack/cocaine. According to the National Association for
Perinatal Addiction Research and Education, about one out of every 10 newborns in the U. S.
(about 375,000 per year) is exposed in the womb to one or more illicit drugs. The most
frequent ingredient in the mix is cocaine. In major cities such as New York, Los Angeles,

Detroit and Washington, many hospitals report that the percentage of newborns showing the
effects of drugs is 20 percent or higher. Special schooling requirements for these children
will cost significantly more than the typical per pupil expenditure. In Boston, a year of
special education for a drug-exposed child can cost $13,000 compared with $5,000 per child
at a regular school.

In addition to the escalating and now in many cases congenital drug problem, we are
faced with other issues which challenge the limits of our knowledge. In many major cities
the dropout rate for students is now over 50 percent. By the year 2000, an estimated 3.4

million limited English proficient school age children will be entering the school system.
Teachers from the middle class will be teaching students from backgrounds vastly different
from their own. Minorities will be a majority in many schools. What we know today about
teaching these students is still vastly inadequate.

Much more research needs to be conducted on teaching and learning strategies. Our
schools, other than a few demonstration projects and some progressive systems, are still

operating under the concept of the "factory school," which taught the skills and habits needed
by a newly industrialized society in the early 1900's. Now our leaders seek to alter the
mission and structure of today's schools to mirror the transformation of today's economy
from an industrial to an information age. How can we work with our students to achieve

higher levels of abstract reasoning ability? How should we structure our schools to deliver
it?

The knowledge base we have developed thus far has made a difference in the ways we

structure learning experiences for certain populations. Research has had a profound influence
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on how we educate students with disabilities and on young children. Prior to 1965, we

focused a major share of our efforts on adolescents and middle school children. Research

revealed the importance of early childhood intervention. Research on mainstreaming students

with disabilities has led to better diagnosis of learning problems and improved practice.

Research on pre-referral intervention strategies has led to a 25 to 50 percent reduction in the

need for special education. The latter breakthrough came as a result of sustained, relatively

well-funded efforts. We have not accomplished the same in other targeted areas. Why,.? We

have not committed ourselves to conducting the amount or type of research needed to provide

some answers to our problems. Educational research has been consistently under-funded.

We cannot transform schools without additional knowledge about teaching and learning.

America is now at a critical juncture. Will we give ourselves a chance to transform our

nation's schools, or will we simply create additional short-term demonstration projects which,

history shows, have never fundamentally altered the schools?

The Current Funding Situation

Federal, state and local spending on our education system totals about S300 billion per

year. Approximately 5100 million is designated for education research: this is approximately

.0003 percent (three ten thousandths of one percent) of the total amount of S300 billion.

Some companies in private industry spend as little as five percent of their operating budgets

for research and development (many companies do better). However, in one of our top

industries, computer services, the top five companies spend 16 to 28 percent of their budgets

on research arid development (Perlman, 1989). These companies know that they must create

new products and services, and that they must do it through implementing adequate research

programs to stay ahead of the competition and survive in an increasingly crowded

international market.

We do a much poorer job of investing in our nation's most valuable resource--our

children, We have a long way to go toward even designating five percent of the total funding

effort on educ-rtionai research. The amount allocated for research on teaching and learning is
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infinitesimal; it is shameful. No industry could long survive, much less improve at the level

of investment we now make in educational research and development. We have spent more

on building one stealth bomber than the Secretary proposes for the entire America 2000

research strategy. The National Institutes of Health is spending one billion, five hundred

fifty-four million dollars this fiscal year on cancer research. With this level of funding, we

are making progress toward diagnosis and treatment of cancer. Unless we make a

comparable commitment to our nation's children, we are shortchanging our nation's future

and our chance to compete with other post-industrial countries on an equal basis in the

twenty-first century.

Funding of education research is a historical function of the federal government and

one for which it bears singular responsibility. Corporations and foundations do support some

education projects and demonstration programs but they seldom support research. A National

Academy of Education survey of 28 major foundations discovered that less than four percent

of grants from these foundations are targeted for education research.

The federal government has, regrettably, not exercised good stewardship in this area.

Indeed, over the past two decades, the federal government has been systematically

disinvesting in educational research. According to the General Accounting Office, the federal

investment in educational research and development declined by 33 percent in real terms

between 1980 and 1987: during this same period, federal investment in research and

development in all areas increased by 24 percent. (GAO. 1988). These reductions have not

been accomplished without damage to the federal research program in education. In a 1987

chitty. the GAO emphasized the consequences of such neglect:
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"The shift away from new data collection by the research units may have

serious long-term consequences for education . . . prior research may quickly

lose its relevance or it may be too low in technical adequacy to sustained

continued reapplication to new questions. New data must constantly be

produced to meet both departmental and Congressional requirements...If it is

not, information will be foregone and policies will be based on less than the

most complete, relevant and timely data (p. 27)."

As the nation embarks on a restructuring of the education system, it i. ill discover that

sound new knowledge and well tested products are in short supply. It will also find that

many of the proposed "solutions" to current problems have little theoretical or empirical

grounding. In short, it runs the risk of perpetuating educational "fadism"--an affliction long

present in our schools where one fad gives way to another and no real improvement takes

place.

If the marginal change approach to reauthorization is the road taken, the most that can

be expected is a slightly larger amount of money for field-initiated research. The New

Development School Corporation will make a one-time small investment in a small number of

initiatives. The plan states that "once the R&D is complete and the schools are launched, the

operating costs of the New American Schools will be about the same as those of conventional

schools." The fallacy here is that the limited amount of short-term applied research

designated to launch the schools would be adequate for the task. For example, research on

cooperative learning has shown it to be a promising approach to teaching and learning. Much

more research needs to Le conducted to determine how to implement this and other promising

ideas on a widescale basis.

The President's plan states that "some schools may radically alter the customary

modes of teaching and learning and redesign the human relationships and organizational

structures of the school." The goal is one we can all support, but it will not be achieved

without a long -term commitment and adequate funding resources to conduct longitudinal and

basic research studies. Short-term field projects are not an adequate base on which to change

our entire system. The New American Schools will not solve the long-standing, underlying
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and intractable problems of America's schools. We must know more if we are to increase

the percent of children who can function at a high cognitive level.

With the relatively large number of current research and development centers which

are poorly funded for their work, a large proportion of the education research dollar goes to

overhead--to travel, conference attendance, information dissemination, so that the amount left

for actual research is even smaller than it appears. The 1993 budget request seeks additional

funds for education but we are still operating with approximately 20 research centers funded

at a total of $27.4 million, just over one million dollars per center. The President's plan calls

for American businesses and other donors to contribute $150 to $200 million but so far fund-

raising has fallen very short. Why does educational R&D have to rely on the largesse of

industry? The poor response so far may be indicative of the fact that corporate leaders have

concluded that this is a federal government responsibility.

Needed: A Long Term Outlook

The federal government has the clear responsibility to lead the research and

development effort in education. The last significant effort was the creation of the National

Institute of Education in 1971, which was initially funded at $125 million, but whose budget

was quickly reduced in succeeding years so that long-term research could not be

accomplished. Much pressure was brought to bear to change N1E's mission from a focus on

long-term basic research to short-term projects relating to practice. In recent years the NI1-1

and NSF also found themselves under executive branch and Congressional pressure to

emphasize short-term impact at the expense of long-term inquiry. There is pressure to do

something now--the "before the next election" syndrome. This is understandable, but some

problems cannot be solved in one or two years. "Scientific inquiry into the educational

process" was the original Congressional mandate for the N1E. In the history of education to

date, scientific inquiry has had only a limited impact upon school practices. An explanation

of this failure is our serious underinvestment in research into the educational process as well

as a lack of sustained focus.
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It is tempting to think that we can solve our problems with demonstration project

after demonstration project. Many studies have documented that this approach is not

sufficient. Projects can be useful, but without significant research, we are stirring the waters

only enough to muddy them--and not enough to see clear results. Longitudinal recenrch on

children's growth and development may not be as politically appealing as the idea of a test to

measure results. However, the results of standardized tests won't show much progress if we

do not find new ways to help children learn.

It is a time of extreme challenge for the nation. With the changes in immigration

patterns over the last 20 years, we now have a very different clientele in our schools than we

did in the 1960's and 70's. The multicultural society has arrived at the same time as the

information age. Higher level skills are now required to develop and service ne: automated

technologies. At the same time, we have a dramatic increase in the number of children

entering our schools whose native language is not English. The last great wave of

immigration occurred as America entered the industrial age. Generations of immigrants were

educated. Some reached the heights of intellectual functioning; many did not, but there were

plenty of jobs for which relatively low levels of intellectual functioning sufficed. Now for the

new immigrants to function, for America to flourish, and for America not to become two

societies, we must find new methods of teaching and new approaches to learning. President

Bush is right in saying that we cannot transform education using the same strategies. Now is

the time to restructure our plethora of small federal research initiatives and place enough

money into specific problem areas to effect some real findings and breakthroughs.

The current research structure within OERI is not mission-oriented. The Office of

Research in OERI, for example, is organized by general area: education and society; schools

and school professionals. This type of organization does not create a compelling set of

targets for research. In addition, the current system has very limited resources. As a

consequence it cannot be held accountable for results.
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Federal Leadership Through the National Institutes of Education

It is clear that the present course of federal research will not provide sufficient

amounts of the dependable knowledge required for education reform. Congressman Owens'

bill - H.R. 4014 which proposes creation of the National Institutes of Education will help

us create a knowledge base sufficient to resolve problems that are presently regarded as

intractable. The most important task is to change the thinking about education research from

a collection of activities designed years ago to problem-driven, mission-oriented, adequately

funded research institutes.

The federal government's approach to special education already serves as a positive

illustration of the potential for progress through research. Currently, the Department of

Education supports the National Institute on Disability and Rehabilitation Research, funded at

about $65.4 million per year. The importance of this national institute is both in its mandate

and its funding level. Enough money has been allocated to effect a significant amount of

research. The mandate of the institute provides for a comprehensive and coordinated

approach to the conduct of research, demonstration projects and related activities. The

approach integrates research, development and dissemination. There is a clear focus:

individuals with disabilities. The research generated through this institute is having a

profound influence on the way we educate students with disabilities.

The same type of results can be expected from the proposed National Institute for the

Education of At-Risk Students, The National Institute for Innovation in Educational

Governance and Management. The National Institute for Early Childhood Education, the

National Institute for Student Achievement, and the National Institute for Literacy, Post-

Secondary Education and Lifelong Learning. All of the institutes are needed; all are

important in helping us gain answers to the many questions we have about how to remedy the

problems in our schools. In particular, the at-risk student institute and the early childhood

institute should yield guidance on strategies in working with our at-risk children, including

minority children, in American cities. We know that the experiences of young children are

the prime determinants of their self-concept, values and aspirations. As Congressman Owens'
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bill points out, at least half of the public school students in our 25 largest cities are minority

children, most of whom live in poverty. We know that at least half of the students entering

ninth grade fail to graduate four years later. We must develop more early intervention

strategies to change the path of these youngsters.

The centralized structure of the National Institutes would also eliminate unnecessary

duplication. The mission approach would solve some of the administrative quagmires in

which the current OERI has found itself. Current labs would continue their activities and

support the various institutes in appropriate ways. Centers, operating at the current million

or two million dollars a year, could be dedicated to one institute or could serve several

institutes. With a mission on which to focus their efforts and with sufficient resources to deal

with major education problems, current centers can address the objectives of each institute.

I support the proposal for an independent National Educational Research Policy and

Priorities Board to guide the research of the Institutes. As Chairman Owens' bill indicates,

this will provide for a much needed continuity of leadership in educational research. The

Board's bipartisan nature will help to ensure research initiatives are adequately and

consistently funded.

Once again, this Committee has an important choice to make. It can continue to

depend on the current disjointed and under-funded research and development system to solve

critical education problems facing the nation, or it can adopt legislation providing for a

mission-driven structure such as has been outlined in the Educational Research, Development,

and Dissemination Excellence Act.

I urge the enactment of this legislation.

&rr
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Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. Robert Linn.
Dr. LINN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to testi-

fy today on the needs of research in the area of assessment.
I am a professor at the University of Colorado and Co-Director of

the National Center for Research on Evaluation, Standards, and
Student Testing with Eva Baker. Eva Baker was scheduled to testi-
fy today but we were able to save some resources by my being here
to do that. The testimony, though, that you have in writing, is sub-
mitted on behalf of both of us and I would like to highlight some of
that.

The focus is to argue that there is a need for expanded research
in the area of assessment. It hardly comes as a surprise to hear
that a researcher would argue that we need ra, re research. But we
come to this based on extensive interactions with a number of
agencies and groups such as the National Council for Education
Standards and Testing, and in work with other agencies around the
country that are concerned about assessment.

The many interested parties are arguing that assessment should
serve many needsaccountability, a way to improve instruction, a
way to certify student accomplishments. They want assessment to
do many things, and as Art Wise said in his testimony, there is
some danger that it could be that another bad assessment is now
the solution to our problems. They not only want this, but they
want it now. They want it in a different form than we've been
seeing in the past. We are seeing calls, under various names, for
performance assessment, alternative assessment, instead of the
tests that people are most familiar withportfolios of work,
projects, extended essays and the like.

This movement is motivated for many good reasons. There are
many things that are unknown about it and there's an extensive
need for research to support this.

Our own research at the center is focused on some of these alter-
native ways of assessing, and we think we have made substantial
progress in at least two areas of history and science assessment
that would satisfy some of these needs. However, in order to even
approximate the appetite for the new assessments, there is a need
for extended and programmatic research :le area of assessment.
Some of these questions will take substantial time to answer, and
that's why you need the programmatic approach.

Let me just list a few of the types of questions that need to be
addressed with regard to alternative assessment:

How fair are performance assessments to children of different
backgrounds? How does gender impact performance when new
types of assessments are used? How do we assure that economically
disadvantaged, limited English-proficient, or special populations
such as the learning disabled students are fairly treated in these
assessments?

Part of the argument for a new type of assessment is that they
would impact on instruction in more positive ways. We need to
have research that shows how, in fact, these new assessments
imps i on research. Some of the experience from the past, when
testing programs were put in place with intentions to improve edu-
cation, has been shown to not always have those intended effects.
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We need to ask questions about new types of assessments with
regard to their corruptibility. Are they more corruptible or less cor-
ruptible in existing types of measures? We need to ask questions
about the degree to which these assessments can serve the multiple
purposes that I listed earlier onthe purpose of improving instruc-
tion in the classroom, to accountability of the system as a whole, to
the certification of student performance. We reed to understand
better how teachers can be involved in this activity, how best to in-
volve them in the use of new assessments as well as old assess-
ments.

In coming to solutions to these problems, we need to also worry
about the issue of communication. How do we communicate better
the results of student assessments to parents and the public? Past
experience has focused heavily on simple answers, a single number,
an average, or a single number for an individual student. The new
types of assessment may change this by providing more detail. We
need to find ways of communicating information more broadly and
not rely exclusively on abstractions of a single score or an average.

Most of these questions are under study now. Some of them are
goir,,4; to take considerable time to answer. The questions I have fo-
cused on so far focus primarily on student outcomes. There is an-
other whole arena in which assessment work is greatly needed and
that has to do with how to determine the quality of schooling itself.

Now, certainly you can argue under certain circumstances that
the performance of students gives you an indication of the perform-
ance of the school. But it is, at best, indirect, and there are many
other links. We need to have a better sense of how we can describe
the experiences that students have in the school environment.

Why, for example, should we expect children to do well in a
school and have high test scores if their schools are not a safe place
to be? Why should we expect children to excel when they may not
have challenging textbooks, or enough of any books to go around?
So, understanding something about what goes on in the school as
well as the assessment of the children's performance is important.
In order to understand the results from any tests, whether multi-
ple choice or performance-based, we need to be able to make accu-
rate statements about what school experiences are like and how
they relate to student outcomes. If we cannot, we will never solve
the equity problem.

During the deliberations of the National Council on Education
Standards and Testing, issues of school experiences wee addressed
in several ways. They were discussed in terms of the issue of deliv-
ery standards for the schools and for systems. They were discussed
as part of what is needed evidence before assessments would be cer-
tified, and they were discussed, as necessary, to assure the imple-
mentation of educational reform.

This was a very controversial topic throughout the discussions of
the National Council. To some, it implied a prescriptive or control-
ling function that was frightening from inside the beltway. To
others, it conjured up the horrors of more check lists or paperwork
that were mandated but largely unread.

We must be able to conduct research on the assessment of deliv-
ery standards, on the school experiences themselves, to determine

65
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if we can develop good, cost-effective information that helps schools
reach their potential and serve the interests of their students.

The National Council on Education Standards and Testing also
focused on the importance of assessing the impact of the spate of
new assessment systems themselves. I have already spoken to this
idea. The idea there was to have a long-term, independent study of
new testing policies that would be strengthened and preserved
within OERI.

As the Office of Technology Assessment's recent report summa-
rized, "Congress has an important role to play in supporting R&D
in educational testing, because adequate funding cannot be expect-. ed from other sources." Because the testing and assessment agenda
is essential for understanding educational quality, we must be sure
that long-term, Federal-supported programs of research on assess-
ment are continued.

All research must be conducted by a mix of research providers
and I'm certainly not intending to argue that centers are the only
way. Independent researchers, commercial companies, and State
agencies are among the many within that mix. But we wish to
speak about the importance of preserving programmatic research
orientation of the National R&D centers, centers which have made,
and can continue to make, important contributions to knowledge
and practice in assessment, as well as in the area of school organi-
zations, learning, policy and teaching.

What a center on assessment does is to serve as a trusted source
for impartial analysis on important issues and as a focal point for
creative research to help solve and understand our problems. We at
CRESST field questions constantly from a variety of sources, ques-
tions that come from congressional staff, from the administration,
from State legislators, the press, educational institutions, and indi-
vidual parents, teachers and representatives of the business com-
munity. This contact informs our research, but it also points to the
fact that there is a need out there. We are not called upon because
we're a single source of dissemination. We are called upon because
of the quality of the research that's provided and how it is valued.

Individual researchers alone working on small projects cannot
meet this sort of need. The bombardment of questions from the
field keeps us close to the real issues of assessment.

In summary, we believe that educational assessment should be a
significant part of the research plans of OERI. We believe that we
all must address issues of the assessment of individuals and
schools, measuring standards for students and institutions, to be
sure that our expectations for assessment work for the good of chil-
dren and for the future of our country.

We also believe that for all the range of issues identified by the
proposed OERI institutes, and particularly for assessment, long-
term, programmatic research by university-based R&D centers
should be an essential element in the American R&D network.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Robert L. Linn follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to testify on the topic of

needed research in educational assessment. My name is Robert Linn. I am a

professor at the University of Colorado and co-director with Eva Baker of the

National Center for Research on Evaluation, Standards, and Student Testing

(CnESST). Although she was scheduled to speak today, I was able to save

resources by substituting for her. This testimony is provided on behalf of us both.

WO wish to address our remarks to the need for expanded research in the

area of assessment. It is not surprising to hear of the importance of research

from a researcher. But we draw our position from a larger contextfrom the

public discussion surrounding educational reform. In the deliberation of the

National Council for Standards and 'resting, in the debate among participants on

the Council's Task Force on Assessment, and in the summary of the report

released by the Office of Technology Assessment on Testing, it is clear that the

public, educators, and policymakers have multiple expectations for tests and

1
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make many assumptions about the validity of the information tests and

assessments provide.

These interested parties want assessment for accountability, for

instructional improvement, for certifying student accomplishments, and they

want them now.

A case in point is the national attention to assessments of student

pee forename, using projects, experiments, essays, and portfolios instead of more

familiar types of testing. CRESSI researchers sill provide information on the

validity of some of these tests for different uses, and guidelines to develop and

validate these measures. We already have results in CRESST's research on

history and science asses:ments that we believe will make performance

assessment significantly more cost effective and valid. Rut in order to begin to

approximate the appetite of the public for test information and to assure for

ourselves and others that testing supports rather than impedes student learning,

additional questions require sustained attention.

Let us list a few.

How fair are performance assessments to children of different
backgrounds? How does gender impact performance when new types of
assessments are used? I Tow do we assure that economically disadvantaged
or limited English-Proficient, or special populations, such as the learning
disabled, are fairly treated?

How is fairness intim need by different administrative procedures and
scoring procedures? flow should comparability of dc sign or administration
be judged? flow should ce.mparability of test results be determined?

What is the impact of various programs of instruction on these new tests?
Do the assessments measure the things we wish to teach? What kinds of
important learnings can be measured? How general or transferable is
performance from project to project or test to test or to other important

2
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accomplishments? How do these assessments predict readiness for the
workforce or for postsecondary education?

Are performance tests less or more corruptible than traditional tests? How
trustworthy are our findings and what steps can increase our confidence in
test performance?

Can multiple purposes of assessment be simultaneously served with
validity? Can an assessment contribute to teaching and learning and
accountability? What is the impact of new assessments on students and on
the quality of life in school?

What are the best ways for teachers to be involved in the design and use of
new assessments? What ways are cost effective? What ways contribute
directly to student learning? How can the design of new assessments build
upon our knowledge of thinking and learning?

slow should we measure students' ability to integrate across subject matter
areas? How should we measure their effort, thinking processes, and habits
of mind?

How should we integrate the range of assessment options before us to
provide the best information, with the most positive consequences and
within reasonable costs?

Beyond the solutions to these problems, we must develop improved ways to

communicate the results of student assessments. Many believe that testing has

developed in the manner it has in part because of the public's desires for easy,

understandable answers,- answers that depend on numbers. Changing the basis

of assessment to more concrete analyses of children's performance may very well

change the kind of information policymakers and the public receive. Research on

how to communicate complex information is essential if real improvements in

assessment are to be possible. We must show details and realities of what

children can do rather than exclusively rely on abstractions, like scores and

averages. We will also find ways to reach out to all parents who need to have good

information about their schools and who need that information in a form that

they can use to support children's growth and accomplishments.

3
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Most of these questions are under study now. Some of them will take

considerable time to answer. The questions listed share a focus on student

outcomes. However, we believe we must make a substantial effort to address

another class of questions about educational reform. Especially if educational

reform is to be systemic, we must focus the attention of scholars and talented

practitioners on how to assess the quality of schooling itself. Clearly, under

certain conditions, we can infer something about instruction from student

performance. But many of us worry that we have not paid enough attention to the

description of student experiences and school environments. Why should we

expect children to do well in school and have high test scores --if their schools

may not be safe? Why should we expect children to excel when they may not have

challenging textbooks, or enough of any books to go around? How can they have

ho.nework without paper? In order to understand the results from any tests,

whether multiple-choice, or performance-based, we need to be able to make

accurate statements about what school experiences are like and how they relate to

student outcomes. If we cannot, we will never solve the equity problem.

During the deliberations of the National Council on Education Standards

and 'resting, issues of school experiences and environments were discussed in at

least three different ways. First, they v,ere discussed in the light of "delivery

standards" for the schools and for systems. Secondly, they were discussed as part

of needed evidence before assessments were to be certified for use for a "high

stakes" purpose, such as to promote or graduate a student. Third, delivery

standards were discussed as necessary to assure the implementation of

educational reform. Delivery standards were an extremely controversial topic.

To some, they implied a prescriptke or controlling function, a way to homogenize

4
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schools and classrooms from inside the beltway. To others, they conjured up

horrors of more checklists, paperwork, and mandated but unread reports.

We must be able to conduct research on the assessment of delivery

standards--on school experiencesto determine if we can develop good, cost-

effective information that 11,?lp: schools reach their potential and serve the

interests of their students. f we do not urdertake this research, we will perhaps

alwa)s have nagging questions about the quality of our judgments and the

4 .L as [I, ot:tc. as

The Natinnal Cohncil on Education Standards and Testing ah.o focused on

the importance of assessing the impact of the spate of assessment activity. The

idea, a long-term, roar pendent study of new testing policies should be

z.trengthem:d and pa .1 in the ()ERI.
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man Schools: Asking the RIght c,irstim,s observes, -Congress has an

importa,.: le to play in suppoi tmg IUD in educational testing, because adequate
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and sment agenda is essential for understandinc; educational quality, we
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about the importance of preserving the programmatic research orientation of

National R&D CentersCenters which have made and can continue to make

important contributions to knowledge and practice in assessment, as well as in

areas such as school organizations, learning, policy, and teaching. What a

Center on assessment does is to serve as a trusted source for impartial analysis

on important issues, and as a focal point for creative research to help solve and

understand our problems. CRESST regularly fields requests from Congressional

staff, members of the Administration, State legislators, the press, educational

institutions, and individual parents, teachers and representatives of the business

tommunity. They want to know the state of knowledge in assessment. On last

Friday, one of us had calls from the press, the Arts community on alternative

assessment, a technology company on portfolios, two non-profits, asking about

workforce readiness, a school psychologist, a teacher, and a graduate student

about what we knew and where they could go for additional help. The other of us

was meeting with the Math Science Education Board's Study Group on

Guidelines for Mathematic Assessment. During the week, we talked to school

district and state administiators, university researchers at many sites, planned a

principal's workshop, an international meeting at UCLA on assessment, a

seminar for state legislators, met with the Chicago educational reform

community, and finished four progress reports due to GERI. Saturday, we

presented our results on what we have learned about performance assessment to

more than 200 teachers. Today, one of us will meet with colleagues from the State

Alternative Assessment Exchange and the National Assessment Governing

Board to work on problems of linking and comparing results from different

assessment systems. And that was just one week. CRESST is called not because

its single purpose is dissemination, it is called upon because the quality of its

research productivity is valued.
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Individual researchers alone, working on small projects, simply cannot

meet needs of this sort. The bombardment of questions from the field keeps us

close to real problems and issues on assessment, though housed in universities

we may be, and allows us to adjust research programs in the light of our data as

well as in terms of the practical problems ,.%e confront daily. Furthermore,

because we are researchers, we are careful to give information within the

boundaries of our knowledge.

11. . a C.A.! 1 I.. ra:11 r.ortant ;old it works; it should be

!(tair.,(.1 v.ttl.in the IP %Sly structure for assessment, as w ell.
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the OFtil, informed by v.hat they Lim from re-ear dl and by their intern( tion

with the field. The caacity ,d ,n-tamed att( Minn to complex m.:!..essinnt

r( h Heins r. quirts 1..n,; I,rm progr.ons ;old sigmfi, Ant n soirees

In summary, ace believe that educational as ht should be a

significant part of the research plans of OERI We believe that we all must

address issues of the assessment of individuals and schools measuring

standards for students and institutionsto be sure that our expectations for

a:-Inent work fur the good of children and for the future of our country. We

:do believe that for all the range of issues identified by the proposed OERI
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Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. Kronkosky.
Dr. KRONKOSKY. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee,

good morning. My name is Preston Kronkosky. I am executive di-
rector of the Southwest Educational Development Laboratory,
headquartered in Austin, TX, which has a board of directors simi-
lar in composition to that which H.R. 4014 proposes. In fact, three
members of my board of directors are in the audience today. One
difference between our board and the board proposed in H.R. 4014
is that my board has the right to hire and fire me.

I appear before you today representing the Council for Educa-
tional Development and Research. The Council is the association of
regional educational laboratories and what we think are the best
university-based research centers. Thank you for this opportunity
to express our views on the issues before you today.

But before I do that, Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Ballenger, my col-
leagues and I congratulate and praise you and your subcommittee
for your work in support of educational reform. You have put to-
gether a long-awaited, logical, and coordinated infrastructure for
educational research and development. It has been a pleasure to
work with this subcommittee to fulfill this critical need.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to begin by telling you something
about the beliefs and vision that underpin the work of the research
centers and regional educational laboratories that belong to the
Council.

Congress established long-term, in-depth, programmatic research
centers to give us an understanding of the intricacies involved in
improving schools. It establish regional educational laboratories to
be the Federal Government's helping hands in developing, testing,
and disseminating new educational ideas and technologies. As a
result of our experience in pursuing this charge, we have developed
certain beliefs about the role of educational research and develop-
ment in reform. These believes were recently articulated by our
Council chairman, Dean Nafziger, executive director of the Far
West Laboratory headquartered in San Francisco, CA. The follow-
ing ideas are taken from his remarks at the Council's annual meet-
ing last November, remarks that the Council subsequently pub-
lished.

One of the things we believe is that research and development
and does not reform schools. Reform happens at schools. R&D
helps with the best research and thinking, with the best tools and
training, with the best people, and, today more than ever, with the
moral support human beings need when they risk dramatic change.

Research centers and regional educational laboratories are part-
ners in the reform expedition. But we don't just bring supplies and
equipment. We hold the lantern and advise which path to take
through the thicket. Generally, school people listen to us because,
among the many purveyors of advice, they see us as impartial
truth tellers. Practitioners trust us because they know our only in-
terest is in making schools the best they can be for all children.

In other words, our role is leadership. No matter how political
winds blow, our institutions hold fast to a set of beliefs about
schooling too important in this democracy to ignore.

ti
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Something else we deeply believe in is America's institution of
universal, free education. We don't believe that the primary pur-
pose of schooling is to select and sort, winnow out the elite and
channel the rest into a socially-stratified work force. We believe
the purpose of schools is to give all kids an equal chance.

We also believe that for democracy to succeed, we must educate
every child, not just for the sake of global competitiveness, but be-
cause we must produce good voters, good parents, and good citizens.
We need people who can assume stewardship of our institutions
and our future.

From this follows another belief: the interests of children must
drive the school enterprise. Our children's growth and development
is being seriously stunted. The most obvious reasons are poverty
and neglect. We agree with the authors of a book called the "One
Place," when they say that schools should be the one place "where
children get what they neednurturing, guidance, development,
and the ability to learn." Instead of adding to the instability in a
child's life, "school can become the very core of it."

Another of our beliefs is that schools can't do this alone. They
must work in partnership with their communities. Schools are em-
bedded in the culture of the community. The two are interdepend-
ent.

John Dewey once said that the whole community must want for
its schools what the best and wisest parent wants for his or her
own child. To achieve that ideal today, schools must overcome
learning barriers that reach far beyond the classroomthe effects
of changing family patterns, escalating child poverty, violence,
drugs, and teen pregnancy. Breaking through these barriers means
joining forces with parents, business, elected officials, and social
agencies under creative new collaborations.

Now I come to one of our most fundamental beliefs: real change
in schools does not come from outside the system. It begins with
insiders. By this I don't mean that change must always be bottom-
up. There is a place for both top-down and bottom-up leadership.
Whether you see today's schools as promising institutions, or you
think schools need to be entirely reinvented, you can't reach your
vision by ignoring the wisdom and commitment of practitioners.

Decisions about school reform require the involvement of teach-
ers, principals, parents, and local superintendents. These people
give us the wisdom of practice. Teachers and administrators are
partners in educational R&D, not merely recipients of it. We cap-
ture their insights and experience so that other practitioners can
profit from it. And they, in turn, become our respected and treas-
ured colleagues, not pawns to be manipulated.

One last believe I want to mention is almost a given in the cur-
rent educational reform context: we believe that schools need com-
prehensive, systemic change. There's pretty wide agreementno
matter what your ideologythat we need to fundamentally rethink
the way we organize and operate schools.

A systemic orientation means realizing and taking advantage of
the fact that change in one part of the system necessarily affects
every other part of the system. As we mast system dynamics and
seek interventions that will give us the greatest leverage, we must
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never lose sight of our purposes. We have to keep asking, what
need do children have for this change?

We must give the highest priority to local flexibility. Teachers
and principals must have the training, the leeway, and the re-
sources to initiate reforms for purposes dictated by their communi-
ties.

These are the beliefs to which ot-r members hold, Mr. Chairman.
There is a great deal in H.R. 4014. the "Educational Research, De-
velopment and Dissemination Exc..:11ence Act," to indicate that we
and this subcommittee are guided by the same core beliefs and the
same vision for schools. To achieve our vision, we need a stable
Federal infrastructure for educational research and development.

H.R. 4014 does this by addressing the five functions of Federal
education research and development programsresearch, develop-
ment, dissemination, technical assistance, and the establishment of
information and reference systems. H.R. 4014 also requires that
these functions come together in a truly coordinated system.

Many of our views on H.R. 4014 have been communicated to this
subcommittee previously. My comments today are on the second
draft of the bill that was shared with us last week.

We like the modifications you have made in this draft. We like
that the governing board in this infrastructure is highly accounta-
ble to Congress. In addition, you have resolved the constitutional
problems we raised earlier with this subcommittee.

We support public standards setting as an appropriate role for
the board. We welcome the open process through which the Office
of Educational Research and Improvement will meet its legitimate
needs for high quality scientific and technical staff. We like that
you have considerably simplified and strengthened the advisory
system for the various components of the R&D infrastructure.

We delight that you have recognized this Nation's need for long-
term programmatic research by maintaining research centers. The
success of development, dissemination and technical assistance de-
pends on the work of these enduring research institutions. No one
has more depth and has made a bigger contribution in assessment
than the Center for Research on Evaluation, Standards and Stu-
dent Testing at UCLA. Similarly, no one has a better understand-
ing of how schools affect disadvantaged kids than the caring people
at the Center for Research on Effective Schooling for Disadvan-
taged Students at Johns Hopkins University.

I know that some would have you believe that the endurance of
these institutions presents a problem. Just the opposite is true.
Some of the major obstacles in research and development have
been the constant churning with which these institutions have had
to live and the lack of resolve in the Federal R&D system.

Moreover, we like the coordination that H.R. 4014 requires of the
regional education laboratories and the National Diffusion Net-
work. We have wanted to forge closer ties between these two
groups for a long time.

We agree that regional educational laboratories should work on
the research priorities listed in H.R. 4014. These are: one, the edu-
cation of at-risk students; two, the education and development of
young children; three, student achievement in core subject areas
through elementary and secondary schooling; four, literacy, post-
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secondary educatior, and lifelong learning for adults; and five, the
improvement of schools through the restructuring and reform of
school goyernance, policymaking, finance and management at the
State, local, school building, and classroom level.

Just let me add here, Mr. Chairman, that you have filled an im-
portant gap by broadening the research to include lifelong learning
and literacy.

In the few moments that I have remaining to address the sub-
committee, I am going to focus on areas which, in our view, would
strengthen H.R. 4014 even more.

First, we urge you to remain steadfast in your decision to provide
for research centers. In fact, we suggest that you set aside at least
one-third of each institute's funding for long-term, programmatic
research conducted at these centers.

Second, we recommend that ten percent of each institute's fund-
ing be devoted to field-initiated studies.

Third, we would like this subcommittee to more thoroughly
define the role of development. It is fairly easy to call for equity
and educational improvement and to write these terms into legisla-
tion and research agendas. It is more difficult to get change down
into schools.

I have more extensive remarks in my paper, but for the purposes
of time I will skip the next four or five pages.

Finally, our fourth recommendation is really a plea. Mr. Chair-
man and members of this subcommittee, if you are going to place
regional educational laboratories into a dissemination component,
please carefully define what you mean by that term. To us, dis-
semination means the transfer of ideas and products from their
original sites to other sites. It includes planning, designing, and
conducting activities that lead to the application of research and
development in meeting educational needs. We have elaborated on
this definition in our previous comments to you. We hope you will
again consider them.

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ballenger, once again I thank you and the
subcommittee and hope you will call on us if there is anything we
can do to further your subcommittee's already fine work.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Preston C. Kronksoky follows:]
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Preston Kronkosky
Executive Director

Southwest Educational Development Laboratory
on behalf of the

Council for Educational Development
and Research

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am Preston Kronkosky, executive director of the Southwest Educational
Development Laboratory in Austin, Texas. I appear before you today
representing the Council for Educational Development and Research. The
Council is the association of regional educational laboratories and what we
think are the best university-based research centers. Thank you for this
opportunity to express our views on the issues before you today.

But before I do that, Mr. Chairman. I and my colleagues congratulate and
praise you and your subcommittee for your work in support of educational
reform. You have put together a long-awaited, logical, and coordin 'ed
infrastructure for educational research and development. It has bee" a
pleasure to work with this subcommittee to fulfill this critical need.

Mr. Chairman, I'd like to begin by telling you something about the beliefs
and vision that underpin the work of the research centers and regional
educational laboratories that belong to the Council.

Congress established long-term, in-depth, programmatic research centers
to give is an understanding of the intricacies involved in improving
schools. li established regional educational laboratories to r c the federal
government's helping hands in developing, testing and disseminating new
educational ideas and technologies. As a result of our experience pursuing
this charge, we have developed certain beliefs about the role of educational
research and development in reform. These beliefs were recently
articulated by our Council chairman, Dean Nafziger, executive director of
the Far West Laboratory in San Francisco. The following ideas are taken
from his remarks at the Council's annual meeting last November
remarks that the Council subsequently published.

C
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One of the things we believe is that research and development does not

reform schools. Reform happens at schools. R&D helps with the best

research and thinking, with the best tools and training, with the best people.
and (today more than ever) with the moral support human beings need
when they risk dramatic change.

Research centers and regional educational laboratories are partners in the

reform expedition. But we don't just bring supplies and equipment; we
hold the lantern and advise which path to take through the thicket.

Generally, school people listen to us because, among the many purveyors
of advice, they see us as impartial truth tellers. Practitioners trust us
because they know our only interest is in making schools the best they can

be for children.

In other words. our role is leadership. No truovy how political winds

blow, our institutions hold fast to a set of beliefs about schooling too
important in this democracy to ignore.

Something else we deeply believe in is America's institution of universal.
free education. We don't believe that the primary purpose of schooling is

to select and sort. winnnv out the elite and channel the rest into a socially
stratified work force. We believe the purpose of schools is to give all kids

an equal chance.

We also believe that for democracy to succeed, we must educate every

child, not just for the sake of global competitiveness, but because we must
prodece good voters, good parents, and good citizens. We need people

who can assume stewardship of our institutions and our future.

From this follows another belief: The interests of children must drive the

school enterprise. Our children's growth and development is being

seriously stunted. The most obvious reasons are poverty and neglect. We

agree with the authors of a book called the One Place when they say that

schools should be the one place "where children get what they need --
nurturing, guidance. development, and the ability to learn." Instead of
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adding to the instability in a child's life, "school can become the very core
of it."

Another of our beliefs is that schools can't do this alone. They must work
in partnership with their communities. Schools are imbedded in the culture
of the community. The two are interdependent.

John Dewey once said that the whole community must want for its schools
what the best and wisest parent wants for his or her own child. To achieve
that ideal today, schools must overcome learning barriers that reach far
beyond the classroom -- the effects of changing family structures,
escalating child poverty, violence, drugs, and teen pregnancy. Breaking
through those barriers means joining forces with parents, business, elected
officials, and social agencies under creative new collaborations.

Now I come to one of our most fundamental beliefs: Real change in
schools does not come from outside the system. It begins with insiders. By
this I don't mean that change must always be bottom-up. There is a place
for both top-down and bottom-up leadership. Whether you see today's
schools as promising institutions, or you think schools need to be entirely
reinvented, you can't reach your vision by ignoring the wisdom and
commitment of practitioners.

Decisions about school reform require the involvement of teachers.
principals, parents, and local superintendents. These people give us the
wisdom of practice. Teachers and administrators are partners in
educational R&D. not merely recipients of it. We capture their insights
and experience so that other practitioners can profit from it. And they. in
turn, become our respected and treasured colleagues, not pawns to be
manipulated.

One last belief I want to mention is almost a given in the current
educational reform context: We believe that schools need comprehensive.
systemic change. There's pretty wide agreement -- no matter what your
ideology -- that we need to fundamentally rethink the way we organize and
operate schools.

3
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A systemic orientation means realizing and taking advantage of the fact that

change in one part of the system necessarily affects every other part of the

system.

As we master system dynamics and seek interventions that will give us the

greatest leverage, we must never lose sight of our purposes. We have to

keep asking, what need do children have for this change.

We must give highest priority to local flexibility. Teachers and principals

must have the training, the leeway, and the resources to initiate reforms for

purposes dictated by their communities.

These are the beliefs to which our members hold firm. Mr. Chairman.

There is a great deal in H.R. 4014. the "Education Research. Development.

and Dissemination Excellence Act," to indicate that we and this

subcommittee are guided by the same core beliefs and the same vision for

schools. To achieve our vision, we need a stable federal infrastructure for

education research and development.

H.R. 4014 does this by addressing the five functions of federal education

research and development programs -- research, development,

dissemination, technical assistance, and the establishment of information

and reference systems. H.R. 4014 also requires that these functions come

together in a truly coordinated system.

Many of our views on H.R. 4014 have been communicated to this

subcommittee previously. My comments today are on the second draft of

the bill that was shared with us last week.

We like the modifications you have made in this draft.

We like that the governing hoard in this infrastructure is highly

accountable to Congress. In addition, you have resolved the

constitutional problems we raised earlier with this subcommittee.

J
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We support public standards-setting as an appropriate role for the
Board.

We welcome the open process through which the Office of
Educational Research and Improvement will meet its legitimate needs
for high quality scientific and technical staff.

We like that you have considerably simplified and strengthened the
advisory system for the various components of the R&D
infrastructure.

We delight that you have recognized this nation's need for long-
term programmatic research by maintaining research centers. The
success of development, dissemination, and technical assistance
depends on the work of these enduring research institutions. No one
has more depth and made a bigger contribution in assessment than
the Center for Research on Evoluation, Standards and Student
Testing at UCLA. Similarly, no one has a better understanding of
how schools affect disadvantaged kids than the caring people at the
Center for Research on Effective Schooling for Disadvantaged
Students at Johns Hopkins, University.

I know that some would have you believe that the endurance of these
institutions presents a problem. Just the opposite is true. Some of
the major obstacles in research and development have been the
constant churning with which these institutions have had to live and
the lack of resolve in the federal R&D system.

Moreover, we like the coordination that H.R. 4014 requires of the
regional educational laboratories and the National Diffusion
Network. We have wanted to forge closer ties between these two
groups for a long time.

We agree that regional educational laboratories should work on
the research priorities listed in H.R. 4014. These are: (1) the
education of at-risk students; (2) the education and development of

58-581 0 - 92 - 3
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young children; (3) student achievement in core subject areas
through elementary and secondary schooling; (4) literacy, post-
secondary education, and lifelong learning for adults; and (5) the
improvement of schools through the restrui......iring and reform of
school governance, policymaking, finance and management at the
state, local, school building, and classroom level.

Just let me add here, Mr. Chairman, that you have filled an
important gap by broadening the research to include lifelong
learning and literacy.

In the few minutes I have remaining to address this subcommittee, I am
going to focus on areas which, in our view, would strengthen H.R. 4014
even more.

First, we urge you to remain steadfast in your decision to provide for
research centers. In fact, we suggest that you set aside at least one-third of
each Institute's funding for long-term, programmatic research conducted at
these centers.

Second, we recommend that 10 percent of each Institute's funding be
devoted to field initiated studies.

Third, we would like this subcommittee to more thoroughly define the role
of "development." It is fairly easy to call for equity and educational
improvement and to write these terms into legislation and research
agendas. It is more difficult to get change down into schools.

Over the years. the words "research and development," or R&D, have
become fused as if they were a single process. They are two separate
processes. Both are critical and work in tandem. Occasionally we talk
about research and dissemination and leave development out of the
discussion altogether. This is just as wrong.

Although development builds on research, its purposes and methods are

different. Research produces refined knowledge; development produces

6
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usable products and human capital that is adapted to local situations.
Research requires transformations, adaptations, or mixing with other
knowledge before it can be used effectively. Development creates new
alternatives that contribute to the improvement of educational practice.

Educational development takes many forms. These can usually be placed
somewhere on a continuum with product development at one end and
systemic change at the other. The product development approach focuses
on creating materials, tools, or devices which, when used as directed, are
reasonably certain to yield specified outcomes.

Emphasis is on creating the material means for improving educational
practice. And, if systematically developed, these materials have been field
tested, replicated in diverse settings. and validated as effective.

The systemic change approach attempts to change the structures, policies,
operating procedures, and working environment of the organization, along
with the attitudes, skills, motives, values, and shared visions of the people
involved.

Systemic change strategies may be adapted to new situations, thereby
reducing the amount of trial and error and thus the risks and costs.
However, they are highly labor-intensive. Their justification is not in
expectations for v.idespread replication but in their potential to achieve
substantial restructuring at the chosen site.

Most educational development involves some mixture of these two
approaches.

We seem have no trouble understanding the role of development in other
fields. The development of the Scud-buster missile system is one example
that conies to mind. But the role of development in school reform is

. seldom part of our considerations. Again, let me say that it needs to be.

Allow me to illustrate. One of the problems that research sometimes runs
. into is that it doesn't travel well. A program that works in one place can

7
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lose its impact when implemented in another unless it is adjusted, tailored,
and given the support it needs in its new setting. My colleagues at the
North Central Regional Educational Laboratory found this out when they
transported their very successful reading program from rural to urban
settings. Moreover, they found that it wasn't just the program that had to
be adjusted. The people who delivered it to urban schools had to be
different than the people who delivered it to rural schools.

The human element is the key in development. A school district may hear
about a program through dissemination, but once a lab is involved,
development enters the picture. In development, you don't just take an idea
and impose it. You work with the people who are taking the risk. Where I
come from, we have a word for this. We call it "respect."

Here is another example of why development -- particularly eevelopment
that responds to local and state practitioners' needs -- is critical. Helping
schools confront the growing problem of hate crime is not a priority on the
federal government's educational research and development agenda -- but
its a priority on the laboratories' agenda.

This is a copy of the R&D Preview. The R&D Preview is one vehicle that
the laboratories use to disseminate research and development findings to
practitioners and policymakers. Hate crime is featured in this magazine
because it's a critical concern in our schools. While we certainly agree on
the importance of our national educational goals, research and development
must focus on much more. Otherwise, barriers will keep us from ever
reaching those goals.

One barrier, for example, is the lack of trust in our public institutions.
The role of R&D is to help public schools regain that trust. We can do that
by marshalling our resources to solve problems that are important to the
people working day in and day out with our young.

Another barrier is the impact of a surging poverty rate. The role of R&D
is to develop ways to integrate the services that are available to children.

8
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Along with this, we need to develop record-keeping and transfer systems so
that as children move -- as children in poverty tend to do with frequency
-- their records will follow them.

Another barrier is one that I mentioned a minute ago -- increasing racial
tension. The role of R&D is to help schools incorporate multiculturalism
in their instructional programs and in their everyday operations.

Still another barrier to change is the lack of community involvement in
schools. Here the role of R&D is to design and test ways of getting parents
and other community members involved.

The point is, Mr. Chairman, all of these problems are in addition to
concerns about how to achieve national goals.

Finally, our fourth recommendation is really a plea. Mr. Chairman and
members of this subcommittee, if you are going to place the regional
educational laboratories into a dissemination component, please carefully
define what you mean by that term. To us, dissemination means the
transfer of ideas and products from their original sites to other sites. It

includes planning, designing, and conducting activities that lead to the
application of research and development in meeting educational needs. We
have elaborated on this definition in our previous comments to you. We
hope you will again consider them.

Mr. Chairman, once again, I thank you and the subcommittee and hope you
will call on us if there is anything we can do to further your
subcommittee's already very fine work.

9
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Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. Ann Lieberman.
Dr. LIEBERMAN. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and members of

the subcommittee.
I feel privileged to be here, but I also feel like I have something

to bring to this discussion. Not only am I President of AERA, but I
have served on NDN committees, organized research, lab centers,
done R&D, worked with teacher associations, and feel that I have a
lot to bring to this discussion.

I have a statement that will be inserted in the record and I just
want to speak to a few points.

I want to say first of all that AERA believes that the legislation
that you're considering is vital not only to the interests of the
18,000 members of AERA, but to the Nation's capacity to improve
its schools. We believe that the oversight hearings that you've been
holding since 1988 show the hard work that this group has done
and we think that this hearing represents yet another opportunity
and challenge for you to try to reach consensus about Federal edu-
cation research policy.

Our Governance and Professional Liaison Committee has been
working on how to improve Federal education research for several
years. We think there are three things that need sharpening and I
just want to speak to those three things and three points of your
legislation: greater stability, a sharper focus for educational re-
search, and somehow dealing with attention to all three pieces of
an effective program, research, development and dissemination, in
much the same way that Preston Kronkosky has spoken about it.

Let me speak to the three things particularly in the bill that we
think are very strong and that we want to laud. The first is the
National Educational Research Policy and Priorities Board. We
would like to say that the function of the board is essentially, we
believeand this is what we support and laudto create a re-
search plan or an agenda that ensures and assures that the agency
conducts research, development and dissemination activities in
accord with this plan, and that a major strength of the bill itself is
the creation of such a board.

I think we can all argue about who ought to be on the board, but
I think we agree that to find a consensus is worth struggling for
and one that I think we need to continue to speak through.

I think it is true that although the present Assistant Secretary
spoke in a little different vein, that many of us who have been
around for a long time, in fact, know that there have been, even in
this current time, two Presidents, three Secretaries of Education,
and four Assistant Secretaries of Education. Some of us have been
around a long time in the old NIE. In fact, in the old NIE there
was a new Assistant Secretary every 18 months. It's no wonder
that Congress feels dubious about educational research, practice,
and dissemination. We think that the new board that you're pro-
posing is critical to having some kind of stability, and we think the
board is going to be in the best interest of OERI.

Second, let me speak to the National Research Institutes which
we think are an important part of the discussion. Many of my col-
leagues and I have worked with many of them in the centers and
in the laboratories, and we think they have done well, and also

(..
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have been underfunded. We think that the centers ought to contin-
ue to operate as significant and substantial components. But it is
very important to begin to talk about particular educational prob-
lems that are not going to go away even in 5 years, which is the
center's life, or the laboratory's life. But these are problems that
resist quick and dirty and easy solutions, and the kinds of insti-
tutes that we think you've been talking about are going to be ex-
tremely important not only because they represent problems that
are of an enduring quality, but they will give a flexibility. A center
has a mission and it has to stick to it for 5 years. We think this
will give you the flexibility to create not only enduring institutes
but institutes that can come up as problems come up, which I
think many of us have been walking through. I think many of us
feel that there's almost a problem overload and we've got to figure
out what those significant problems are and put our resources to
work on them.

The last part is the part that I really know the most about, and
that is the whole area of national educational dissemination, since
that's an area that I've been working in my entire research life, 30
years, and I was a teacher before that, always trying to struggle to
understand what research could really do for us as teachers.

I would like to say that our association has just initiatedwe are
just in the process of organizing itan effort with the two teachers
associations, designed specifically to promote a genuine exchange of
perspectives on how research can improve practice and how prac-
tice can improve what the researchers look at and look for. We are
very pleased that title III calls for additional study of effective dis-
semination strategies is part of your plan.

It is my own view that we have so underestimated the kind of
work that is needed to really deal with getting knowledge into
schools and having school people a part of creating that knowledge,
that it's going to take not only study of dissemination strategies
but careful work in understanding the forms and formats that are
most properly going to be used to include what my colleague, Linda
Darling Hammond, calls the creation of community of interest. In
fact, we have new forms and formats that are far more powerful
than any of the formal kinds of things that we've known before.

With the advent of networks, compacts, school/university part-
nerships, school/business partnerships, association partnership
all kinds, we literally have no data on how these things work. V%
are growing up with a whole new way of thinking about how to
document these kinds of partnerships to try to understand what it
is that people do to make them work, how we really get knowledge
both produced and used by people in the schools.

So I think, although I applaud your discussion and plan on edu-
cation extension agents, I think it's good. But it's only a start. I
assume that's the way you are looking at it. If Dr. Ravitch were
here, I would tell her, too, that I think technology is fine. But I
work in New York City and we don't even have computers in
schools, much less dealing with data bases and the kinds of tech-
nology.
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I think we've also got to deal with people strategies. They are
long term, they are tough, and they're hard. But there's no way
that we're actually going to organize some communities of interest
to work on transforming schoolsnot just improving themunless
we begin to get far better at people strategies. Technology is fine,
but it has got to be in the service of the organization of people.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Ann Lieberman follows:]
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American Educational
Research Associaten

RE: A.A. 4014 - - March 17, 1992

Testimony of Dr. Ann Lieberman, Teachers College, Columbia
University, before the House Subcommittee on Select Education

Good Morning Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee.

Thank you for this opportunity to discuss the Important topic of the
future of federal education research programs. AERA believes the
legislation you are considering is vital not only to the interests of
the 18,000 members of our association, but to the Nation's capacity to
improve its schools.

It is a special pleasure to work again with you, Chairman. Owens. You
addressed our Annual Meeting last year on topics central to this Bill,
and this year you will be attending our meeting again tc discuss the
topic of the federal role in education research with Dr. Ravrtch and
some leading policy scholars.

Our staff informs me that oversight hearings were held by the
Subcommittee in preparation for the present reauthorization of OERI
as long ago as September, 1988. And I have been advised of the
numerous hearings which have foll:wed, as well as the procedures your
staff has undertaken to gather opinions from a broad spectrum of the
education community. This hearing represents yet another effort to
involve the total community in reaching consensus about federal
education research policy, and we are pleased to take part in this
discussion. VP'

WHAT IS OUR SITUATION?

I know of no indicator of consequence that bodes well for knowledge
production in education if we continue on our present course.

. Resources are totally inadequate. Two GAO studies have
chronicled the decline in federal support since 1980 a period
during which most other federal research programs experienced
substantial growth -- but they not adequately address the
culture of poverty that pervaoes education research. Therr are
fewer dollars available for federal research in education today,
dIsrelarding inflation (!), th.in there were in 1974.
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* The infrastructure is in disrepair. Universities are unable to
support young scholars in the field of education research. While
much progress has been made with regard to recruitment and
training of women scholars, are failing to attract minority
researchers. AERA has set aside $750,000 of its own funds to
support minority graduate students as its contribution to this
problem. Much more will be required.

* Virtually no money is available for individual scholars seeking
to conduct educational research. The total funds available to
support investigations into critical problems by individual
scholars (i.e., field-initiated research) in 1992 is less than $1
million dollars.

* The Nation does not have tf.a knowledge base required to support
reforms of the magnitude it wishes to make. Members of the
Subcommittee will be familiar with the catalog of well-intended
reforms that have disappointed educators and the public.
Successful education reforms must be grounded in solid
understanding of learning, teaching, and schooling.

As you know, the National Academy of Education recently released a
report on the condition of education research. They concluded that
adequate support for education research required contributions from
corporations, foundations, and the universities. However, the Academy
noted that the federal government must accept primary responsibility
for support of education research in the Nation, and that it was nct
meeting its responsibility. They challenged the government to invest
much more and to invest in research programs which provided sustained
attention to major education problems.

The National Research Council of the National Academy of Sciences will
shortly release its own two-year study of the federal program of
education rest- ,ron, with particular emphasis on OERI. We do not know
what this body will recommend. However, the existence of these two
major reports indicates. clearly that this is a time of ferment
regarding the governance and financing of education research. I

believe that the legislation being proposed by this subcommittee is
central to improving the knowledge base available to educators and
plicy rakers.

WHAT 1: TO IMPFOVE THE FEDERAL EDUCAT::N FESEARCH PliC312AM1,

Our Government and Professional Liaison Committee has been working on
tie question of how to improve the federal education research program
for several years. They have concluded that the program requires
..:mater stability, sharper focus, and, attention to all three paeoos of
nn ctfectivo ;rndram: research, cevelopment, and d'-ssemination.
t,pics hay,. hoot, ad-Irensed cons:ru.sr:vely in tie.. central provicions 01
E.R. 4014, an I will discuss them in the context of rho P:11.
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(A) The National Educational Research Policy and Priorities Board

Title II of the Bill provides for a National Educational Research
Policy and Priorities Board. The function of the Board is essentially
to create a research plan or agenda and to assure that the agency
conducts research, development, and dissemination activities in accord
with this plan. We believe this is an essential element of a
successful federal education research program and that a major strength
of the present Bill is the creation of such a Board.

Since this Committee began hearings in preparation for the
reauthorization of OERI in 1988, the agency has sought to serve the
policies of two Presidents, three Secretaries of Education, and four
Assistant Secretaries of Education. Its predecessor, NIE, was buffeted
by plans to eliminate it, to turn it into a foundation, and to have its
research agenda converted to partisan political issues. Beginning
with the creation oZ NIB it is estimated that there has been a new
Assistant Secretary in charge of the Nation's research program every 18
months.

There have been many outstanding Assistant Secretaries in charge of
federal education research programs. But irrespective of their
Individual strengths, Congress has proven unwilling to provide adequate
support for education research programs that change direction
frequently, and that appear closely tied to priorities established by
.?ri Administration rather than by the broader education community.

While AERA believes additional improvements can yet be made in the
proposed National Board, such a board is in the best interests of OERI-
and the future of education research. One litmus test for creation of
such a board is whether or not one woJid want to work under such
circumstances oneself; we believe a Board of the type proposed would
permit accomplishment of an outstanding education research program.

(B) The National Research Institutes

Many of my colleagues provide outstanding research through the
Education Research and Development Centers, a vehicle that has served
education well for many years. It is my understanding that present
Centers will be assured of continuation through the end cf their
contract periods. Most importantly, Centers will continue to operate
as significant and substantial components of the proposed Institutes.

Centers have successfully captured the imagination and dedication of
creative scholars in the field and in the agency. However, reliance
totally on the center concept has precluded mobilization of substantial
resources toward comprehensive and sustained research strategies needed
to resolve enduring education problems. We believe that for research
to assist in the resolution of pr:::t.lems such as the effective education
of at-risk students requires identifisati.in of missions, comprehensive
research strategies, and much grea,er financial support than has been
available to the research c(,nter!,.. AFRA han p:cposed creation of

-
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several $50 million institutes rather than many $1 or $2 million
centers.

It is our hope that, ultimately, institutes will be created through a
process such as provided for by the National Policy Board to meet needs
as they emerge. Consequently, while some might argue for one or
another institute as most important at the moment, we agree with the
Committee that what is essential is provision of a structure that will
permit growth and change as circumstances dictate.

(C) National Education Dissemination

H.R. 4014 calls attention to a major problem within the education
community and one in which I have had a long-standing interest. The
best research is of little consequence if it does not influence
practice ultimately. Our Association has initiated an effort with the
two teacher associations designed to promote a genuine exchange of
perspectives on research for improved practice.

We are especially pleased that Title III calls for additional study of
effective dissemination strategies. It is my own view that we have so
under-estimated the difficulty of effective dissemination that we will
be staggered to find what is required to effectively transmit knowledge
into usable practice. Dissemination can not be a stand-alone activity,
no matter how sophisticated the technology involved. It requires
research and development and training; it requires intensive
collaboration between researchers and practitioners about the ways and
means of translating research into practice.

Research, development, and dissemination are the three essential pieces
of improved practice and improved schools. H.R. 4014 addresses each in
a bold and imaginative fashion and we commend the Subcommittee for its
work in producing such a vision.

I will be pleased to respond to any questions from Members of the
Subcommittee, or from my colleagues.
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Chairman OWENS. Thank you. I want to thank all of you for your
testimony and for the fact that you have submitted written com-
ments before and helped us along the way in the process of devel-
oping H.R. 4014.

As you state, Dr. Lieberman, the problem overload is great, when
you consider the fact that there's been massive disinvestment,
where the budget of OERI now, in real dollar terms, 15 percent less
than it was in 1980. But I want to thank you, Dr. Wise, for pointing
out that it is only 15 or 20 percent of the budget of 1973. It shows
how far backwards we have gone. It is quite unfortunate, and I do
hope that H.R. 4014 will be supported and can represent a new be-
ginning.

The most political thing that has happened is quite obvious; the
most partisan political thing that's happened to education research
and development is this massive disinvestment. Also related to that
is the fact that we've played musical chairs with directors and per-
sonnel. It is clear that a stabilizing process is needed. We know of
no better stabilizing process than the board that we are proposing.
It will not end partisan politics. We can only minimize it. We are a
partisan government, a partisan Nation. We seek to minimize par-
tisan politics and to maximize at least a bipartisan approach. Hope-
fully we can get to the stage one day where there will be a nonpar-
tisan approach to education research and development.

I don't have any questions. I wondered if any of you had further
comments you would like to make.

I will yield to Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. BALLENGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'm sorry to be impolite in listening. Having only been in Con-

gress 6 years, I was trying to find out when was the founding of the
OERI, the Department of Education? I just wondered if that had
anything to do withreally, this is not a negative question. It's just
a lack of knowledge on my part.

Dr. WISE. In 1979.
Mr. BALLENGER. In 1979. And the funding that we were talking

about earlier was in 1973.
Dr. WISE. Yes.
Mr. BALLENGER. In other words, this doesn't sound like Washing-

ton. It sounds like something strange. And the fact that once it
became a division of the Department, it got less funding?

Dr. WISE. Actually, itwell, of course, the National Institute of
Education was originally a separate agency created in 1972. It
started out with a budget of around $125 million. Almost immedi-
ately it began a decline from that level. It regularly declined
almost every year from 1973 on, and the creation of the Depart-

. ment was almost incidental to that. It just kind of continued on its
predetermined course.

Mr. BALLENGER. Thank you. A little education here.
I would like to ask Dr. Lieberman, being from North Carolina

and not really knowing much about the school situation in New
York, until I read a Reader's Digest article---did you see that arti-
cle about the way they fund the people .hat work in the school
system? It seems to me that research and development is not going
to do a great deal of good when you're paying a man $57,000 to

4 L
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mop the floor three times a year. I just cannot rationalize how you
do that. Do you have any ideas?

I just wonder, do the unions really run the schools?
Dr. LIEBERMAN. I think the unions in New York City are very

heavily involved in school improvement, and I work with them. I
think that you have to look atvirtually every association that's
involved with education is in the process of transforming itself.
Our own association is trying really hard to think differently about
how research can really effect and influence people. People are
trying new ways to do this.

I think the unions are another example. They are also working
in some very significant ways, in collaborative ways as well, not
only in New York but in other places, too. So everyone is involved
in this change process, not just the researchers. I think we have to
sort of guard against the old stereotypes we have.

Mr. BALLENGER. Like I say, all I know about is what I read in the
Reader's Digest. Obviously, it's not always the open-ended side of
things.

In fact, North Carolina has a very interesting thing itself, a
center for the advancement of teaching, I believe, which is a new
collaboration. It's been very successful.

In factand I'm not braggingbut I think it was a bipartisan
effort on our part to start off the school in math and science. They
have done a fabulous job. And I was always one of the ones that
was trying to make them pay tuition, which everyone said I
shouldn't do that. My next-door neighbor happened to be a lawyer
that was making $250,000 a year, and his child went to the school
of math and science with free tuition. I just thought that, you
know, somewhere along the line, if he really loved it that much, he
ought to be willing to pay a little bit for it. But somehow they shot
me down every time I tried to discuss that point.

Dr. LIEBERMAN. I think one of the things that's happened over
the years is that research has been separated from dissemination.
They need to work together. Research, development and dissemina-
tion are pieces of a whole; they're not separate entities. I think
that's part of what our own association is working on.

Mr. BALLENGER. It appears to me that the effort of this bill is
very much needed as far as I can tell. I realize we have some differ-
ences as far as the administration is concerned, and I hope it
doesn't damage the whole idea. But the basic idea of upgrading the
education of our kids in school, as far as I'm concerned, is one of
the most important things that I, as a Congressman, could have
anything to do with. I appreciate all the effort that you all have
put into it.

I really don't have any serious questions because I'm not that
theoretical that I could understand what you all are talking about.
I do appreciate very much you all coming. Thank you.

Dr. LIEBERMAN. Thank you.
Chairman OWENS. Just one point of personal privilege.
The Institute on Governance I hope will help to get the Federal

Government involved in combating corruption and excesses in
school boards and school districts. With reference to the custodian's
contract that you mentioned, while they are required to do strange
things for a considerable amount of money, that is one of the evils

fa. ras
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that a number of people like me have been fighting for years. In
the New York City system, we could use some leverage from a Fed-
eral Government that threatens to condition its grants and its re-
sources for help on improvements in highly charged political ar-
rangements like the custodian's contract. It's an example of parti-
san politics interfering with education that is completely out of
hand. I hope the Institute on Governance will address that issue.

This is not unique to New York City. School boards across the
country are hampered by patronage systems, unions which have
too much power, sometimes businesses that have too much power,
et cetera. That is a concern we must address.

I have just a few questions that I was going to try not to ask, but
I think I will have to for the record.

Dr. Kronkosky, how do the labs see the proposal for learning
grant institutions and district education agents? Can you give me a
candid, forthright answer on that?

Dr. KRONKOSKY. I think we're very excited about them, sir. I
think it represents a real breakthrough. I think it has great possi-
bilities. We hope that that portion of the bill survives.

Chairman OWENS. Do you see any danger to the existence of the
labs in that proposal?

Dr. KRONKOSKY. I don't think so, sir. We are supported by the
American taxpayers. We want to be sure that we do good work for
every dollar that we are awarded, et cetera. We competitively bid
for our contracts and grants. We are visited or evaluated almost
every year of our 251/2 years of existence. We have been winnowed
down from 20 originally to six remaining, and a seventh that is no
longer an official regional education laboratory. We think we have
been tested in the fires of reality and we welcome this opportunity
with our new brethren that make the ten and we believe we have a
contribution to make. We look forward to that portion of H.R. 4014.

Chairman OWENS. Is it clear from the language of the bill that
any laboratory could become a learning grant institution; that any
center could become a learning grant institution?

Dr. KRONKOSKY. It was clear to me.
Chairman OWENS. I just want it for the record because it seems

not to be clear to some people. We think the language is quite
clear, that that possibility is there.

Dr. KRONKOSKY. It's not guaranteed, of course.
Chairman OWENS. No, it's not guaranteed, but a lab could
Dr. KRONKOSKY. There appears to be an opportunity for us, at

least that's the way I read it.
Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. Wise, this committee also is responsible for programs related

to children with disabilities and we want to clarify something here.
You state that the research by the National Institute on Disabil-

ity and Rehabilitation Research has had a positive impact on the
way we educate students with disabilities. Would you care to elabo-
rate on that a little bit and give us some examples?

Dr. WISE. Well, I believe it is the case that that institute has
been around for a number of years now and it has operated at an
appropriate scale, I believe now in the vicinity of $57 million a
year. This institute focuses on a clear target, children with disabil-
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ities, and has made a major difference in the way that we approach
the education of such youngsters.

Indeed, in a report by Assistant Secretary Ravitch, released by
the National Academy of Education, the impact of that institute
and of the research and development conducted by that institute
on the education of children with disabilities was singled out as one
of the most remarkable success stories of how serious and sus-
tained educational research, development and dissemination, fo-
cused on a particular area, can in fact make a giant difference in
the way that schools actually approach these youngsters.

I think it's a model for the creation of other institutes operating
at a similar scale and over a sustained period of time. I believe that
were we to invest significantly in the education of at-risk young-
sters, we would see over the next 5 to 10 years major changes in
the way the schools operate in relation to these youngsters.

Chairman OWENS. Thank you. We need examples like that be-
cause we are still being asked the questionby colleagues and
people who should know betterwhat will all of these entities in
this bill do? What will all these institutes do, with the centers and
the labs? Is there enough work out there? They're not aware of the
problem overload at all. We have to spell out in great detail, I
think, what this problem overload is.

People who have not hesitated to devote a tremendous amount of
dollars for research and development in the area of defense and ag-
riculture can't see that there are problems in education which
merit the kind of structure that we're proposing.

Dr. Linn, I suspect your services and the services of your center
have been much in demand recently. As we said, we see a highly
charged, rapidly escalating drive to get assessment in place as rap-
idly as possibleand we fear for the wrong reasons. What are some
of the dangers that you see that we edit use research and develop-
ment to avoid?

Dr. LINN. Well, I think that the expectations in many cases are
outrunning the realities in terms of how fast things can be put into
place and how great the impact can be, without worrying about
some of the downsides.

I think it's important for research that is conducted in this area
to provide assurance with regard to some of the negative and unin-
tended side effects that creep into systems when they get put into
place. Our center has done that kind of research for a number of
years on programs in the past. The ones that are being proposed
differ primarily in the nature of the types of assessments that are
being introduced, switching more to the open-ended problems, port-
folios of work and the like. Some of the same issues need to be ad-
dressed in the research to assure that you can avoid some of the
mistakes of the past.

Chairman OWENS. Do you find that there are certain forces out
there which don't always want objectivity and the high standards
of research and science to be applied as they seek answers to the
particular kinds of problems that they pose?

Dr. LINN. There are at times, indeed. There are, as in any area,
people that are promising more than there's a basis to support in
many cases, I think. To do research that would question that, obvi-
ously underlines agendas that people may have in mind when they
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try to implement a system based upon promises as opposed to any
real evidence.

Chairman OWENS. We have found, from information we've re-
ceived in the last few weeks, that there is a problem of some people
feeling that they've been intimidated by certain kinds of questions
that are being asked and issues raised from Washington. I think
it's important to note that this committee is interested in any it
formation about such actions and certainly will act quickly to deal
with them.

I want to thank you all again for your testimony.
Panel III consists of Dr. Tom Schultz, Director, Early Childhood

Services, National Association of State Boards of Education, Alex-
andria, VA; Mr. Ed Keller, Deputy Executive Director, National
Association of Elementary School Principals, also from Alexandria;
and Dr. Wornie Reed, Director of the Urban Child Research
Center, Cleveland State University, Cleveland, OH. Please take
your seats.

This panel has been patiently waiting and we would not like to
keep them waiting much longer. So, we would appreciate those
people who are leaving to go quietly and quickly.

We will begin with Dr. Schultz.

STATEMENTS OF THOMAS SCHULTZ, DIRECTOR OF EARLY
CHILDHOOD SERVICES, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE
BOARDS OF EDUCATION; EDWARD P. KELLER, DEPUTY EXECU-
TIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF ELEMENTARY
SCHOOL PRINCIPALS; AND WORNIE L. REED, DIRECTOR,
URBAN CHILD RESEARCH CENTER, CLEVELAND STATE UNI-
VERSITY

Dr. SCHULTZ. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ballenger. I am
pleased to appear to talk with you today on behalf of the National
Association of State Boards of Education which represents more
than 600 board members and States and territories across the coun-
try.

I have submitted some prepared remarks in writing and I would
like to give some highlights of that. But before highlighting some
of my prepared comments, I wanted to offer a somewhat optimistic
observation about the dialogue thus far this morning and about the
key features of your bill.

It strikes me as quite an achievement of creativity and consensus
building, that there is a lot of consensus among all the witnesses
about the need for an overall governance body that would set long-
term priorities for the agency. The squabbling is over what number
of members and how they should be selected, but it seems to me
that's a structural change that people have all said would be a
plus.

Secondly, I have heard only positive endorsement for the struc-
ture of a research institute strategy, for the research that's carried
out through OERI, and for the substantive priorities in the areas
such as early childhood, postsecondary, disadvantaged students, et
cetera. Again, it's remarkable that such a diverse group of wit-
nesses would be in agreement about that.
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Similarly, it seems to me there's agreement, both from the ad-
ministration and in your proposal, that in the area of dissemina-
tion there's a need to build better connections among the pieces
that are already in place at OERI, and also to try something new. I
think there's a slight difference of opinion about whether that
should be more a technology-oriented new strategy, such as this
education line, or the human development approach that you've
taken in the learning grant institutions and district education
agents. But, I guess, as an optimist, I would start off by saying we
really have agreement about major elements in a blueprint to im-
prove the Federal role in R&D. That is certainly the interest of our
members. Whenever we talk with them about Federal policy issues,
there are lots of issues of contention where they are not sure or
they're not in agreement about what should be done or whether
more should be done. There is always consensus when we bring up
the issues of research, development, and dissemination, that they
would like to see more; they would like to know more about what
is being done. I think their image of OERI is somewhat pale, that
they recognize it's out there but they don't feel as intimately in-
formed about it as they would like to be.

Let me move on to talk about one major observation about each
of the structural features of your bill. Since there was such a long
dispute or discussion about the selection of members for the nation-
al board, I would at least comment on that as a representative of a
national organization.

My view is that the method that you have proposed would be
helpful to OERI because it would increase the sense of awareness
and connections among the many education organizations around
the country that it's seeking to influence and improve and support.
I would say, speaking on our behalf, that we recognize new lan-
guage in the revised bill that would prohibit an officer or board
member or staff member of the organization being chosen as a rep-
resentative to that board, and we assume there would be other ap-
propriate conflict of interest provisions that would be added.

I think, as well, that my own observation is that if you would ask
us to nominate a State board member, we would be nominating a
lay person who already spends three or four days of their month
going to meetings on an unpaid basis, listening to experts trying to
give advice and make wise decisions, and that would be the kind of
person that would be coming to the OERI board. I don't think their
motivation would be to seek grants and contracts on behalf of our
organization.

Let me move on to the research institute strategy. I think there's
been little commentary about that. Frankly, I'm very excited about
the vision that that would provide for more visible, thematic, long-
term investments on key issues. My own work over the past 5
years at NASBE has been in the area of early childhood and I
would recognize tremendous potential for Federal leadership in
that area of practice and policy. I'm sure you're aware that the
growth of early childhood programs at the State and Federal levels
has been driven by evaluation and research, but there is very little
Federal investment in funding basic research on how young chil-
dren learn and develop in the context of families and communities,
or on key policy issues.
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If a State legislator or a State board member wanted to find out
what's going on in terms of State funding for preschool and child
care programs, they would have to call the Children's Defense
Fund. They wouldn't be able to call the U.S. Department of Educa-
tion. So I think there's tremendous opportunity for the kind of
long-term institute that you've laid out here, and I think that the
issue of early childhood is a good example of that.

To turn to the dissemination strategy, I think that there is, in
my mind, great positive value in drawing together the pieces
within OERI that I think have been doing hard and difficult work,
often without a lot of resources. I think centering the function of
this collaborative work around identifying and publicizing exempla-
ry and promising programs is a good fit to the different capabilities
of those systems.

The point that I would like to make is that it is not enough to
simply have our efforts and resources focused on having a bigger
catalog of promising improvement programs. As you know, Mr.
Chairman, we have in the National Diffusion Network already a
catalog of some 400 innovative programs that have gone through a
review process that I'm involved in at present. I think having a
larger catalog, or having a catalog that also includes promising
programs, or having a catalog that's on a computer that's in each
school, is important and would be a plus, but it's not all that's
needed.

As I stressed in my testimony, I think what we also have to ad-
dress is investment in new strategies and structures, to help re-
searchers and practitioners get from the stage of an exciting find-
ing on the research front, or an innovative idea in the classroom,
into a form that can be helpful to people in other places, and that
also can be evaluated for its potential. Right now there is not a lot
of opportunity, particularly for practitioners, to get support for
that kind of activity. It is time-consuming and expensive. So I
think that finding some ways to think through what would be ways
to get more resources and more acknowledgment of the need to
invest in the development side of things is critical, in my view.

Similarly, I think that we found, through the National Diffusion
Network, that simply making people understand that these innova-
tive or proven programs are available is not sufficient to get them
installed or to help teachers figure out how to use them in their
own individual situation. I think there needs to be much more re-
sources given to sustained training and professional development
and follow up. I think giving a one-shot training session or an
awareness session on a program will get people excited, but if we
want them to change the way they work with children or with par-
ents, or we want to change the way school administrators operate
day to day, we have got to provide much more sustained support
for training and for support through that process of implementa-
tion.

So those are the comments that I would share with you. Thank
you.

[The prepared statement of Thomas Schultz follows:]
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Dr. Thomas Schultz, Director of Early Childhood Services

Chairman Owens and members of the subcommittee, I am pleased to be here to discuss
H.R. 4014, the Educational Research, Development, and Dissemination Excellence Act. I

am Tom Schultz, from the National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE),
which represents over 600 members of state and territorial boards of education. I should
disclose that I worked for the Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI) and
its predecessor agency the National Institute of Education (NIE) from 1978 to 1986; I
currently direct a study of innovative early childhood programs funded by OERI; and I serve
as Chair of the Program Effectiveness Panel, which reviews the effectiveness of programs
for OERI's National Diffusion Network.

H.R. 4014 proposes three major changes in structure and strategy for OERI:

- The National Educational Research Policy and Priorities Board

- The National Research Institutes Strategy

- The National Education Dissemination System

I will comment on these proposals based on the historical context of federal R&D in
education. In my view, OERI has struggled with three eternal challenges:

- Inadequate funding to support balanced, substantial investments in research,
development and dissemination.

- Lack of a sizeable constituency for federal leadership in R&D, beyond the groups
and individuals already receiving funding from OERI.

- Frustrations with the limited impact of research on teaching, learning and
schooling.

These problems aren't easy to solve. Research management is inherently uncertain. Unlike
grocery shopping where we can inspect the produce and pick out the most attractive items,
we pay for research before we know how it will turn out. As Lewis Thomas reminds us:

in real life, research is dependent on the human capacity for making predictions
that are wrong, and on the even more human gift for bouncing back to try again.
This is the way the work goes. The predictions, especially the really important ones
that turn out, from time to time, to be correct, are pure guesses. Error is the mode.'

Similarly, applying the wisdom of research to thousands of classrooms and policy situations
is fraught with logistical and social difficulties.

The National Educational Research Policy and Priorities Board

Few administrators welcome the creation of external boards. However, smart
administrators learn how to use oversight groups as advocates for their agencies. While
OERI makes extensive use of peer reviewers and advisors for specific programs, it has no
governance group which looks across all its activities and plans for its future. We believe
a stable, broadly-composed, policy board would strengthen OERI in several ways:



81

- An external policy group can enhance the credibility of major decisions on
priorities. For example, it's not obvious how to choose between proposals to create
research institutes on early childhood and at-risk students, or to fund states to
create standards for student achievement and curriculum content; to create
SMARTUNE or to expand the National Diffusion Network. When technical choices
are hard to resolve, suspicions of political influence can easily arise. The history
of OERI and NIE shows that even a few instances of inappropriate ideological
influence in decisions can hurt the agency's reputation for years. Working through
the proposed Board to set long-term priorities would also reduce concerns raised
by turnover in OERI management; I worked for seven different Directors or Assistant
Secretaries during my eight years at the agency.

- Using national organizations to nominate members for the Board would help
improve OERI's ties with important constituencies. National associations are major
conduits for information, technical assistance and networking for educators and
policyrnakers. Including representatives of a wide range of organizations on the
Board would increase their awareness of OERI's work and their support fornew
initiatives.

- The proposed Board of scholars and practitioners would provide an excellent
forum for designing better dissemination strategies. Practitioners aan describe their
current and future concerns (helping define the market or appetites which
disseminators should respond to) and serve as a sounding board on questions of
strategy (will teachers use a computerized data base on exemplary practices? what
forums or publications attract the attention of key policymakers?). Researchers can
contribute insights on the most promising or surprising findings emerging from
research in progress, and from studies of school improvement, program
implementation, and professional development. It's the combination of these
bodies of information and experience which are needed in rethinking how to make
research more useful to teachers, managers and decisionmakers.

The National Research Institutes Strategy

This proposal would create a set of visible thematic, mission-driven entities to frame long-
term programs of R&D around core problems and report to the nation on progress over
time As with any proposed thematic structure, questions can be raised about overlap
across the mission areas, and on how Institutes will work to coordinate dissemination to
common audiences. However, the Institute strategy is an attractive, symbolic fresh start for
the research function.

A key strength of this structure is its potential to broaden OERI's constituency. For
example, a Research Institute on Early Childhood could provide useful leadership for a
growing field of scholarship and services. While expansion of early childhood programs has
been driven by a few notable evaluation studies, there has been little federal support for
research on early childhood and family policy issues, nor on the processes of learning and
development in young children. Studies are being funded by foundations and different
federal agencies without an overall agenda or means to cumulate or synthesize findings on
key questions/Beyond the ERIC Center on early childhood issues, OERI has no point of
connection wrth the large and growing community of early childhood teachers and program
directors. Policymakers seeking information about state preschool and child care programs
find answers at Children's Defense Fund rather than the U.S. Department of Education.
Thus an Institute in this area would provide a focal point for scholarship and an outreach
to a substantial new audience for OERI.
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The National Education Dissemination System

This proposal offers the strength of building some new connections among the many
different dissemination programs at OERI around the function of identifying and
disseminating promising and exemplary programs. It also creates a new program to target
resources to needy urban and rural communities for planning around the national education

goals and applying research to improve schools.

Our misgiving is that too much attention and resources are devoted to the task certifying

and publicizing promising and exemplary practices. These plans fail to acknowledge
sizeable challenges which precede and follow this function:

- We need to give more structure and resourcesfor the development, refinement
and evaluation of exemplary/promising programs/practices. What support is
available to move new findings or insights from research into the form of programs,
materials or training strategies? Where can local teachers go it they have a new
idea or innovation which lacks the form necessary for evaluation or foradoption by
colleagues in other settings? A major weakness with the present NON system is

that candidate projects lack the expertise and funds to evaluate and present their

merits/effectiveness.

Similarly, we know that helping teachers implement a new program requires
sustained training, monitoring and adaptation to different local conditions. If all we

do is publicize a catalogue or computer directory of innovations and provide one-
shot training sessions, we won't realize the potential of innovative strategies. If we
want to actually improve teaching and school practices, we need asubstantial new

investment in training, monitoring and followup support.

The proposed America 2000 Communities strategy has real appeal in terms of concentrating

resources in needy communities which may not be well served by other current
dissemination programs. The Learning Grant Institutions and District Education Agents offer

the potential to stimulate new connections among local schools and the many other public

agencies and neighborhood organizations which influence children's learning and
development. However, we are concerned that this strategy is insufficiently connected to

the school boards and administrators who set policies on curriculum, testing and
professional development for schools. We believe that school improvement and staff
development initiatives from DEAs and LGAs must be meshed into a coherent system of
supports and incentives for local teachers and principals.

In summary, we see great potential in the structural and programmatic provisions of this
legislation. Real improvements in federal research leadership also depend on steady,
substantial growth in financial resources. We are encouraged by the recent example of

progress in reshaping and expanding investment in the National Center for Education
Statistics. Hopefully, this reauthorization will set the stage for a similar expansion in basic

and applied research and in systems to bring research to bear on the urgent challenge of
improving the education and development of all our children and young people.
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Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Mr. Ed Keller.
Mr. KELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ballenger.
I represent the National Association of Elementary School Prin-

cipals, a national organization representing over 26,000 elementary
and middle school principals. Our association focuses on children,
principals, and the principalship. We are pleased to have been in-
vited to testify before your committee on H.R. 4014, the Education-
al Research, Development, and Dissemination Excellence Act.

In the interest of brevity and the hour, let me summarize my
written testimony.

Elementary and middle school principals are very practice-ori-
ented. They want to be able to translate research and development
findings into improved instruction in the classroom and improved
leadership in their school communities. It is an attitude of "What
can I do Monday morning with my students, staff and parents"
that drives them.

The order of presentation of this panel is indicative of the role of
the principal. We're right in the middle. We serve in many, many
ways as a key connecting link for a variety of agencies, a variety of
services. That's why we're very pleased to be here and to indicate
to you that there are a number of aspects of H.R. 4014 which make
it particularly appealing to elementary and middle school princi-
pals.

The first is practitioner involvement. Opportunities are offered
for membership on the Policy and Priorities Board, on subcommit-
tees, review panels, and other advisory capacities. There are many
distinguished practitioners among the various organizations who
could ably serve as board members.

Coordination is emphasized throughout the bill, from the board,
to subcommittee, the Federal agencies, to State and local govern-
ments, to local community planning. All aspects of governance and
service delivery are expected to be coordinated.

The four institutes in H.R. 4014 are well-focused. They are direct-
ed toward areas that need extensive research and development if
America is to move vigorously forward in improving education now
and into the 21st century. For principals, the highlight of the bill is
its emphasis on dissemination. We need more and better informa-
tion about what programs are most effective, with which groups of
children. Principals want all the tools they can muster to help
make positive differences in children's lives. This bill can potential-
ly give them many more of those tools.

The America 2000 communities program involves both dissemi-
nation and coordination. An interesting feature of the program is
the creation of a district education agent. A full-time executor who
can help a community rejuvenate its education program, an indi-
vidual who can locate relevant research and development activi-
ties, who can coordinate all local and State resources to the needs
of children, and who can provide continued technical assistance to
those carrying out the plan, is greatly needed.

The creation of the DEA is a forward-thinking proposal, one that
should be closely observed and evaluated. While the DEA provides
technical assistance to others, he or she should also receive regular
continued training. With any new position, there will be growing
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pains, new processes discovered, and unanticipated challenges to be
met and shared. Let's give this bold experiment a chance to suc-
ceed.

Mr. Chairman, the value you place on dissemination, coordina-
tion and participation clearly demonstrates your commitment to
America's children and youth. We welcome your commitment and
share with you our hope that H.R. 4014 is enacted this session.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Edward P. Keller follows:]

STATEMENT OF EDWARD P. KELLER, DEPUTY EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF ELEMENTARY SCHOOL PRINCIPALS

The National Association of Elementary School Principals (NAESP) is pleased to
offer testimony in support of H.R. 4014, the "Educational Research, Development,
and Dissemination Excellence Act." The proposed legislation is a philosophical redi-
rection of the Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI) toward a sig-
nificant and hopefully substantial research, development, and dissemination agenda
on national education goals and school reform. Its varied components from the re-
search institutes to expanded dissemination, from improved coordination to field-
based technical assistance offer great potential. These components will help in se-
curing data and implementing practices that inform and improve educational oppor-
tunities for our Nation's children and youth.

Elementary and middle school princir. ils are very practice-oriented. They want to
be able to translate research and develor.,..; Bnt findings into improved instruction in
the classroom. It is an attitude of, "What can I do Monday morning with my stu-
dents, staff, and parents" that drives them.

H.R. 4014 establishes the ways and means to make those Monday mornings a pro-
ductive reality. Its components include the direction, involvement, collaboration,
and assistance that will give elementary and middle school principals the tools they
need to better serve their school communities.

With the creation of the National Educational Research Policy and Priorities
Board, advice and counsel are made available to OERI to help set an apolitical
agenda of research, development, and dissemination. Members of the Board repre-
sent a wide range of research developers and users who can collaboratively guide
the productive use of OERI resources in a strategic planning process. We note, how-
ever, that one significant user is not included on the Board and would, therefore,
recommend that the Board be increased to 21 members, to include an elementary,
middle school, or secondary school principal. Recommendations for nominees could
be secured from the National Association of Elementary School Principals and the
National Association of Secondary School Principals, which represent the profes-
sion.

The Board is also directed to solicit recommendations from researchers, educators,
parents, and others to assist in its deliberations. Practitioner involvement is essen-
tial to the successful selection and implementation of research and development.
NAESP is pleased with the expanded role provided for practitioner involvement in
H.R. 4014.

NAESP is pleased, also, with the bill's emphasis on coordination of research, de-
velopment, and dissemination activities, both within the Department and the Feder-
al Government. We anticipate that these elements will be implemented more suc-
cessfully than in the past.

A recent report on the fiscal year 1993 Federal budget for mathematics and sci-
ence reflects this concern. A report developed by an agency coalition chaired by Sec-
retary of Energy Watkins stated that this is the FIRST TIME that all Federal
math/science program descriptions have been assembled in one document. The Fed-
eral Interagency Council on Education has existed for over 20 years. Accordingly,
we find past lack of interagency collaboration very disappointing. Something obvi-
ously needs to be done, and we hope this bill will do it.

Coordination is a key feature of the four Institutes proposed in this bill. The sub-
committee structuretying the Institutes closely to the Board, while allowing for
additional practitioner involvementis helpful. Requiring the Institutes to work to-
gether on issues of mutual interest also holds great promise for productive, useful
results.

The missions defined for the four Institutes focus OERI on meeting the needs of
schools as they move toward the 21st century. To assist at-risk students, for exam-
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ple, the bill calls for research and development on educator training, parenting
skills, the use of technology, and community service.

Two programs with which NAESP is closely aligned include community service as
a significant component. We feel it is essential that involvement in community serv-
ice projects begins at the elementary school level, so that the value of helping others
is demonstrated early in life. Merely adding community service as a credit course in
high school, with no prior foundation, does not build long-term involvement. Re-
search and development need to be pursued on this relatively uninvestigated topic,
one that we believe contributes substantially to a student's complete education.

OERI currently has a modest investment in research and development on ways to
work with parents of at-risk children to help improve student achievement in
school. More needs to be done and this bill offers that opportunity.

At-risk children are particularly affected by a lack of comprehensive health care
and the kinds of home learning experiences that help prepare them for successful
entry into school. Dr. Ernest Boyner, chair of the Readiness Task Force for the Na-
tional Education Goals Panel, has prepared a document on this topic which he will
present to the NEGP on March 27. We would encourage the committee to secure
copies of Dr. Boyner's report. It is likely to set the direction for State activity on
Goal One, Readiness for School, and provides recommendations that the committee
may want to consider incorporating in its direction to the Early Childhood Institute.

NAESP activities toward the goal of school readiness include collaboration with
the High Scope Foundation on publications and workshops, production of our own
Early Childhood Guidelines for Administrators, production of the award-winning
video and booklet production for parents, "The Little Things Make a Big Differ-
ence," and school-age child care workshops with Wellesley College.

Research and development activities of the Early Childhood Institute could shed a
great deal of light on the selection of appropriate indicators fcr determining readi-
ness for school, an issue that has been puzzling the Goals Panel since it began at-
tempting to define those standards.

While we are getting children ready for school, we should be working at getting
schools ready for children. The Institute for Innovation in Educational Governance,
Finance, and Management creates an opportunity to identify, develop, and test in-
novative school management and governance practices. Examining approaches to
systemic reform, coordinated services for children, and improved leadership skills
for school administrators, holds great promise for bettering the educational environ-
ment for both students and school staffs.

NAESP would be pleased to share with the committee its accomplishments in
educational leadership: the Administrator Diagnostic Inventory, the Certificate of
Advanced Proficiencies program, "Proficiencies for Principals," and "Guidelines for
the Preparation of Elementary and Middle Level Principals."

The National Institute on Student Achievement has the potential to identify, de-
velop, and evaluate a range of instructional and classroom management practices
which can lead to improved instruction for all children. From an examination of
best practices in various content areas, to studies of the context in which learning
takes place, the Institute addresses discovery and assessment of programs and prac-
tices that will make a positive difference for our children and youth.

But all of this important research and development would be for naught without
the key ingredientdissemination.

All of the contributions of the Institutes, all of the coordination of research and
development envisioned in the earlier provisions of the bill, all of the hopes and
dreams of students and schools who benefit from this reorganization, would by unre-
alized without the well-coordinated, well financed, and broadly conceived dissemina-
tion system called for in H.R. 4014.

Including education associations and networks as participants in the dissemina-
tion system is critical to its success. Many of us have worked with OERI in the past,
cooperating in the publishing and distribution of documents, and in conducting
workshops. There is, however, much more that needs to be done to make elementa-
ry and middle school principals aware of the many exemplary programs available,
and to keep them updated on new developments. An electronic network will be of
great assistance in this enterprise, especially as schools move rapidly toward more
effective use of technology, for both instruction and management.

Identifying applicable research and then translating it into practice have always
been important objectives for principals. Unfortunately, the many constraints on
their time have not allowed them to do as much in these areas as they would like. A
full-time District Education Agent would be a welcome addition in helping to serve
these needs. Such support will afford schools and school districts an opportunity to
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increase collaboration, improve coordination, and strengthen student and staff edu-
cation.

NAESP encourages this innovative experiment and urges that it be thoroughly
evaluated. While the DEA is providing technical assistance to a school community,
the DEA may also benefit from some technical assistance. Training and continued
assistance to the DEA's should not be overlooked and would prove valuable in ascer-
taining the successes and needs of this new delivery system.

In summary, then, the National Association of Elementary School Principals
urges the enactment of H.R. 4014. Its strengths of increased practitioner involve-
ment, coordination of governance and service delivery, Institute objectives, and a
strong emphasis on dissemination make this bill an important contribution to a re-
surgence of increasing America's educational productivity.

Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. iteed.
Dr. REED. Mr. Chairman, Representative Ballenger, I am very

pleased to have the opportunity to comment on your bill that ad-
dresses some very critical issues in our society. I commend your
special effort to establish a district agent education extension pro-
gram as well as your general effort to bring a research and devel-
opment focus to the education enterprise in this country.

Given the present condition of education and the problems con-
fronting it, our society can ill afford to delay efforts toward solu-
tions. Unless the challenge posed by the current state of urban edu-
cation is met, crises of major proportion can b6 anticipated in the
not distant future.

The costs of failing to address these problems successfully are
staggering, especially when we consider the costs required by the
juvenile court system, the penal system, and other social and
mental health agencies which must cope with those individuals for
whom education has failed. The wasted expenditure of valuable
human and financial resoui ces should not be tolerated.

We are asking a lot of education, perhaps too much. The educa-
tional system, or nonsystem, cannot do all we ask without our help.
A significant part of the problem, and the reason I call it a "non-
system," is that very point. There is no coordinated approach, espe-
cially across school districts. The proposed plan for a district agent
education extension program is an important step in the right di-
rection.

To demonstrate the nature of my support for this program, I will
just briefly describe what I have in the written paper submitted. I
will describe programs with which I am associated that are based
on the land grant university model.

The urban public research universities of today share some of
the same principal concepts of the original land grant program: to
make higher education more accessible to the public, and to link
teaching and research of the university to the community it serves.
Just as the land grant colleges were created in the 1860's to imple-
ment agricultural reforms and to educate the industrial class, this
new group of universities emerged in the 1960's to meet the educa-
tional needs of urban populations. They were given a special man-
date to serve the communities of which they were a part. They
shared all of the same characteristics as the old:.f.r public, land
grant research universities, but they have some additional charac-
teristics. These included such things as having a distinct urban
mission; an applied research and service program using the city as
a laboratory; a sense of responsibility to urban constituents and a
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curriculum which explores issues of urban diversity; and a sense of
urgency to the need to address urban problems.

In recognition of their obvious mandate as urban universities,
several of these schools organized themselves into a loose federa-
tion called the "Urban 13" to push fur wider acceptance of their
urban roles and for Federal and State funding to pursue this work.
Cleveland State University, my current affiliation, as well as the
University of Massachusetts at Boston, my former affiliation, are
members of this Urban 13 coalition.

In the late 1970's, there were Federal-level attempts to build on
the Morrill Act reforms and provide a focus and funding for urban
universities and urban extension efforts. As a result of these ef-
forts, Congress passed title XI, the Urban University Grant Pro-
gram, as part of the 1980 reauthorization of the Higher Education
Act of 1965. This program was designed to use the skills, talents,
and knowledge of the Nation's urban universities toward the solu-
tion of urban problems. However, no funds were appropriated for
this program. It seems that some might be coming now.

Although the Federal initiative for the development of a national
urban university grant program did not obtain a national constitu-
ency, this concept was adopted in the State of Ohio. In 1979, tie
Ohio Board of Regents and the Ohio General Assembly approved a
proposal from Cleveland State University to establish and fund a
program, based on the land grant model, for urban-focused re-
search and outreach activities at the State's universities located in
the major urban centers. This action was taken in anticipation of
the matching funds requirement of the proposed Federal legisla-
tion, which never came. Since the Federal funds never came, the
Ohio urban university program remained relatively small.

Although it remained relatively small, the urban university pro-
gram was quite successful. It was successful in providing research
and technical assistance activities to urban areas that were desig-
nated, and it began ec demonstrate the workings of an urban uni-
versity model as being similar to the old land grant model. The
Ohio Urban University Program links the resources of Ohio's aca-
demic institutions to the State's urban communities to solve some
of the unique problems that we find in the cities.

The urban university program supports some eight State univer-
sities which serve urban areas of not less than 500,000 persons. It
carries out a range of research, training, technical assistance and
data base development activities. It has over a decade of experience
with research and outreach activities, focused on program areas
such as housing, neighborhood development, economic develop-
ment, public management, and the Northern Ohio Data and Infor-
mation Service.

The urban university model, as exemplified by Ohio, has the re-
search expertise in urban issues but does not share the system of
extension agents, nor multilevel public funding such as is found in
the old land grant university model. But it seems to me that these
are some situations that you're addressing with this bill, H.R. 4014.

A little more relevant to the issue here in education was the ad-
dition to the Ohio university program last year of something called
the Urban Child Research Center at Cleveland State University.
This is a center for the interdisciplinary study of education and the
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urban child. In recognition of the university's urban mission for ad-
dressing the issues concerning the education of urban children and
youth, this center was created in 1991 as a part of the State's
urban university program, to have a focus on issues related to the
education of urban children and youth, but also to realize that the
research and technical assistance to educational programs and
agencies had to be a little bit wider than just dealing directly with
these agencies; that is to include other systems that affect the
growth, development and education of children, including such
things as the justice system and health and welfare.

I have just briefly gone over this idea of how the land grant
model is being used in the State of Ohio as a means of showing my
support for this proposed district agent education extension pro-
gram, for two reasons. First, I wanted to show the context of my
support; that is, the urban mission of these universities, the urban
university programs in Ohio, all based on the old land grant model
on which this district agent education extension program is based.
The second reason for pointing this out is to make note that simi-
lar, though less comprehensive, efforts have been in development.
So I would suggest there is some support out there, in places like
Ohio, for the kind of efforts that you're proposing, this district
agent effort. So I am strongly in support of these efforts because
this is the kind of thing that I've been devoting a lot of attention to
myself.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Wornie Reed follows:]
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Wornie L. Reed
Director
Urban Child Research Center
Cleveland, Ohio

I commend your specific effort to establish a District Agent

Education Extension Program as well as your general effort to

bring a research and development focus to the education

enterprise in this country.

Given the present condition of education and the problems

confronting it, our society can ill afford to delay efforts

toward solutions:- Unless the challenge posed by the current

state of urban education is met, crises of major proportion can

be anticipated in a not distant future. Statistics regarding the

dropout rate, declining achievement test scores, and drug and

alcohol abuse set the stage for predictable consequences: adult

illiteracy, unemployment, crime, family disruption, and ultimate

community disintegration. These contribute, in turn, to the

likelihood of educational failure, setting up a vicious cycle

with truly astronomical costs to society and the individual.

The costs of failing to address these problems successfully

are staggering, especially when we consider the costs required by

the juvenile court system, the penal system, and other social and

mental health agencies which must cope with those individuals for

whom education has failed. The wasted expenditure of valuable

human and financial resources should not be tolerated.

We are asking a lot of education, perhaps too much. The

educational system--or non-system--cannot do all we ask without

our help. A significant part of the problem--and the reason I

call it a "non-system"--is that very point. There is no

2
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coordinated approach, especially across school districts. The

proposed plan for an District Agent Education Extension Program

is important step in the right direction. To demonstrate the

natura of my support for this program I will describe programs

with which I am associated that are based on the land-grant

university model.

The Land Grant University Model

The Morrill Act of 1862 endowed the state land-grant

colleges with eleven million acres of public land and served as

the educational complement to a national expansionist agrarian

policy.' It set in motion continuing efforts to make university

education more accessible to the public, to make research more

relevant, and to make service more direct.

With the passage of the Morrill Act in 1862 and the creation

of the land grant college there began a refinement of the purpose

and function of the university toward that of "public" higher

education. And with the passage in 187 of the Hatch Act, the

purpose and function of the land-grant university was broadened

even further to include a specific research function tied to the

national priority of agricultural reform. The Hatch Act

appropriated funds to each state for the establishment of

agricultural experiment stations.

3
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In 1914, 53 years after passage of the Morrill Act, the

notion that a public, research university should have a special

service function became national policy. The Smith-Lever Act

linked the universities' agricultural research to the people, and

made the Extension Service a legal educational arm of the U.S.

Department of Agriculture. With the Smith-Lever Act, the

_scooperative Extension Service became a nationwide system funded
4

and guided by a partnership of federal, state and local

governments and expected to deliver information to help people

help themselves.

A series of national policy decisions, made over a 53-year

period, led to the development of the public, research

university, linked to the community through extension. This link

to the community led to the development of an agricultural and

rural constituency which continues to provide strong support for

these programs today.2

The Urban University

The urban public research universities of today share some

of the same principal concepts of the original land grant

program: (1) to make higher education accessible to the public,

and 0) to link the teact'ng and research of the university to

the community it serves. Just as the land grant colleges were

created Ln the 1860s, to implement agricultural reforms and

eeucate the "industrial class," this new group of universities

4
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emerged in the 1960s to meet the educational needs of the urban

population. They were given a special mandate to serve the

communities of which they were a part. They shared all of the

same characteristics as the older public, land-grant research

universities described above but added to these the following:

a distinct urban mission

substantial numbers of commuter students and a diverse
student population

programs designed to expand access to higher education
for commuter and non-traditional students

applied research and service programs using the city as
a laboratory

a range of professional schools or graduate programs

a sense of responsibility to urban constituents and a
curriculum which explores issues of urban diversity,
and

sense of urgency to the need to address urban problems
[emphasis addedj3

In the 1960s two efforts were undertaken to create urban

extension programs based on the land-grant model. The Ford

Foundation developed prototype "urban extension" programs to "put

research to practical use to eliminate urban problems." These

programs were judged a failure and were not continued.4

In 1968, the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban

Development and the Office of Education of the Department of

Health, Education and Welfare, created a national network of

"urban observatories" with a similar goal. When federal funding

for the program ended in 1974, only two of the original ten

cities kept their observatories running.5

5
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The Urban University "Movement"

In recognition of their obvious mandates as urban

universities several of these schools organized themselves into a

loose federation called the "Urban Thirteen" to push for wider

acceptance of their urban roles and for federal and state funding

to pursue this work. (Cleveland State University, my current

affiliation, as well as the University-of. Massachusetts at

Boston, my former affiliation, are members of this "Urban

Thirteen" coalition.)

In the late 1970s there were federal-level attempts to build

on the Morrill act reforms and provide a focus and funding for

urban universities and urban extension efforts. As a result of

these efforts congress passed Title XI, the Urban University

Grant Program, as part of the 1980 reauthorization of the Higher

Education Act of 1965. This program was designed to use the

skills, talents, and knowledge of the nation's urban universities

toward the solution of urban problems. However, no funds were

appropriated for this program before the current Congress.

The Ohio Urban University Program

Although the federal initiative for the development of a

national Urban University Grant Program did not obtain a national

constituency, *)...is concept was adopted in the State of Ohio. In

1979 the Ohio Board of Regents and the Ohio General Assembly

6
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approved a proposal from Cleveland State University to establish

and fund a program, based on the land-grant model, for urban-

focused research and outreach activities at the state's

universities located in the major urban centers. This action was

taken in anticipation of the matching funds requirement of the

proposed federal program. Since the federal funds never came,

the Ohio Urban University Program remained relatively small.

Although relatively small, the Urban University Program has

been quite successful--in providing research and technical

assistance activities to urban areas and in demonstrating the

workings of an urban university model that is similar to the

land-grant model. Whereas the traditional model of state funding

universities fund teaching activities with the expectation that

professors will produce research and provide service assistance

to the community. The land grant and the urban university models

provide the bulk of funding to teaching but also add funding for

both research and community service. The Ohio Urban University

Program links the resources of Ohio's academic institutions to

the state's urban communities to solve the unique problems of

cities.

Ohio's Urban University Program has four components: (1)

The College of Urban Affairs and its Urban Center at Cleveland

State University, (2) the Urban Linkage Program, (3) the

Northeast Ohio Inter-Institutional Program, and (4) the Urban

Research and Technical Assistance Grant Program.

7
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The Urban Center in the College of Urban Affairs at

Cleveland State University links the expertise of faculty and

professional staff with community, government, and business

leaders. The College has two main units: the Department of

Urban Studies which serves as the administrative unit of the

College's instructional programs (including a Ph.D. in Urban

Studies)..and the Urban. Center which serves as the administrative

unit for all of the College's outreach programs.

In addition to the Cleveland effort, the Urban University

Program supports seven other state universities which serve urban

areas of not less than 500,000 persons: The University of Akron,

the University of Cincinnati, Kent State University, Ohio State

University, the University of Toledo, Wright State University and

Youngstown State University.

The Urban University Program (UUP) carries out a range of

research, training, technical assistance and database development

activities. It has over a decade of experience, with research

and outreach activities focused on program areas including:

housing and neighborhood development, economic development,

public management, and the Northern Ohio Data and Information

Service (NODIS), one of three regional census data centers in the

state.

While the concept and mission of an "Urban University" and

the relevance of the urban extension continues to be debated

8
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nationally, in Ohio the UUP represents a commitment by the State

of Ohio to urban problem solving by linking the resources of

public urban universities with the needs of their communities.

For FY 1990, state funding increased to $3.6 million. This money

has leveraged additional financial support from city governments,

private foundations, state and federal agencies and private

industry on approximately a one-to-one ratio. While this funding

represents a significant increase over the initial state

appropriation, it still is far less than the amount of state

funding for the Ohio State University's Cooperative Extension

Program. In FY 1990, OSL received a total of $36.4 million for

Cooperative Extension and $29.4 million for Agricultural Research

and Development.

The urban university model, as exemplified by Ohio, has the

research expertise in urban issues but does not share the system

of extension agents, nor multi-level public funding. These are

situations that are addressed by proposals by this committee.

The Urban Child Research Center

A relevant recent addition to the Ohio Urban University

Program is the Urban Child Research Center, a center for the

interdisciplinary study of education and the urban child, at

Cleveland State University. In recognition of the University's

urban mission for addressing the issues concerning the education

of urban children and youth this center was added in 1991.

9
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The Center's ultimate 4 earth goal is to formulate and test

models for effective intervention at critical points in urban

childhood development--in order to maximize a young person's

opportunity for a positive educational experience and to prevent

predictable deleterious results if such intervention did not

occur. Complementary professional goals are to provide a

clearinghouae.for related research, to irtegrate the knowledge

and information gleaned from the Center's research with that

conducted elsewhere, and to disseminate these findings to public

policymakers, community leaders, social service personnel,

educators, and the general public.

The primary goals of the Center are as follows:

1. To generate, to identify and to refine existing

theoretical models upon which applied interventions

have been based. Such refinement would be founded upon

an understanding of those critical features which

distinguish individual, project, program or

agency/institutional success or failure.

2. To test the most promising existing models in a

systematic and comprehensive manner.

3. To develop model project recommendations which

recognize and reflect conditions and factors that urban

educational settings have in common, while recognizing

those characteristics unique to a given urban setting.

10

Th



98

The Center's specific
objectives include the following:

1. to constitute a
multi-disciplinary team of scholars and

practitioners to begin a systematic, multi-perspective

examination of the challenges confronting urban

education.

2. To aggregate and synthesize the existing research

literature from across disciplines.

3. To identify "gaps" in existing research literature.

4. To identify and utilize existing information sources

and data bases of community agencies and institutions.

(Given limited time and resources, service agencies

rarely have the luxury to utilize their massive

longitudinal data bases for research purposes.)

5. To conduct evaluations of past interventions to

determine what distinguishes "successful" from

"unsuccessful" efforts.

6. To translate basic
research findings into systematic

guidelines for intervention and to disseminate such

findings to the agencies and institutions of the

community.

The Center also has several short-range objectives. Given

the complex nature of the problems facing urban children and

their families, it is expected that certain goals for the Center

will not be achievable within a short time frame. This fact is

f, ')
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particularly relevant for the Center's ultimate research goal of

formulating and testing models for effective intervention and

prevention in urban settings. It is clear that many of these

goals will necessarily take years to achieve. Consequently,

certain short-range objectives have been established:

1. To establish a database which provides descriptive

information on urban children,.- including demographic

measures, socioeconomic conditions, educational

characteristics, and other variables which may cause

these children to be "at risk" for inappropriate

development.

2. To provide a resource pool of consultants who may

advise community organizations, school personnel,

social agencies, and government officials on approaches

which may be used to address problems or achieve

objectives.

3. To publish annual reports on the "status" of urban

children in Cleveland and to relate this status with

data on other cities that have similar characteristics.

4. To provide training in research methods for graduate

students at Cleveland State University who are

interested in pursuing topics related to the

development and education of urban children.

12
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Conclusion

I have described in some detail the Ohio Urban University

Program as a means of showing my support for the proposed

District Agent Education Extension (DAEE) Program for two

reasons. First, I wanted to show the context of my support. The

Ohio Urban University Program is based on the land-grant

university model with its agricultural extension programs on:

which the DAEE Program is based. The second reason is to make

note that similar, though less comprehensive, efforts have been

in development. Consequently, there is some more directly

relevant support for this potentially path-breaking program.

13
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Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
You might know that in the present reauthorization of the

Higher Education Assistance ActI thought it was on its \--ay to
the floor, but it is being revisedthere is the Urban University Act
concept that has been renewed. It's still there. We hope that it will
pass this time and that we can get an appropriation for it. It is not
as directly related to education as I would like for it to be, but it is
for general problem solving. As you pointed out, it is certainly in
harmony with the proposal we make for learning grant institutions
and district education agents.

I was impressed by a segment of your testimony which talked
about existing information sources and data bases that are kept by
community agencies and institutions. Can you give some examples
of the kind of data you're talking about and how that would be
useful for research in education?

Dr. REED. Well, that's generally something we know, and I'll give
you two examples.

One is the center that I head is currently looking at some data
that was collected by the early childhood education program of the
City of Cleveland. They went out and collected a lot of data about
what kind of services parents thought they needed to help with the
growth, development, and education of their preschool children.
This data is still in its raw form in closets. So we came along and
said okay, we'll take a look at it and we'll evaluate it. We'll see
how good the data are and then we c an see what other kinds of
data we might need to collect. That's one way. So there's a lot of
that around, where agencies collect data but it never enters the
arena where it's being used completely to evaluate what's going on
and to give some proscriptions for the future.

Another way is that, in the State of Ohio, which I just moved to
last year, each school district must submit computerized data on its
program, including expenditures, the tracking of students and so
on. Most of these school districts are busily trying to assemble this
data to submit. There are no plans to do any analysis of the data.
The new center which I am directing proposed to the Legislative
Oversight Committee that I would like to get it when it gets to the
State so that we could begin to use the data to provide some ongo-
ing monitoring of the situation. Prior to that proposal, there was
no anticipated use of the data other than by the legislative commit-
tee to evaluate how well the moneys are being spent.

Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Mr. Schultz, you said in your testimony that even a few ideologi-

cally inappropriate decisions can harm an agency's reputation for
years. When the Assistant Secretary asked me to cite examples of
partisan problems in the agency, I refused to document what the
literature is filled with, but I wondered if you might have some
particular examples where you say "even a few ideologically inap-
propriate decisions can harm an agency's reputation for years."

Dr. SCHULTZ. Well, I would agree with the Assistant Secretary in
her statement that she was not aware of "recent"certainly under
her administrationpublicity about problems, in terms of peer
review processes or selection of grants or anything of that nature.



103

I think there was a celebrated situation involving some programs
within the National Diffusion Network back relatively 8 or 10
years ago, and certainly there was great concern that there were
efforts to weed out programs from that system that had been ap-
proved with evidence of their effectiveness based on ideological con-
cerns about their content. I think that these things cast a long
shadow. Whether it should happen or not, I would agree with the
Assistant Secretary, that each new person should be judged on
their merits and we should say there's a fresh page and let's move
forward with confidence. And I also agree with her characteriza-
tion of the staff being able and conscientious and well-meaning.

But I think the history of funding within that agency has not
been one if a track record of success. I think these rumors or
actual situations have been part of the problem in terms of the per-
ception of major stakeholders and of people in Congress.

Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Mr. Keller, you mentioned the critical role technology can play

in the area of more effective dissemination. To what extent are ele-
mentary and middle school principals making use of that technolo-
gy now, and to what extent will they be building upon existing suc-
cesses? Related to that, of course, would you comment on the As-
sistant Secretary's proposal for SMARTLINE and the possible rel-
evance of that to elementary and middle school principals.

Mr. KELLER. Yes, sir. The best comment I could quickly make onthis is that we made an attempt a few years ago to build a
networking capacity among elementary principals who were par-
ticipating in one of our professional development programs, so that
there could be a lot of follow-through activity. We had enrolled in a
networking electronic bulletin board in that whole process.

We found to our dismay that most people were not signing up for
it, and when we asked why not, it wasn't that there wasn't a com-
puter in their building. If you look at the data, better than 80 per-
cent of elementary schools have one or more computers. The issue
was, in an era of declining budgets at the local school level, school
districts do not want to establish any more overhead expenditures
than they have to. Getting this kind of an operation requires a
dedicated line and that requires an overhead expense. That's what
we were told. That is the difficulty in the whole process. In order to
have the dedicated lines, you don't have the computers with the
modems, you don't have a software product which will enable you
then to access the great variety of sources that are out there, and
you don't want to pay an overhead line charge figure monthly.
That's where the problems are going to be for actual operational
use of a system like that.

It could be tied into one system in a live city, at a central office,
with everybody feeding in and out of it, which would be a different
operation for a whole lot of places. It's difficult, at best. If we hove
a resurgence of the economy, all things are possible.

Chairman OWENS. Or if we spend the money we're spending dif-
ferently.

Mr. KELLER. Yes, sir.
Chairman OWENS. We're still spending more than $100 billion on

overseas bases in Germany and Japan.
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What are we talking about when you say schools don't want to
take on this overhead cost? Do you have an example of what that
kind of cost would be?

Mr. KELLER. No, I don't. We were just getting that information
from our principals. They didn't give us particular cost figures; it's
just that if you do it for one building, you do it for all buildings an .I
they just didn't want to get into that continual

Chairman OWENS. It would be helpful
Mr. KELLER. For line charges, it would be. If I can locate that, I

could get that for you. I have a feeling it's not that great.
Chairman OWENS. I have a feeling it's not that great, either,

compared to military costs.
Mr. KELLER. Exactly.
Chairman OWENS. One Sea Wolf submarine costs $2 billion. I'm

sure we could wire all the schools in the country for $2 billion.
Mr. KELLER. We were told last week that we are still defending

Norway at a cost of $20 billion.
Chairman OWENS. Defending Norway, yes. That's why we need

these submarines.
Thank you very much for your testimony. Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. BALLENGER. I would just like to thank the gentlemen for

showing up.
One question would come especially at the principal level, and

also at the State level. Are there States or cities that have been
able to withstand the financial disaster that has approached educa-
tion just about throughout the country? If so, I would be interested
to know how they have done it.

Everybody's hurting just about the same?
Dr. SCHULTZ. Yeah, I think so.
Mr. BALLENGER. That sort of information would be great to dis-

seminate right now. I know at home it's a disaster, really. I think
the economy is going to pick up.

Were all of these schools in existence in Ohio before they put
that all together?

Dr. REED. These were universities in eight major metropolitan
areas.

Mr. BALLENGER. But they already existed before they decided to
put the whole group together?

Dr. REED. Yes. Let me give you an idea of the amount of funding
we're talking about here. It's $3.6 million a year for these pro-
grams, which are basically research and technical assistance pro-
grams at some eight universities in the State. But yes, they were
all in existence in urban areas.

Mr. BALLENGER. It was fascinating because I didn't know they
had done that. North Carolina will have to start moving.

Dr. REED. It was based on this model, and the funds were put
there in anticipation of the matching money.

Mr. BALLENGER. We're great up here for calling on watching
money and then not match it.

Dr. REED. Right.
Mr. BALLENGER. I thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman OWENS. Thank you. I would like to invite all of you to

submit additional testimony or recommendations for the record, if

1k'.
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you wish, within the next 10 days. We do appreciate your being
here. Thank you very much for your testimony.

The subcommittee will not adjourn today. We will recess and
continue our deliberations tomorrow at 10 a.m. in this same room.

[Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to recon-
vene at 10 a.m., Wednesday, March 18, 1992.]

[Additional material supplied for the record follows:]

1



106

STATEMENT OF DR. TOM SCHULTZ, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE BOARDS OF
EDUCATION

Thank you for the opportunity to present our views on H.R. 4014 at your hearing
on March 17. I would like to amplify our response to your question on proposed gov-
ernance changes for OERI and the problem of inappropriate ideological influence in
decision-making at the agency.

As I stated in my remarks, I agree with Assistant Secretary Ravitch's assertion
that OERI staff are dedicated professionals, that peer review procedures are scrupu-
lously adhered to, and that it's not right to criticize or penalize the agency for prob-
lems from the distant past. Fair enough.

However, I believe there is a larger argument about the public credibility of deci-
sions on OERI priorities. Take the example of this year's appropriations request in
which two expensive new initiatives are proposed: $25 million for grants to States to
create curriculum frameworks and tests, and $15 million for the SMARTLINE elec-
tronic dissemination network. These ideas may have tremendous potential and pop-
ularity. But it's hard to know where they came from. I'm not aware of a substantial
research base to indicate that these proposals are assured of success. In fact, recent
OERI-sponsored research on California's new mathematics curriculum framework
indicates that teachers interpret and implement this mandate in many different
ways and with varying degrees of success. Similarly, many past efforts to transform
educational practice through technology haven't worked out as intended. Nor am I
aware that OERI can claim that these proposals come from an extensive, public
process of planning or consultation with the public or experts. Thus, even without
any suspicion of political influence, there are reasonable concerns about the basis
for setting priorities at OERI, simply because its mission is so broad and because it
has moved in such a variety of directions under past administrators.

These crucial strategic choices illustrate the potential for an oversight policy and
priorities board such as you propose in H.R. 4014. I believe initiatives of this scope
(and the choices to forgo alternatives such as funding research grants or thematic
research institutes) should be presented and debated in a reasonable forum with ex-
perts and stakeholders.

Let me add two final points on the governance issue. Given NASBE's experience
in the relationship between State boards of education and chief State school officers,
we appreciate the problem of inappropriate board involvement in administration
and management. The most important jobs for a board are to craft long-term direc-
tion for an agency, set major priorities of substance and strategy, and monitor the
overall progress and quality of work. We thus agree with Dr. Ravitch's concerns
that a board not possess inappropriate administrative functions. Similarly, we don't
want a board which assumes all initiative in setting priorities. We need a strong,
visionary Assistant Secretary. What we favor is a relationship in which the adminis-
trator presents and defends substantive/strategic priorities and responds to argu-
ments and alternatives from board members. We believe this form of dialogue would
add both quality and credibility to the agency's budget allocations and program
structure.

Our second observation is that Congress may be equally culpable in using an
agency like OERI as a vehicle for any and all project schemes, without the provision
of broad consultation with experts or the public. We note in the Senate bill a size-
able initiative in international research and education, a teacher research dissemi-
nation network and other new small projects. These may be estimable ideas, but
they may further complicate the core mission and substantive priorities of the
agency. An additional problem is a pattern of proliferating discrete projects, none of
which are large enough to exert substantial influence on our large national school-
ing enterprise. Five $20 million ideas in play may prohibit the prospect of ever
trying a $200 million initiative. Thus, our concern is that Congress show appropriate
regard for the recommendations of the proposed policy board.

We appreciate your attention to these additional thoughts. We hope this year's
legislative debate will give OERI more resources, a clearer structure and mission,
and new strategies for connecting its work with States, schools and local communi-
ties.



NEARING ON REAUTHORIZATION OF THE
OFFICE OF EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH AND
IMPROVEMENT (OERI)

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 18, 1992

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON SELECT EDUCATION,

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:05 a.m., Room
2261, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Major R. Owens, Chair-
man, presiding.

Members present: Representatives Owens and Ballenger.
Staff present: Wanser Green; Robert MacDonald; and Andy Hart-

man.
Chairman OWENS. The hearing of the Subcommittee on Select

Education will now resume. We recessed from our deliberations
yesterday, and we will continue today with panel number four con-
sisting of Dr. P. Kenneth Komoski, executive director of the EPIE
Institute, Hampton Bays, New York. Dr. Komoski will begin by
telling us what those initials stand for.

Good morning, Dr. Komoski. Welcome.

STATEMENT OF P. KENNETH KOMOSKI, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
EPIE INSTITUTE, HAMPTON BAYS, NY

Mr. Komosm. Good morning. Thank you very much, Congress-
man, panel.

They stand for the Educational Products Information Exchange
Institute, better known as EPIE, and I'm here this morning to
speak to you about an area of information research that represents
a consistent omission from Federal support during the last quarter
of a century.

It is this particular omission that has been the singular and the
consistent mission of EPIE Institute for that time, ever since we
began, 26 years ago, with the modest Federal support of $139,000.
Now this mission has been to research and to create an exchange
of unbiased information about the content and quality of educa-
tional products. These products are the foundation of class.o9m
teaching and learning in that they are used over more than 90 per-
cent of the 30 billion hours provided to 40 million students every
year. That is 180 days of instruction, about 4 to 5 hours a day times
40 million learners; 30 billion hours our youngsters are putting in
where these materials are used for 90 percent of all that time.
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Our mission is based on a three-point premise. First, it is impor-
tant to involve all educational consumersteachers, parents, and
learners themselvesin the process of evaluating and selecting ma-
terials for learning. Even when the learning material has been pro-
fessionally evaluated, the ultimate evaluator of the material is the
ultimate consumer of the material, the learner. The learner either
opens the receptors, takes in the material, or closes the receptors.

The second point is that there must be a mechanism for gather-
ing and exchanging unbiased information, including that feedback
from learners. Obviously, it is not enough to gather this informa-
tion from users and reviewers, it must also be disseminated quickly
and inexpensively to those who nee it, including the materials de-
velopers who can use this information to learn how better to
engage learners in the learning practices. Now this is something
that hasn't happened systematically in the education industry.

The third point is that the mechanism must also be used to close
this serious loophole in the teaching and learning process. Neither
consumers nor producers of learning materials systematically
share the experience of users or the views of professional reviewers
to create better products for learners. There is no fully developed
mechanism to accomplish this.

The information exchange EPIE both advocates and represents is
a far cry from the kind of information that most educational con-
sumers have access to. It comes primarily from the vendors of the
products that they are purchasing. Of course, these marketers have
every right to provide their information to school and home con-
sumers and to be as persuasive as possible when they are doing
this, but there also needs to be access to an exchange of unbiased
information as a counterbalance.

Without such an exchange of information, educational consumers
will continue to be surrounded by the current commercial cacopho-
ny that willy-nilly promotes one educational fad after another. It
will continue to be difficult for schools and home consumers to find
out which of these increasingly numerous options are truly appro-
priate for particular learners that meet a teacher's teaching needs,
that align with a school's intended learning outcomes.

The solution is an exchange of reliable, unbiased, easy-to-access,
easy-to-understand information readily available to every school
and home consumer nationwide, adequately funded, an educational
products information exchange.

In short, we are in agreement with the statement, on page 31 of
this committee's findings and considerations, "OERI cannot expect
the marketplace, operating alone, to determine what eventually
succeeds and what fails. It is both a tragedy and a travesty that
there is no systematic exchange of unbiased information to help
the marketplace do a better job of meeting the needs of teachers
and learners."

The tragedy is more poignant when we realize how little money
it would take to provide such a fully developed exchange. It can be
done on the know-how and the existing product information data
bases that EPIE Institute has been developing, particularly for the
last decade. The cost of doing this would be under $5 million a year
during the next 2 years.

1
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Let me put this cost in perspective. Recently, I visited a school
district in Florida which had spent, about 5 years ago, $5 million
on a computer-assisted instructional system. Today, that system is
not meeting their needs. They say they never should have bought
it, and I believe they could have avoided that if they had had ap-
propriate information about the way in which that system did not
align with their curriculum when they purchased it.

As indicated, the task at hand can be accomplished most easily
by expanding on EPIE Institute's established work. This has been,
to a very great degree, funded by cooperative and contributed serv-
ices from university-based consultant researchers over almost the
entire 26 years of our existence. Of course, we have been sustained
by more than these unpaid volunteers. Over the years, we have
been funded by periodic foundation grants; we are also funded by
income from consumers, from schools, from parents, and from
State education agencies.

Interestingly, this support from consumers was one of the rea-
sons we were given in the early eighties as to why the Federal Gov-
ernment shouldn't be funding this. The idea was, if you say you are
a consumer information agency, you should be funded by the con-
sumers that use your services. But, as a result, we have never been
able, even with all the cooperation we have had from university
people and school people, to build the kind of information exchange
that really is needed in this country.

While the logic of that reasoning might be reasonable, the reality
is that most consumers are so used to getting their product infor-
mation from vendors who often come in toward the end of the
school year and help them fill out the appropriate forms to get
Federal and State moneys to buy their products.

EPIE's experience was summarized by the College Board Review
which said, "Recourse to EPIE before choosing learning materials
is an index of a school system's competence." Now our experience
also confirms this. Over the years, the schools that have used our
information services the most are the schools that need them the
least, and the schools that need them the most are the ones that
tend to use them the least. They are kind of complacent; they say,
"Well, I'm getting the information." But even if the information is
moreit is unbiased, it is more reliable. It is convenient to just
take recommendations from sales people, not that sales people
don't deserve to be out there doing a job, but they need to have
other information balancing that.

But despite a continuing funding deficit, EPIE has persisted and
managed to build and maintain a couple of data bases. The first
one is the only comprehensive data base on educational software in
the world. It contains over 10,000 products, information, and eval-
uation references on them from over 1,000 producers. It is accessi-
ble these days free of charge to all educators in those States that
have joined EPIE in our States consortium for improving software
selection. The States pay a license into the consortium, and every
school, for instance, in Texas right now, is being given access to
this data base. All 6,300 school buildings in the State of Texas for
the first time have unbiased, accurate information on all educa-
tional software on the market.
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In addition, we have designed and developed a much more com-
prehensive data base, the integrated instructional information re-
source. This data base can analyze the alignment of all types of
learning materials against a school's or a State's curriculum frame-
work and testing program. It can compare the scope and depth of a
textbook's coverage to a school's or State's curriculum framework
and intended learning outcomes. It can be used to create custom-
ized school-based versions of this data base to supply to teachers to
put into instructional management systems that can give them re-
liable information, to enable them to manage information about all
the instructional resources that are available to them.

A teacher wants to teach to a certain curriculum outcome: hit a
key on an instructional management system with this data base in
the management system; all the resources appropriate for teaching
that particular outcome will become available to the teacher, all
the information about them and where they are located in the
school.

The data base is designed to be expanded and include all materi-
als and all curriculum areas. When a publisher claims, as they in-
variably do, that a particular textbook aligns with 90 percent or
better with a school's curriculum, our data base often demonstrates
that even that 90 percent alignment may relate to no more than 40
or 50 percent of the textbook. In other words, as much as half of a
given textbook may not relate to the curriculum at a given grade
in a given school because that textbook addresses content dealt
with at other grades in other schools or in other States.

We find the same kind of problem with a lot of the large comput-
er-based instructional systems today. Unfortunately, without access
to a data base that can show teachers which portions of a book
really do align with the curriculum they are trying to teach, the
teacher engages in a lot of wasted energy in addressing material in
the textbook that isn't relevant, and nobody has told teachers,
"Look, only 40 percent of this book, only 72 percent of this book,
only 60 percent of this book is relevant to the curriculum. Don't
spend time on the rest of it."

This data base, if it were used by publishers, could also bring
about the advent of customized textbook publishing where a school
would be able to say, "This is what we are trying to achieve in our
curriculum. I want only materials that relate to this. Get those les-
sons developed and delivered electronizally to schools." That would
avoid this wasted time that is taking place. I don't know what the
estimate might be of those 30 billion hours, but an awful lot of
them are wasted time because of this lack of alignment between re-
sources and the teaching that is taking place.

So we see this data base, in particular, as the foundation on
which the kind of exchange I have been describing can be built. We
see it funded partially by foundation moneys and Federal moneys.
We would like to see a matching arrangement worked out.

It is an opportunity to supply every consumer, both in homes and
in schools, with the kind of information they need to meet their
needs. A teacher or a parent could say, "This is what we are trying
to achieve; here's the kind of approach I want to take; here's the
price I'm willing to pay; here's the kind of skills I want developed
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in reading, thinking, problem solving," and get information that is
unbiased and accurate about products that can do those jobs.

We see a fully developed educational products information ex-
change as a complement to the Department of Education's pro-
posed SMARTLINE; we see it being very supportive of the initia-
tive that is coming out of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce for com-
munity learning centers; we see this data base being perhaps avail-
able on Internet, on any one of the emerging movements toward
NREN. But to do that, there needs to be the resources to do the
kind of work to fully expand this.

Following this initial period of foundation and Federal capitaliza-tion of development, we see ongoing funding being sustained by
just a yearly $100 fee from all the school and public libraries that
we would see being the local information outlets for this informa-tion.

In conclusion, I really would like to ask two questions. Why
hasn't there been Federal research support for the full develop-
ment of the kind of information exchange that schools need? Isn't
now the time to provide such support when it can build upon work
that is already under way?

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of P. Kenneth Komoski follows:]
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The Honorable Major Owens of New York Presiding

presented by

KENNETH KOMOSKI
Executive Director

Educational Products Information Exchange
103-3 West Montauk Highway
Hampton Bays, NY 11946

(516) 728-9100

My name is Kenneth Komoski, Executive Director of Educational
Products Information Exchange Institute, a not-for-profit product
information and evaluation agency, better known as EPIE.

Thank you for this opportunity to speak to you about an area of
information research that represents a consistent omission in
Federal support during the last quarter of a century.

It is this particular Omission that has been the singular and
consistent mission of EPIE Institute ever since it was founded 26
years ago with the help of modest Federal funding of $139,000.
Our mission has been to research and to create an exchange of un-
biased information about the content and quality of education
products that are purchased and used for instruction by schools.
Such products are the foundation of classroom teaching and learn-
ing in that they are used during more than 90% of the 30-billion
hours of instruction provided to our nation's 40-million learners
each year.

Succinctly put, our mission is to improve the quality of deci-
sions being made about the selection and use of these products by
school and home consumers. This mission is based on a three
point premise:

#1 - It is important to involve all education consumers,
teachers, parents and learners, themselves, in the process of
evaluating and selecting materials for learning. Even when the
learning material has been professionally evaluated, the ultimate
evaluation of the material is the "ultimate consumer", the learn-
er. Put bluntly: does it work for learners or doesn't it?
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2 - There must be a mechanism for gathering and exchanging
'biased evaluative product information -- especially the feed-

baci; from learners and reviewers. But, it is not enough to
gather information from users and reviewers; it must also be
disseminated quickly and inexpensively to those who need it,
including materials developers who can use it to learn how
better to engage Learners in the learning process by developing
more learner-engaging products.

#3 - This mechanism must be used to close a serious loophole
in the teaching and learning process: neither consumers nor
producers of teaching/learning materials systematically share the
experience of users or the views of professional reviewers to
create better products for learners. There is no fully-developed
mechanism to accomplish this.

It is important that the product information exchange envisioned
here includes feedback not only from and to consumers of educa-
tion materials but to the producers of such materials as well,
particularly because, like consumers, publishers of learning
materials lack the resources, the mechanism for gathering feed-
back from users that would help them improve the instructional
effectiveness of products over time.

This is unfortunate given the fact that the electronic, digitized
nature of all educational media today makes product improvement
using feedback from learners -- the learner-verification-and-
revision process -- far simpler than it was 20 years ago, when
EPIE first testified to the Congress on the value of this still-
promising process.

The information exchange EPIE both advocates and represents is a
far cry from the information most readily available to education-
al consumers. It is well known that such information comes
overwhelmingly from the marketing and advertising efforts of
vendors, hardly an unbiased source.

Of course, these marketers have every right to provide their
information to school and home consumers -- and to be as persua-
sive as they please. However, consumers also need access to an
exchange of unbiased information as a counterbalance to these
messages.
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Without such an unbiased information exchange, educational con-
sumers will continue to be surrounded by a commercial cacophony
that, willy-nilly, adds to the faddism that has plagued education
for far too long. Without such information, it will continue to
be difficult for schools and home consumers to find out which of
their increasingly numerous options are truly appropriate for
particular learners, that meet a teacher's needs, and that
align well with a school's intended learning outcomes. The
solution is an exchange of reliable, unbiased, easy to access
and understand information, that is available to every school and
home consumer -- a nationwide, adequately funded, educational
products information exchange.

In short, we agree with the statement on page 31 of this com-
mittee's Findings and Considerations: "OERI cannot expect the
'marketplace' -- operating alone -- to determine what eventually
succeeds and what fails."

It is both tragedy and travesty that there is no adequately
funded exchange of unbiased information to help the marketplace
do a better job of meeting the needs of teachers and learners.
The tragedy is more poignant when we realize how little money it

would take to provide such a fully-developed exchange by building
on the know-how and existing product information databases that
EPIE Institute has been developing for the pant decade.

The cost of doing this would be under $5-million a year during
the next three years. Let me put this cost in perspective: I re-
cently visited a school district which, five years ago, had
spent $5-million on a computer-based instructional system --
which they now realize is not meeting their curricula needs --
largely, I believe, because they did not have access to informa-
tion which would have helped them in their decision-making.

Putting this in even sharper focus, many of those five million
misspent dollars, in all probability, were provided through
Federal and state-funded programs. One is left to wonder how
many times this scenario has been repeated.

As indicated, the task at hand can be accomplished most easily by
expanding on EPIE Institute's established work, which is done
largely by trained teams of school and university-based consult-
ant-researchers, many of whom have volunteered to contribute
their services to help EPIE pursue its persistently under-funded
efforts to develop the vision of a nationwide product information
exchange.

1
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Thankfully, though, EPIE's work has been sustained by more than
unpaid volunteers. Over the years EPIE has been funded by peri-
odic grants from private foundations whose generosity and concern
for our mission has partially compensated for a lack of Federal
research support. In addition, EPIE receives funds from sub-
scription and contract fees from school and home consumers as
well as state education agencies.

Interestingly, it was this support from consumers, which during
the early 1980s was given as a reason for the Federal govern-
ment's declining EPIE's request for R&D funding. The reason, as
stated by the then-director of the National Institute of Educa-
tion, was that since EPIE's mission is to provide information to
educational consumers, its work should be paid for by those
consumers.

While the logic may seem reasonable, the reality is that most
education consumers are so used to getting their product infor-
mation from vendors -- vendors who often help them with the
paper work and regulations of purchasing with Federal P.nd state
funds -- that they can't see why they should have to pay for
information even if it is unbiased and more reliable. And those
willing to pay have never been great enough in number to enable
EPIE to aggregate its needed R&D funding.

Reflecting on this prevailing reality, The College Board Review
has said: "Recourse to EPIE before choosing learning materials
is an index of a school system's competence."

EPIE's experience confirms this. Over the years, the schools
that have used EPIE's information services the most are the
schools that need them the least: they are already good consum-
ers. But the schools that need such information the most are
either reluctant about paying for it, or too complacent and
unconcerned to seek it out.

In contrast, concerned parents are willing to pay, and wealthier
parents seem willing to pay enough to cover the cost of providing
information to those who are less able to pay -- something that
EPIE does regularly.

Despite a continuing funding deficit, EPIE persists and has
managed to build and maintain the only comprehensive database of
unbiased descriptive and evaluative information on educational
software products (over 10,000 from more than 1000 publishers.)
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This database is accessible, free of charge to all educators, in
those states that have joined with EPIE to form the States Con-

sortium for Improving Software Selection (SCISS). Through the
Consortium each member state is provided an unlimited license to
distribute the database for use in all its educational institu-

tions. In Texas, for instance, this means that this EPIE data-
base on educational software is being made available to teachers

in all of the state's 6300 schools at a cost of less than four
dollars a school.

In addition, we have designed and are developing a much more

comprehensive database: The Integrated Instructional Information
Resource (IIIR). This integrated database has many uses:

* It can analyze the alignment of all types of learning
materials (from textbooks to high-tech multi-media products)

to a school's or state's curriculum framework and testing

programs.

* It can compare the scope and depth of a textbook's cover

age to a school's or state's curriculum framework and in
tended learning outcomes and also identify and align non

textbook resources.

* It can be used to create customized, school-based, sub-
databases to help teachers plan and manage all of a
school's instructional resources.

* It is designed to be expanded to include all materials,
curricula and tests in all school curriculum areas.

When publishers claim, as they invariably do, that a particular
textbook aligns with 90% or better of a school's curriculum, this

EPIE database often demonstrates that even a 90 percent alignment
may relate to no more than 40 or 50 percent of a textbook. 17

other words, as such as half of a given textbook may not relate
to the curriculum at a given grade in a given school because it
addresses content dealt with at other grades, in other schools,

or in other states. We find similar alignment problems with

computer-based instructional systems.

Unfortunately, without access to a database that can show teach-

ers which portions of a book align with 90% of the curriculum
their students are required to learn, untold instructional hours

are wasted. In addition, this database also lets teachers know
which non-textbook resources are available to them to compensate

for these inevitable shortcomings of a particular textbook.
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Were it to be used by textbook publishers, this particular data-
base could greatly facilitate the advent of customized textbook
material that could help publishers to electronically deliver to
schools only those text lessons that are relevant to the teaching
of a school's intended curriculum outcome. Such customized
publishing is already happening in the college marketplace and
should rapidly be extended to K-12 education.

We see this database as the foundation on which the fully-
developed educational product information exchange I have been
describing can be built. Ideally, we see the development of this
exchange capitalized over the next few years through a combina-
tion of foundation and Federal grant support. Were this to
occur soon, by 1995 every school and home consumer of educational
products in the country could have ready access to unbiased,
independently researched information about every learning materi-
al relevant tc the learning outcomes intended by local and state
curriculum frameworks. The user would be able to specify and
receive information based on a specified learning need and learn-
er characteristics, intended outcome, preferred medium, teaching
approach, price range, level of skills in reading, thinking,
problem solving, etc.

We see this access being provided to schools through the coun-
try's 75,000 school libraries where it could be an essential
support for school-based decision-making by teachers, and through
public libraries where it could be used by parents and other home
consumers. Special versions of it might even be available in
computer software outlets and bookstores, where parents and
learners would be able to examine the products they have identi-
fied using the database.

We also see a fully developed Educational Products Information
Exchange as a complement to the Department of Education's Smart-
line Initiative. We also see its dissemination facilitated by
the EPIE's growing States Consortium, as well as the Community
Learning Center Network envisioned by the U.S. Chamber of Com-
merce, using Internet, which would enable on-line, at-home use.

We also see the local use of the Exchange supporting the work of
the District Education Agents proposed in H.P. 4014. Such local
agents have long been needed by educators and parents.

Following this initial period of foundation and Federal capitali-
zation of its full development, we see ongoing funding for
sustaining continuous updating of the exchange derived from a
modest annual subscription of less than $100 from each of the
school and public libraries that would become the Exchange's
local delivery system, plus an even smaller fee paid by those
parents able and willing to pay it.
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In conclusion, because the Federal research omission of support
for an educational products information exchange has persisted
for so many years, it seems valid to end with two questions:

1 Why hasn't there been Federal research support for the
full development of such an exchange during the last quarter
of a century?

2 - Isn't now the time to provide such support when it can
build upon work that is already underway and that directly
relates to the improvement of the quality of each of the
30-billion instructional hours engaged in each year by our
country's 40-million young learners?
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Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Mr. Komoski, let me begin by making it clear in the record that

I spent 20 minutes with you in my office, and I was fascinated by
your explanation of what your organization does. I also was
shocked that I had not heard of you before, except in passing. I had
heard the initials, but not really understood fully what your orga-
nization did. I don't think you have appeared before any congres-
sional committees since I have been in Congress, and this is my
tenth year.

Mr. Komosm. Jack Brademas invited me 21 years ago, Congress-
man.

Chairman OWENS. Twenty-one years ago, you were here before a
committee of Congress.

Mr. Komosm. To testify on these same issues.
Chairman OWENS. Twenty-one years ago.
Have you appeared before or been sought by any of the present

organizations seeking to establish standards and goals and testing?
We are racing to get in place Federal standards, world-class stand-
ards, and the framework for developing tests. Have you been invit-
ed by any of those groups to testify?

Mr. Komosxi. No, I haven't. I wrote to Dr. Ravitch, who is a
former colleague of mine at Teachers College, Columbia, and she
has arranged for me to meet with a few of her staff people. We
have had one discussion about SMARTLINE.

Chairman OWENS. But Governor Romer's committee has not con-
sulted at all with you?

Mr. KOMOSKI. No.
Chairman OWENS. The components of the world-class curriculum

could certainly benefit from an examination of the kind of work
you are doing where you can pinpoint where things have gone
wrong and things have gone right in great detail. I find it very
strange that you have not been consulted.

I also find it strange in an era when privatization has been
stressed by the previous administration and by this administration.
And, when they say privatization, they don't mean necessarily a
profit-making organization, they mean an organization outside the
government.

Mr. Komosici. Right.
Chairman OWENS. You seem to me to be the perfect kind of pri-

vate sector operation that would greatly anefit what we are at-
tempting to do as we move toward a greater Federal involvement
in standard setting and testing. So it is really a great oversight on
the part of government.

Let me ask you a few questions about how your organization op-
erates. We are very much concerned about boards nowadays and
what boards can and can't do. One of the things I'm concerned
about is the guarantee that the integrity of an organization like
yours would be maintained and would remain above question and
we could always rely on the greatest possible objectivity. What
kind of board do you have?

Mr. Komosxi. We have a very small board, the chairperson of
which is a school principal. Another member of the board is a pro-
gram officer at the National Action Committee for Minorities in
Engineering; she was a curriculum coordinator in District 4 in
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Harlem a few years ago. Another member is the recently retired
head of instruction in media for the State Department of Education
in Georgia. Another board member is the retired comptroller of
Barnard College at Columbia University. Another is the dean of a
school of education, formerly the dean at Long Island University,
now at New York Institute of Technology, Helen Green. I have a
list of other board members that I could give to you.

We have kept the board small simply because in many ways we
haven't had the resources to pull together a lot of people for meet-
ings. The Regents of the State of New York which we were char-
tered by have now allows us to have telephone meetings, so that
has reduced our cost of board meetings.

Chairman OWENS. Would you say that your organization is a mo-
nopoly in the Nation, that there is nothing else like it?

Mr. KOMOSKI. We have been a monopoly, Congressman, for 26
years.

Chairman OWENS. There is no other organization that you know
of that does similar kinds of things?

Mr. Komosm. No, no. It is a bit of an irony, but as I think I said
in my printed testimony, as Jimmy Durante once said, "Dem is de
conditions dat prevails."

Chairman OWENS. To what degree are you computerized, and to
what degree can you tie in with modern systems?

Mr. Komosm. All of our information now is computerized and is
electronically accessible and usable. The data base on instructional
software is now being, as I say, made available free of charge elec-
tronically in the States that have joined our States consortium
Texas, New York, Georgia, Michigan, and Indianaand this is
after just about a year.

There are about 10 other States now that are very anxious to
join. Many State agencies with big cutbacks just are looking at the
initial year's funding for the data basethe fee is $25,000and
that has been a sticking point. In Michigan, the State Department
said they couldn't put up the money for the first year, so they went
to the Mott Foundation which put up the $25,000. By the second
year, you see, the fee comes down.

We give an audited report to the States that belong to the con-
sortium at the end of the year: This is how much it costs us to
maintain that data base. So, depending on the number of States in
the consortium, we divide that number by the number of States,
and that would be the second year fee. So the fee for the second
year of the States that helped us form the consortium in the first
year dropped from $25,000 to $18,000. If all 50 States belonged, an3
were supporting that particular data base, this could get down
under $10,000 per year per State.

In Texas right now, however, the cost of delivering all this infor-
mation to schools comes down to about $4 a school building because
of the large number of buildings in the State.

Chairman OWENS. And the number of States in the consortium
now is how many?

Mr. Komosm. Five.
Chairman OWENS. Just five States.
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Mr. Komosia. But that is just in a year. There are at least 10,
perhaps a dozen, that are almost, I would say, on the verge of
coming in.

Chairman OWENS. What do you get for that $10,000? Tell us a
little more detail.

Mr. Komosia They get access to all the information. They get a
master copy of the data base of information on educational soft-
ware. Understand, it is just on educational software-10,000 pro-
grams from over 1,000 publishers. It comes in two versions; there is
the full data base, which takes 35 megabytes; and there is another
version, that is eight megabytes, which just covers under 3,000
products, the most recently to come on the market and the most
highly rated software.

I need to say one thing about evaluating educational software.
There is so much of it that comes out that we monitor evaluations
from 41 evaluation sources, from journals, from our own evalua-
tions, from State agencies. There are now over 10,000 products on
the market; only about 4,000maybe a little more than 4,000
have been evaluated by anybody because of the proliferation of
products, and it costs money to evaluate and to gather information
from users, and that is really what I am addressing here this morn-
ing. People are having to fly blind, you see.

Chairman OWENS. I would think that some publishers and sup-
pliers of educational materials would love you and a lot would hate
you.

Mr. Komosla. But increasingly, Congressman, because you have
had this implosion going on in the textbook industry where fewer
and fewer companies are making more and more of the products,
and an explosion in the software marketplace, you have over 1,000
producers of software, most of them small, they can't compete in
the advertising-marketing game, and they love the idea that there
is an independent source where they can send their material and
get information out to schools.

When TexasI have to say itwhen Texas joined the consorti-
um, producers we had trouble getting some information from were
suddenly calling us every other day, wanting to be sure that the
information on their product was in the data base.

Chairman OWENS. You service mostly schools and institutions
now. There is a growing market for products to families and
homes. In fact, I think when the present Secretary of Education
talks about reinventing the way we do schooling, he has in mind a
lot of movement of concern the way education is attempted outside
of the school building, which means we will be placing greater and
greater emphasis on what youngsters do at home and what kind of
exposure they have to educational products in the home.

Mr. Komosici. Before I left my office yesterday, I answered three
phone calls on Hooked on Phonics. That is typical. That is a typical
day at EPIE. I might answer three; another staff person might
answer four or five. This product, a $25,000 product, is being very
vigorously marketed.

Chairman OWENS. What do you mean by $25,000?
Mr. Komosict. The $25,000 investment that this company has

made. There is no evidence that the product works. It may. I sus-
pect that if you try to teach phonics with audio and printed materi-
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al, you will do a pretty decent job of it. So it may, in fact, work
quite well, but nobody really knows. The company has not been
willing to send us a review copy, and we are getting calls from par-
ents, schools, and most frequently from reporters of local newspa-
pers because the airwaves are being deluged with advertising. Last
year, I believe, the Washington Post or the San Francisco Chron-
icle estimated that the advertising expenditures for that one prod-
uct has been $29 million. The product has brought in, by our esti-
mate, over $100 million in income for a $25,000 investment.

Now that may be fine; it may be a wonderful product, but
nobody really knows. We would love access to information about
people who bought the product and randomly speak with those
people. I mean select them randomly and speak with them and find
out what is going on.

There is going to be, I predict, an increasing use of instructional
materials, learning materials, in homes as the software industry
begins to figure out finally in this next decade how to market soft-
ware to homes. That is going to happen, I predict, through the
access of software on CD-ROM or other CD-ROM-like technology
where you can get information, I hope from us, to find out what
you are interested in, then go to a CD-ROM, take the ME ID
number, just have that software come up, examine it, have your
child use it; if you like it, you are on a modem, you put your credit
card number in, and that software is de-encrypted, the full soft-
ware de-encrypted, from the CD-ROM into your home computer,
and that is going to happen in this next decade. The somewhere
between half-million and million homes that now do home school-
ing are going to be using that mechanism.

Cha man OWENS. Mr. Komoski, I represent the tenth poorest
district in the countryout of 435, we rank tenth in povertyand
yet there are more peoplewell, the only product of this kind that
people are using is Hooked on Phonics. The radio stations which
cater to the people who live in my district all have advertisements
on Hooked on Phonics.

I would like for the record to show at this point that we are dis-
cussing Hooked on Phonics in great detail, and I would be happy to
extend an invitation to the manufacturers of Hooked on Phonics to
appear before the committee to rebut any statements that they
think are unfair.

But you have described a product which has grossed $100 million
for a $25,000 investment, and have put $25 million into advertising,
and I think it is important to explore this a little further.

Are you saying that your organization has evaluated Hooked on
Phonics or has not evaluated Hooked on Phonics? You don't evalu-
ate any product that doesn't ask you to, doesn't send you review
copies?

Mr. Komosici. No, no. We request products for evaluation, and we
would be happy to evaluate that, but, as I said earlier, I would like
to have access to a broad range of people who have purchased the
product, and then I would like to randomly go in and find out what
happened with them.

I really do believe that if you want to teach phonicsthat is, the
sounding out of wordsif you have a cassette that is geared to the
reading of words and sentences, that it will work. I'm not arguing

,
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whether the product is working or not. I think, however, there are
many other options out there.

For instance, the Reading Volunteers of America, that has a
$30,000 public relations and advertising budget, markets products
that are of high interest, low reading ability in biography, in job
awareness, all kinds of topics, $3.50 apiece. They are very attrac-
tive, wonderful materials. They don't have information out there
letting these people know who are investing $179.95, I think it is,
for Hooked on Phonics. They don't know that there are very low
cost alternatives to this kind of product.

Chairman OWENS. Turning to H.R. 4014 more directly, you men-
tioned SMARTLINE. You have had some kind of consultation with
the assistant secretary with respect to SMARTLINE. How do you
see SMARTLINE interacting, in some way being related to your
present work?

Mr. KOMOSKI. Well, I said in my testimony that I believe that
what we are doing, if it were fully funded, would be an excellent
complement to SMARTLINE. By that I mean filling it out. I think
SMARTLINE is going to deal greatly with educational programs
that have been funded by the Federal Government; it is going to
deal with research questions; it is going to answer all kinds of ques-
tions, I think on childhood development, on ideas for teachers
teaching; I think it could have great value.

But I think there needs to be an agency that is independent of
the Federal Government, that is perhaps funded in part by the
Federal Governmenta foundation Federally-fundedthat would
have the sole responsibility of monitoring the commercial products.
The Federal Government has never looked at commercially avail-
able products, and that is what I mean by a complement. If
SMARTLINE gets established and there is a delivery mechanism to
school libraries and public libraries andI say in my printed testi-
monythe kind of support that our information could give to your
excellent suggestion of district education agents, if SMARTLINE
can deliver information to those people, they will need information
about commercially available products, because the Federal Gov-
ernment has never supplied information about them and I don't
think really should.

I think there are things the Federal Government might do to im-
prove the quality of those products that the industry, I think,
would be-21 years after I testified on this issuewould be perhaps
more willing to go along with. But I don't think the Federal Gov-
ernment should take on the task of supplying information about
commercial products to school and home consumers. I think that
should be the job of an agency like ours.

The Federal Government doesn't fund and manage Consumers
Union. Consumers Union can be supported by home consumers, be-
cause there is a large array of products they are interested in. I
believe it is important for the Federal Government to supply par-
tial funding for a consumers union in educationwhich a lot of
people say is what we arebecause there hasn't been evidence in
26 years of the kind of income from consumers themselves to be
able to support the kind of research that needs to be done to supply
information on all the products that are out there.

Chairman OWENS. Do you publish a bulletin or newsletter?
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Mr. Komosiu. We have a newsletter called EPIE-gram that deals
with issues and supplies information about, for instance, the latest
educational software that comes on the market each month; we
carry information about that software.

Chairman OWENS. How widely distributed is your newsletter?
Mr. KOMOSKI. Not very widely distributed at all, maybe 5,000 at

its most expansive over the years; we are now about 2,000.
Chairman OWENS. Yesterday, the Secretary mentioned that

SMARTLINE wanted to make information to parents a very high
priority. Do you think that your organization and the type of
things you do would help accomplish that?

Mr. KOMOSKI. Absolutely. Absolutely. I mean we are now carry-
ing, I imagine, the brunt of calls. When the IRAthat is not the
Irish Republican Army, but the International Reading Associa-
tionreceives calls about Hooked on Phonics, they tell people to
call us, you see. When university reading departments get calls,
they say, "Call EPIE Institute." Despite the fact that you didn't
knowand perhaps other Congressmen don't knowabout us, the
university community does tend to know about us.

Chairman OWENS. They are smarter than we are?
Mr. Komosiu. Well, we have been around trying to get their in-

formation for a longer period of time. So, when a hot potato comes
along about, "What are you going to say about this ?" they say,
"Well, call EPIE."

What we can say to these people about Hooked on Phonicsand
we haven't evaluated it in any systematic wayis that it purports
to be a very effective kind of reading program. Now use your
common sense. If it has no extended reading in it, just single sen-
tences, does it deserve to be called a reading program? It is limited
just to teaching the sounding out of words, not understanding what
the person who wrote is thinking and you are now thinking in line
with that person. Reading is thinking, and it doesn't teach that.
Now it ought to say it doesn't do that.

Chairman OWENS. I yield to Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. BALLENGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Komoski, it is fascinating to me. Like I say, I had never

heard of you before, and it appears that you might be supplying a
very useful product.

I am just curious, knowing that Texas was your kind of star, was
it the School Book Commission in Texas that decidedthey had so
much to do down there about what is in their schoolbooks and
what is not in their school books and that kind of stuff. Was that
where they came from to talk to you? I mean how did they ap-
proach you?

Mr. KOMOSKI. First of all, Texas wasn't the first; I want to make
that clear. Michigan and Georgia and New York were the first
States; Texas came in after they did.

The reason things got started in Texas was that a university-
based center for technology funded by TEAand I happen to know
the director, and he said, "Ken, if you give me a copy of this data
base for 30 days, I will be sure that the appropriate people in the
Texas Education Agency and around the State will see this, and
when they see it they are going to want it, and they will want to
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participate in this consortium," and that was exactly what hap-
pened.

In Texas, however, in response to your question about the text-
book commission, the 20 regional service centers gave EPIE a con-
tract last summer to analyze the content of the newly adopted four
series in mathematics, because of the continuing findings that we
have with most textbooks, as I said in my testimony, that yes, 90
percent of your curriculum may be covered in the book but it may
be covered in only 40 percent of the book, you see.

So the 20 regional centers said, "Give us information that we can
supply to teachers to enable them to say, 'Well, here are the Texas
essential elements, their curriculum outcomes, that we are inter-
ested in, we must be teaching at this grade, the fifth grade. Where
in the book are those?"' So we did a hard copywe call them the
"Teacher's Friend"hard copy kind of manual to go along with
the Texas essential elements in the textbooks.

One thing I will say for the producers of the textbooks that were
selected by Texas, They were coming closer to the kind of custom-
ized textbook electronic system that I described in my testimony,
because we found that the alignment to the essential elements in
Texas of those four seriesnow, understand, a lot were rejected
so these four series were more responsive, and in most cases there
was at least an 80 percent match, in some cases more.

This is very encouraging. The entire textbook industry could do
this, not just for a State the size of Texas, which spends all those
hundreds of millions of dollars, but it really is economically feasi-
ble to do this for almost any school district: What are you trying to
achieve? Give us the information about it clearly stated, and have
the companies using a data basethey wouldn't have to use ours,
but they could have something that they could do themselvesI
think ours would be a lot more reliablebut be able to then cus-
tomize the lessons.

So often when a textbook is put in the hands of a teacher, yes,
that particular outcome that they are interested in is covered, but
it is in one lesson. If that is a mathematics book, as they are in
Texas right now, that is two pages. Yes, it is covered, but is it?
With the kind of data base that we would deliver to schools under
the process I was describing, teachers would know what informa-
tion other than textbook, what computer software, what video ma-
terial, what multi-media material are available.

We are already enterir,-; into our software data base information
on CD-ROM availability, the materials available from so-called in-
tegrated learning systems, which we call integrated instructional
systems. They are not full learning systems; they are really tight
instructional systems, but we are building that data base to eventu-
ally contain information on all electronic materials.

One of the things you have got to realize is, these days, every
material that a youngster learns with is electronic. It is all digitiza-
ble and has all been digitized at some point in its process of devel-
opment.

Mr BALLENGER. I wonder if I might ask this. I come from a kind
of rural area of North Carolina. What capacity would a school
system have to have? Could you do it with just a small computer, a

I )1
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PC, or would it take something bigger than that? I realize they are
going to have to have the phone connection and so forth.

Mr. KoMoslu. No. What the States are doing is recognizing, even
Texas, which is pretty sophisticated and has a pretty large in-
stalled base of modems in schools, that they can distribute the data
base on disk. A district can come in and bring a blank disk into one
of the 20 regional service centers in Texas, as I understand the way
they are distributing it, and they just make a copy of the short ver-
sion of the data base, the 8-MEG version, which is the most recent
software and the most highly rated software. The full data base, 35
MEGS, yes, that is beyond the .capacity of most schools.

They copy the other data base that I am talking about, the inte-
grated instructional resource data base which interrelates text-
books and curriculum and software and tests.

Do you know where Reidsville, North Carolina, is?
Mr. BALLENGER. Yes, sure.
Mr. Komosiu. Fine. We have done a study for the Reidsville

schools. The superintendentI have forgotten his name right
nowcalled me 21/2 years ago and said he had heard about the
data base, and would we do an alignment study for him regarding
the North Carolina State curriculum and the local test that they
were using, the standardized test.

By the way, the misfit and the misalignment of standardized
tests to school and State curriculum is just as bad as textbooks. So
here you have got a textbook that doesn't align with what I'm
trying to teach and a test that is not really measuring what I'm
trying to teach.

One of the first uses of the data base came about when somebody
in the AFT came to us and said, "We've had a bunch of teachers
suspended because their kids didn't perform well on a particular
test. We would like to give you a contract to analyze how well this
test"that supposedly was assessing the curriculum really did line
up with the curriculum and the material, and it was a miserable
fit. The district in question ended up throwing the test out and
saying to the teachers, "Okay, we are going to develop a criterion
reference test that really does measure the curriculum we are
asking you to teach."

Mr. BALLENGER. One more question. Is any of the rest of the
State of North Carolina involved?

Mr. Komosiu. We would love to have them.
Mr. BALLENGER. I think I might get them involved, is what I was

thinking, unless you are already working on it.
Mr. Komosiu. And one of the things I know that North Carolina

is interested in right now as a State, Congressman, is instructional
management systems. They have been doing an analysis of instruc-
tional management systems which are systems that teachers use to
organize information about their teaching. We have just completed
an evaluation of the major instructional management systems on
the market, and as we did these evaluations, the companies all rec-
ognized that one of the great resistances to the use of these systems
by teachers is that they have got to input information about every-
thing they are going to use. It is a daunting job.

If the three of us entered information on resources, we are doing
it kind of idiosyncratically, so you get an unreliability. So what the
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companies have said to us is, could they have the school district
they are dealing with contract with us to create information of a
reliable nature about all the resources that the teachers have
access to and then port that into an instruction management
system that the school would purchase. We think that North Caro-
lina's activity right now is to figure out what instruction manage-
ment systems they would recommend that the schools use. It would
be an excellent staging ground for the porting in of the kind of in-
formation I have been describing here today, customized to each
school district.

Right now, what we are doing and what we did for Reidsville is,
we charge a few thousand dollars a grade level to code all this ma-
terial in, and we provide the ',formation in a hard copy report.
What we would do in this case, however, would be to put it in elec-
tronic form and put it into that system.

Understand, if we have to do this school system by schu,-;1 system,
it is quite expensive. What I am proposing here is appropriate
funding that would enable us to customize this information by
every State's set of curriculum outcomes, have that available to
school systems in that State. I believe that all of that could be de-
livered, not for a couple of thousand dollars a grade level in a cur-
riculum area, as we now have to charge, but for $100 a school
building. We could regularly update it and supply to teachers and
those school buildings the kind of resource that we use to train our
coders to put information into the data base. I believe that we
could increase the reliability of teachers just putting in informa-
tion about materials that they have developed themselves, the non-
commercial materials; we could take care of the commercial mate-
rials, but there is a lot of good material that teachers do create,
and they could put information about that into their data base lo-
cally and other teachers would be able to share it.

Mr. BALLENGER. It just appears to me that the possibilities are
unbelievable. I mean we are all griping about the quality of our
teachers, but with the kind of capabilities you have in your system
you could do a great deal.

I was thinking of the University of North Carolina system that
has five tk .1chers colleges that would beit would be ideal for these
teachers colleges to recognize that they have this kind of assistance
available to them.

Mr. KoMosKI. In Michigan, one of the first things they did when
they joined the consortium was to put our data base of information
on computer software into all the teacher training institutions, so
the teachers, as you say, coming into the system will know that
there are these options out there.

I recently attended a national conference on computing, and the
question I always ask these computer coordinators from around the
country is, "Well, how many producers of educational software do
you think there are?" and they say, "Oh, there are hundreds."
"Well, how many hundreds?" "Well, three or four hundred, maybe
500." Well, there are over 1,000, and these people are deluged,
helter-skelter, willy-nilly, with information from all these produc-
ers.

Now what you have got in schools is this enormous mixture of
data on information about testing, about materials, about curricu-
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lum, but it is data, it is not information. Teachers are deluged with
data, but it is not information. The kind of structure we are talking
about can make those data into information, put it in formation for
teachers' use, and I believe we could improve instruction enormous-
ly, because there is an enormous amount of slippage going on be-
cause of the lack of alignment between instructional outcomes, in-
structional resources, and assessment instruments.

Mr. BALLENGER. Thank you, sir.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. KOMOSKI. You are very welcome.
Chairman OWENS. Thank you very much, Mr. Komoski. If you

will invite us, I certainly would like to visit your Institute. It is not
that far away from my district.

Mr. KoMosKI. We are on the Long Island Railroad.
Chairman OWENS. Perhaps Mr. Ballenger would like to join me

to get a little more detail about what you are doing.
Mr. Komosici. We would love to have you. It is a 2-hour and 20-

minute ride from the Atlantic Avenue station of the Long Island
Railroad, and the Long Island Railroad station is right across from
our office in Hampton Bays. We would love to see you.

Chairman OWENS. Well, we look forward to visiting you. Thank
you very much for appearing here today.

Mr. KoMosKI. Thank you for the opportunity.
Chairman OWENS. Our next panel consists of Dr. Michael Webb,

director of education, National Urban League; Dr. Michael B. Ei-
senberg, director ERIC Clearinghouse on Information Resources,
and chairperson of the ERIC Executive Committee; Ms. Linda
Morra, director education and employment issues of the Human
Resources Division, General Accounting Office; and Dr. Stanley D.
Zenor, executive director, Association for Educational Communica-
tions and Technology.

While the panelists are being seated, I would like to take this op-
portunity to do some housekeeping.

The hearing today is a continuation of our hearing yesterday. I
would like to say that we are directing the staff of the Subcommit-
tee on Select Education to do an analysis of the accuracy of the As-
sistant Secretary's testimony as it relates to H.R. 4014, and this
analysis will be placed in the record before her written statement.

We also would like placed into the record the letter that I re-
ferred to in yesterday's hearing as a letter in response to Drs. Pa-
tricia Graham and P. Michael Timpane.

[The letter follow:]
LETTER OF RESPONSE BY HON. MAJOR R. OWENS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS

FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Thank you so much for your letter of March 16, 1992. I welcome your suggestions
with respect to the reauthorization of the Office of Educational Research and Im-
provement (OERI), but I am confused about the context of your comments about the
creation of a "separate policy board" within OERI.

When Dr. Graham spoke with Lawrence Peters of my staff on the afternoon of
Friday, March 13, 1992, she relayed some of these same concerns, but conceded that
she had never actually read the text of the proposed reauthorization legislation
itself (H.R. 4014) and was basing her remarks on a second-hand report of its con-
tents. Given the short time since that conversation and your letter, as well as the
fact that you make no specific references to the bill's language, I assume that you
still have not had the opportunity to review H.R. 4014.
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I believe it would be more appropriate and helpful to the subcommittee if you
would address your comments to the actual language of the legislation. For this
reason, I have enclosed a copy of the draft substitute to H.R. 4014 for your consider-
ation and review.

In addition, I am puzzled by your reference to the National Council for Education-
al Research (NCER) under the National Institute of Education as a strictly advisory
body. The authorizing statute for NCER did, in fact, give that body specific author-
ity to "establish general policies for ... the Institute." This, to my reading, is not a
purely advisory role. It is useful to know, however, that neither you nor Dr. Graham
found this body to be "obstructive" in your work at NIE.

I welcome any additional comments you may care to make with respect to the
Research Policy and Priorities Board set out in H.R. 4014 and any other provisions
of the legislation. Please do not hesitate to contact me or my staff.

Chairman OWENS. We also would like the chartthat was
handed to the assistant secretarycomparing how other research
and development entities make funding decisions, entered into the
record.

[The chart follows:]
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Chairman OWENS. We want to welcome the panelists here and
remind you that your written testimony will be entered into the
record in its entirety. You may use this time to highlight any spe-
cial points you want to make. There will be a period for questions.

You may begin, Dr. Webb.

STATEMENTS OF MICHAEL WEBB, DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION, NA-
TIONAL URBAN LEAGUE, NEW YORK, NY; MICHAEL B. EISEN-
BERG, DIRECTOR, ERIC CLEARINGHOUSE ON INFORMATION
RESOURCES, AND CHAIRPERSON, ERIC EXECUTIVE COMMIT-
TEE, SYRACUSE, NY; LINDA MORRA, DIRECTOR FOR EDUCA-
TION AND EMPLOYMENT ISSUES, HUMAN SERVICES DIVISION,
GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE, WASHINGTON, DC; AND STAN-
LEY D. ZENOR, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, ASSOCIATION FOR EDU-
CATIONAL COMMUNICATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY, WASHING-

` TON, DC
Dr. WEBB. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the com-

mittee.
I appreciate this opportunity to briefly comment on the America

2000 Special Community Assistance Program and to offer support.
The proposed delivery system would create a new vehicle for

communities to benefit from research, development, and effective
practice and would provide a catalyst for the coordination of a vari-
ety of efforts to improve education.

The Nation's movement toward national education goals, assess-
ment, and certification has had an effect on the teacher pool, on
decisions about what States and local communities will require be
taught, and on the nature of the assessment to determine what stu-
dents are learning. The reform movement has placed, and will in-
creasingly place, stresses on an already exhausted system of public
education. Throughout the Nation, parents, teachers, youth service
providers, local and State policymakers, and administrators join a
common refrain: "We are expected to do more with less, but where
is the relief, and wh,:re is the national leadership?"

Too often the diverse and often disparate efforts to provide relief
either work at odds with one another, do not reach those for whom
succor is intended, or do not adequately address the need for which
they were intended. Often these efforts, though well intended,
drain valuable resources by duplicating services and programs un-
dertaken more efficiently elsewhere.

The proposed District Agent Education Extension Program offers
the potential for providing local communities with relief. The pro-
gram would establish a district agent in economically distressed
areas who would identify local efforts, resources, and services, and
provide a mechanism for coordination. In general, even the poorest
community possesses resources that are under-utilized.

Simply put, one of the major reasons for this is that people do
not talk with one another and are often unaware of what various
groups and institutions have to offer. The district agent could bring
people together to develop a coordinated response to identify local
needs. The agent could help to coordinate the resources of organi-
zations and institutions outside the school, including the OERI labs
and centers, universities, business, and industry, and Federal agen-
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cies to begin to create a coherent plan for supporting public educa-
tion reform.

Having expressed my support for the proposal, I would like to
offer a few concerns. My first concern is that the leadership and
direction of OERI have often lunged precariously in the direction
of emerging political agendas. The inconsistency of the vision and
leadership of OERI has hindered the office in its pursuit of the
founding mission: The DAEEP should not become another vehicle
for mobilizing local special interest groups in order to advance par-
tisan political agendas.

Second, it is a mistake to assume that Federal, State, and local
officials, as well as faculty of institutions of higher education and
the business community understand the educational needs of stu-
dents from economically poor backgrounds. Some do, and some do
not. The DAEEP should not reinforce the practice of reshuffling ex-
isting alliances using the same playing cards. In order for the pro-
gram to be genuinely effective, the district agent must establish
and maintain meaningful relationships with local communities and
community-based organizations and institutions.

Finally, one of the roles of the district agent should be to work
with local organizations, businesses, and institutions to develop the
resources to place information data bases in every school. While we
live in an information age, the curriculum in most of our schools is
based o., books. Students and teachers should have direct access to
the integral tools of the information society: namely, information
systems. Most students, and particularly those in the economically
poorest schools, are being denied access to information systems be-
cause of the inadequate funding of public education. One role of
the district agent must be to create new funding opportunities for
schools. In particular, ERIC must become a standard resource of
schools.

Several years ago, many of us became excited at the announce-
ment of the ERIC school disk. This product was intended to capture
carefully selected full text information from the ERIC data base in
order to eliminate the unwieldy processes that currently character-
ize access to ERIC. The disk would provide educators and students
with an extensive array of curriculum resources to support teach-
ing and learning in almost every subject, thus providing a low-cost
enrichment of the school program. Once the disk is made available,
if the disk is made available, it and the technology required to sup-
port it must be provided to public schools and particularly those in
low-wealth areas.

In conclusion, the DAEEP, if adopted, could provide the answer
to the question many have asked for the last 12 years: "Where is
the relief, and where is the leadership?"

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Michael Webb follows:]

STATEMENT OF DR. MICHAEL WEBB, DIRECTOR, EDUCATION AND CAREER DEVELOPMENT,
NATIONAL URBAN LEAGUE, INC.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appreciate this opportunity to
comment on "The America 2000 Special Community Assistance Program." This pro-
posed delivery system would create a new vehicle for communities to benefit from
the results of research, development and effective practice, and would provide a cat-
alyst for the coordination of a variety of efforts to improve education.
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Though public education is undergoing radical changes, the changes are not
always apparent to those on the front line of education: students, teachers and ad-
ministrators. Those who lament in public forums that the effects of the reform
movement have not touched their community are wrong. The Nation as a whole has
passed the threshold of a new era. Changes in society occur slowly; the effects are
often subtle and imperceptible.

The Nation's movement towards national education goals, assessment and certifi-
cation has had an effect on the teacher pool, on decisions about what States and
local communities will require be taught, and on the nature of the assessment to
determine what students are learning. The reform movement has and will increas-
ingly place stresses on an already exhausted system of public education. Throughout
the Nation, parents, teachers, youth service providers, local and State policymakers
and administrators join a common refrain, "we are expected to do more, with less,
but where is the relief and where is the national leadership?"

Too often, the diverse and often disparate efforts to provide "relief' either work
at odds with one another, do not reach those for whom succor is intended, or do not
adequately address the need for which they were intended. Often, these efforts,
though well-intended, drain valuable resources by duplicating services and pro-
grams undertaken more efficiently elsewhere.

The proposed District Agent Education Extension Program offers the potential for
providing local communities with "relief." The program would establish a district
agent in economically distressed areas who would identify local efforts, resources
and services, and provide a mechanism for coordination. In general, even the poor-
est community possesses resources that are underutilized. Simply put, one of the
major reasons for this is that people do not talk with one another and are often
unaware of what various groups and institutions have to offer. The District Agent
could bring people together to develop a coordinated response to identified local
needs. The agent could help to coordinate the resources of organizations and institu-
tions outside the school, including the OERI Labs and Centers, universities, business
and industry and Federal agencies, to begin to create a coherent plan for supporting
public education reform.

Having expressed my support for the proposal, I would like to offer a few con-
cerns. My first concern is that the leadership and direction of OERI have often
lunged precariously in the direction of emerging political agendas. The inconsisten-
cy of the vision and leadership of OERI has hindered the Office in its pursuit of the
founding mission. The DAEEP should not become another vehicle for mobilizing
local special interest groups in order to advance partisan political agendas.

Second, it is a mistake to assume that Federal, State and local officials, as well as
faculty of institutions of higher education and the business community understand
the educational needs of students from economically poor backgrounds. Some do and
some do not. The DAEEP should not reinforce the practice of reshuffling existing
alliances using the same playing cards. In order for the program to be genuinely
effective, the District Agent must establish and maintain meaningful relationships
with local communities and community-based organizations and institutions.

Finally, one of the roles of the District Agent should be to work with local organi-
zations, businesses and institutions to develop the resources to place information
data bases in every school. While we live in an information age, the curriculum in
most of our schools is based upon books. Students and teachers should have direct
access to the integral tools of the information society: information systems. Most
students, and particularly those in the economically poorest schools, are being
denied access to information systems because of the inadequate funding for public
education. One role of the District Agent must be to create new funding opportuni-
ties for schools. In particular, ERIC must become a standard resource of schools.

Several years ago, many of us became excited at the announcement of the ERIC
School Disk. This product was intended to capture carefully selected, full text infor-
mation from the ERIC data base in order to eliminate the unwieldy processes that
currently characterize access to ERIC. The Disk would provide educators and stu-
dents with an extensive array of curriculum resources to support teaching and
learning in almost every subject, thus, providing a low-cost enrichment cf the school
program. Once the Disk is made available, it and the technology required to support
it, must be provided to public schools and particularly those in low-wealth areas.

The DAEEP, if adopted, could provide the answer to the question many have
asked for the last 12 years: "Where is the relief, and where is the leadership?"

Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. Eisenberg.
Dr. EISENBERG. Thank you.
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I appreciate this opportunity to bring you up to date on the
progress of the ERIC system over the last few years and to explain
how ERIC, as a system, is ready, willing, and able to make a signif-
icant contribution to SMARTLINE, USA-Online, the NREN, and
other initiatives aimed at improving information access to educa-
tors, parents, and students.

I may be unique in some of my testimony in that I am going to
say a lot of positive things about a Federal programnamely, the
ERIC system. ERIC is, I am pleased to say, the most comprehensive
education information system in the world. The mission of ERIC is
very clear and very well defined. It is to meet the education infor-
mation needs of educators, future educators, researchers, and par-
ents, and sometimes even K-12 students.

To fulfill this mission, ERIC now offers an impressive array of
services, products, and systems. ERIC offers direct response to user
questions. Last year, the ERIC system had over 100,000 direct que-
ries made to it. We have the ERIC data base, the largest education
data base in the world, with over 750,000 records in it. Of the over
4,000 data bases that exist in our country todayand that keeps
increasing every minute that we speakERIC is the third most
used data base in the United States.

We also have outreach services to specific audiences. Last year,
ERIC staff participated in over 600 professional association meet-
ings and conferences, made over 350 presentationsthat is almost
one a day; there is probably an ERIC presentation going on today
sponsoring over 100 exhibits. Currently, over 500 professional edu-
cation associations formally work with ERIC as partners to help
their constituents obtain relevant education information.

User reaction to ERIC is very positive. I would like to just give a
couple of anecdotal responses to the feedback to the Clearinghouse
on Adult Career and Vocational Education. One was from a career
counselor in private practice working with midlife adults. She
noted, "I respect the quality and concise approach of your materi-
als. Often I find the one- to two-page publications worthy of photo-
copying and giving to clients. Just wanted to let you know you
were appreciated."

A training and education program manager with Goodwill Indus-
tries wrote, "The latest batch of information I just received was so
excellent that it prompted me to write to thank you. The informa-
tion available from ERIC is especially valuable to organizations
like mine. ERIC resources always contain accurate, complete, suc-
cinct information. Replies to requests are always prompt and com-
plete. I will continue to utilize ERIC's resources for program devel-
opment, project planning, and staff training with pleasure."

There are more formal evaluations also available. I would like to
just point out the fast response survey conducted in 1989 by NCES
which found, of the four major OERI programs, ERIC was the most
recognized OERI program; 82 percent of all respondents were fa-
miliar with ERIC, and they found that 67 percent of all school dis-
tricts receive ERIC services and products.

Now while we are pleased with that to some degree, ERIC's
system and personnel realize we can be doing even more. We
should be reaching 100 percent of the schools, not just 67 percent of
the schools. At a recent meeting of the ERIC directors and OERI
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staff, the system came up with some of the following initiatives,
and I would just like to point out a few. One is to place ERIC mate-
rials directly in schools and communities, the kind of thing that
Dr. Webb was just talking about. For example, the ERIC Clearing-
house on Rural Education has started to place ERIC on CD-ROM
in some rural and Indian schools, directly in there. These CD-ROM
systems are heavily used and very popular with administrators,
teachers, and even students.

We also wish to move ERIC to the next level, and that is to pro-
vide the full text in electronic form and in print form of digests,
documents, and articles. We need to go beyond the bibliographic
nature of some of ERIC and deliver the full text.

We also feel that it is important as a system to provide education
information services and products to users on electronic networks.
ERIC's staff are already interacting with educators and researchers
through the networks. We interact with users by the Internet and
various other communication systems. We feel that ERIC can play
a major role in providing network services to faculty, students,
staff, and even parents through SMARTLINE, USA-Online, the
NREN, and other systems.

In the limited time remaining to me, I just wish to clear up two
lingering misconceptions that we seem to hear about ERIC and
then to emphasize the capabilities of ERIC. One often voiced and
erroneous statement is that ERIC is only for researchers and grad
students. This is simply not true. Over one-half of the 100,000
direct requests last year came from building-level teachers and
principals.

ERIC also produces a full range of products, and I will point out
a few, and you tell me if they seem for researchers or they seem
for parents. One here is: "What do parents need to know about
children's television viewing?" Another says: "How can I be more
involved in my children's education?" Another is: "What is a qual-
ity preschool program?"

We also have things like "Family Living: Suggestions for Effec-
tive Parenting," which is a collection of short articles and digests;
"The School Leadership Handbook for Excellence;" and "Improving
School-Community Connection for Poor and Minority Students."
These are the type of synthesis products that the ERIC system has
been coming up with for many years.

Misconception number two is that ERIC is just a data base, and
an archival data base at that. Certainly the ERIC data base is the
foundation for all the services and products that we provide. How-
ever, the ERIC data base is a gold mine of relevant and timely re-
sources. It contains thousands of program descriptions, evaluations,
curriculum, and instructional materials. Furthermore, the full
range of services and products that I described really show that the
ERIC system is a system and not just a bibliographic data base in
its intent, its design, and its delivery.

In terms of the future, in addition to its own initiatives, ERIC is
in a position to do whatever the Congress, the Department of Edu-
cation, or OERI deem appropriate and useful. In many ways, ERIC
is unique among the OERI entities. It is decentralized; there are 16
clearinghouses with subject expertise, services, and products direct-
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ed at specific targeted audiences. But the system is also unified and
coordinated in responding to the needs and new initiatives.

Clearinghouse staff work closely with the OERI staff and Robert
Stonehill, the OERI director of ERIC, to respond to defined goals
and new opportunities in a timely and highly competent fashion.
The ERIC system spans the full range of information processing
functions. We gather, we access and retrieve, we synthesize, and we
communicate.

In closing, I will offer a personal note. I am an associate profes-
sor of information studies at Syracuse University. I can expend my
time and effort in many different ways. In fact, we never lack for
opportunities in the academic world. I can write. I do research, I
teach as much as I'm willing to, I present at many conferences, I
console. Time is my most precious resource. I never have enough
time, and I think you all can relate to the same thing, and yet I
choose to spend a significant portion of my time with the ERIC
system. I do that because ERIC is highly meaningful, it is highly
effective, and it is highly rewarding. ERIC works. Every day, my
clearinghouse and others provide important services and products
that make a difference. My ERIC work is as important to me as
any other teaching or research activity that I could do.

Taxpayers' money is well spent in ERIC. I encourage you, the
Congress, and OERI to invest new challenges and resources in
ERIC.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Michael B. Eisenberg follows:]

14:

0

a



.1

137

SYRACUSE

=lb
mom.'

LI w 1. I D 5i1;
o
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School of Education School of Information Studies
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to the

Education and Labor Subcommittee on Select Education
U.S. House of Representatives

March 18, 1992

My name is Michael B. Eisenberg, and I am an Associate Professor of
Information Studies at Syracuse University and Director of the ERIC
Clearinghouse on Information Resources. I appreciate this opportunity to
bring you up-to-date on the substantial progress of the ERIC system since the
1987 oversight hearing and to explain how ERIC is ready, willing, and able to
make a significant contribution to SMARTLINE, USA-Online, NREN, and
other initiatives aimed at improving information access and use by teachers,
administrators, parents, and students.

There are many positive developments to report since the last ERIC oversight
hearing. Working cooperatively, personnel in the sixteen Clearinghouses,
system support components, and OERI ERIC Program offices provide
expanded services and products to an increasingly diverse user population.
Thus, I am able to report that ERIC, the Educational Resources Information
Center, is the most comprehensive education information system in the
world. ERIC is a national information network involving the Federal
government, university-based and private contractors, commercial
publishing and database services, and libraries and information service
providers throughout the world. The mission of ERIC is to meet the
education information needs of:

teachers
administrators
other education practitioners (e.g., guidance counselors, librarians)
education researchers
parents
college and university faculty
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students in undergraduate and graduate education training
programs
students in secondary schools
practitioners in related fields (e.g., medicine, social service).

To fulfill this mission, ERIC now offers an impressive array of services,
products, and systems for communications and dissemination. For example,
to each of the user groups, ERIC offers:

direct responses to user questions. Last year, the ERIC system
responded to over 100,000 requests for information. Contact with
ERIC is only a 1-800-USE-ERIC phone call away.

reference and retrieval services. Services include literature
searches, bibliographies, identification of popular documents, and
referral to other information sources and providers.

the ERIC database. The largest education database in the world,
ERIC now contains over 750,000 records of documents and journal
articles. Of the 5,600 computer databases availal-le through over 850
vendors, ERIC was the third-most searched database in the country,
the second-most searched database in academic libraries, and the
most popular database used in public libraries. Online vendors
report over 500,000 searches of ERIC in 1991, and several thousand
university, school and public libraries already provide free
computer access to ERIC via compact disc-read only memory (CD-
ROM) systems).

multiple access points to the ERIC database. Users can access the
database in schools, libraries, district and regional centers, and even
at home using low and high technologies (e.g., print and microfiche
indexes, telephone connection to an online information service, CD-
ROM).

outreach activities for specific audiences. In the past few years, ERIC
has worked hard to increase contact with practitioners through their
associations. Last, ERIC staff participated in over 600 professional
conferences and meetings, making 350 presentations, and
sponsoring 100 exhibits. Currently over 500 professional
organizations formally work as "Partners" with the ERIC system to
help their constituents obtain relevant education information.

synthesis publications and targeted products. Recognizing that user
needs for information often vary in terms of comprehensiveness
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and complexity, ERIC offers a full and diverse line of products.
These include two-page digests of recent research findings and
information on major topics (available in print and on computer
systems in full-text), short pamphlets for parents, trends and issues
papers, monographs, mini-bibliographies, pre-packaged computer
searches, electronic bulletin boards, newsletters, The ERIC Review
(new education journal), directories, and data files. In 1991, over 1.5
million ERIC products were distributed to the public.

User reactions to these ERIC services and products are highly favorable.
Responses to a recent request for feedback from users of the Clearinghouse on
Adult, Career, and Vocational Education are indicative of the comments that
all Clearinghouses receive:

a career counselor in private practice working with mid-life adults
noted, "I respect the quality and concise approach your materials...
Often I find the 1-2 page publications worthy of photocopying and
giving to clients or as handouts at workshops...Just wanted to let
you know you are appreciated -- even by the silent ones."

a training and education program manager with Goodwill
Industries wrote, "The latest batch of information I just received
was so excellent that it prompted me to write you this note to thank
you and your staff for excellent services...The information available
from ERIC is especially valuable to organizations like mine...ERIC
resources always contain accurate, complete, succinct
information...replies to my requests are always prompt and
complete, too. I will continue to utilize ERIC's resources for
program development, project planning, and staff training with
pleasure."

a senior citizen stated, "I think the services you provide are
invaluablereaching out to everyone who requests them...You were
generous and prompt in sending me so much material. Please
accept my thanks and warm good wishes for the meaningful job
you all perform to so many."

a district-level administrator commented, "We have appreciated
receiving multiple copies of ERIC materials. We regularly share
materials with the middle and high school vocational education
instructors in our district -- approximately 60 teachers. Good
feedback."

3
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More formal evaluations also confirm users' favorable reactions to ERIC:

A "Fast Response" survey conducted in 1989 by NCES found that of
the four major OERI programs, ERIC was the most recognized: 82
percent of respondents were familiar with ERIC, and 67 percent of
all school districts receive ERIC services and products.

A recent survey conducted by Access ERIC of current and potential
ERIC users (1,184 completed forms from the 3,600 sent to members
of professional associations) found that 90 percent of responding
school administrators (180 out of 202) were familiar with ERIC , as

were just under two-thirds of the policymakers (39 out of 59
responding) and half the classroom teachers (82 out of 163
responding). In terms of accessibility to ERIC, 90 percent of those
responding (708 out of 787) felt ERIC was accessible to them when
they needed education information.

In terms of specific services and products: online ERIC services were
rated favorably by 88 percent of the 745 persons responding (the
remaining 12 percent had never used ERIC online); and 99 percent
of the 453 respondent rating ERIC's document coverage, found it
excellent or good.

While pleased with the overall recognition and favorable response to ERIC
activities, ERIC personnel are aware that we can be doing even more. At the
last systemwide meeting in November, ERIC Directors and OERI staff
reaffirmed our commitment to providing education information services to
practitioners and acknowledged the need to do a better job of reaching
teachers. Specific recommendations for immediate and long-term initiatives
to accomplish this include:

to place ERIC materials directly in schools and communities. For
example, the ERIC Clearinghouse on Rural Education has started to
place ERIC on CD-ROM in some rural and Indian schools. These
are heavily used and popular with administrators, teachers, and
even students!

to provide the full-text of documents, digests, articles and other
education information through online, CD-ROM products, existing
and developing national electronic networks. Practitioners need
direct and easy access to the full-text of educational resources, and
ERIC can meet this need.
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to provide education information services and products to users on
electronic networks. Computer networking-locally, nationally, and
internationally- is exploding faster than anyone imagined. ERIC
staff are already interacting with educators and researchers through
networks. Itt the future, ERIC can play a major role in providing
network education information services to faculty, students and
staff in education institutions at all levels. This includes an active
role for ERIC in relation to SMARTLINE, USA-Online, and NREN.

to expand products that synthesize the research that can directly
related to practice. ERIC provides concise, understandable
summaries of research and practice on key topics of interest to
teachers and parents through digests and conclusion brochures. It is
desirable to increase the number and dissemination of such
products.

to expand coverage in the ERIC database to include commercial and
non-print materials (including books, computer software, statistical
databases, video), and better and more systematic journal coverage.

Some of these initiatives can be accomplished through cooperative
arrangements with commercial vendors, professional associations, or non-
profit agencies, e.g., providing full-text ERIC resources. However, most of
these important improvements are well beyond the capacity of existing
budgets, e.g., increasing the number and dissemination of digests and
conclusion brochures, placing ERIC resources directly in schools and
communities, expanding direct user services to include interacting with
teachers, students, and other users of electronic networks. This would be
money well-spent and would directly fulfill stated Congressional and
administration goals of disseminating information to practitioners.

In the limited remaining time, I wish to clear up two lingering mis-
conceptions about ERIC and to emphasize the capabilities of ERIC.

One often-voiced and erroneous statement is that ERIC is only for researchers
and graduate students. This is simply not true. Approximately one-half of
the 100,000 annual requests for information to ERIC Clearinghouses and
support components come from teachers and administrators. After the
review activities of 1987 and the establishment of new contacts, the ERIC
system committed itself to providing services and products to education
practitioners and parents. And ERIC has done so. In fact, it was the ERIC
system that proposed, in 1987, the creation of Access ERIC, a new system
component designed to coordinate ERIC's outreach, dissemination, and
referral services to practitioners and parents.
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Requests from practitioners and parents to all ERIC components come via
telephone, mail, electronic mail and in-person visits or at conferences.
Teachers and administrators typically ask for information on exemplary
programs or practices, curriculum or instructional approaches, research
findings and statistics for decision-making, or explanations of educational
terms or "hot topics." Parents often want to know about the potential impact
of a certain factor on their children, what is meant by a particular new
educational practice or development, or which federal, state, or local agencies
to contact for a particular need, and ERIC is able to answer all these questions
and more.

In addition, ERIC produces a full range of publications specifically targeted to
administrators, teachers, and parents. The ERIC Review, ERIC Digests,
monographs, and Conclusion Brochures reach hundreds of thousands of
teachers, administrators, and policymakers. Sample titles indicate the high
usefulness of these materials to these audiences:

The Teachers' Role in the Social Development of Young Children
(monograph published by the ERIC Clearinghouse on Early
Childhood Education)

Improving the School-Community Connection for Poor and
Minority Students (monograph published by the ERIC
Clearinghouse on Urban Education)

What Do Parents Need to Know About Children's Television
Viewing? (Conclusion Brochure published by Access ERIC)

Family Living: Suggestions for Effective Parenting (a collection of
short, reproducible articles, on early education, care, and child
development for parents of preschoolers, accompanied by ERIC
digests and an ERIC search, published by the ERIC Clearinghouse on
Early Childhood Education)

Educating Homeless Children (digest published by the ERIC
Clearinghouse on Urban Education)

School Leadership: Handbook for Excellence (monograph published
by the ERIC Clearinghouse on Educational Management).

Misconception number two is that ERIC is "just" a database, and an archival
database at that. Certainly the foundation for all ERIC services and products is
its database, as noted, the largest database of educational information in the
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world. However, the ERIC database is a "gold mine of relevant and timely
resources, containing thousands of program descriptions and evaluations,
conference proceedings, curriculum materials, research studies,
bibliographies, government reports and more. A majority of these materials
directly relate to the daily concerns and interests of teachers, administrators
and parents.

Furthermore, the full range of services and products described above clearly
demonstrate that the ERIC system is more than just a database in intent,
design, and active delivery. ERIC is highly successful in doing what it was
intended to do.

In terms of the future, in addition to its own initiatives, ERIC is in a position
to do whatever the Congress, the Department of Education, or OERI deem
appropriate and useful. Working closely with representatives of the
Clearinghouses and support services, Robert Stonehill, the OERI Director of
ERIC, leads a program that is able to respond to directives, defined needs, and
new opportunities in a timely and highly competent fashion. In many ways,
ERIC is unique among OERI entities-it is decentralized for subject expertise,
services, and product creation and delivery, but unified and coordinated in
responding to needs and new initiatives. Each ERIC Clearinghouse has a
unique expertise in relation to audience, subject area, and scope, but in
contacts with individual or organizational users, every ERIC component
assumes systemwide responsibilities. The Clearinghouses are committed to
helping constituencies in each scope area and to working cooperatively to
present a coordinated, national effort to disseminate educational information.

Again, ERIC is positioned to respond as a system to whatever initiatives the
Department and Congress choose. We span the full range of information
functions-gathering, access and retrieval, synthesizing, communicating. The
taxpayers' money is well spen, in ERIC. I encourage you to invest in new
challenges and resources for ERIC.

In closing, I offer a personal note. As an associate professor of Information
Studies, I can expend my time and effort in many different ways. Every day I
am faced with new opportunities to teach, conduct research, write, present,
and consult. Time is my most precious asset. Yet I choose to spend a
significant portion of my time working in ERIC. Why? Because it is highly
meaningful, highly effective, and highly rewarding. ERIC works. Every day,
my Clearinghouse and others provide important services and products that
make a difference. My ERIC work is as important as any other teaching or
research activity that I could do. I am proud to be associated with ERIC.

Thank you.

7



144

Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Ms. Linda Morra.
Ms. MORRA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am pleased to be here today to discuss GAO's findings concern-

ing the Department of Education's Research Library. Our review
was mandated by the Library Services and Construction Act
Amendments of 1990, and we issued our report in April 1991.

The report addressed the scholastic and historic value of the Li-
brary's collection, the effectiveness of services it provides to educa-
tion employees, and the public access to the Library. In addressing
these specific issues, it became clear that the Library lacked a col-
lection development policy specifying first its primary and other
users and, second, its materials acquisition and preservation prior-
ities and practices.

We recommended that the Secretary determine the Library's
scope and responsibilities and, in line with that, assure timely com-
pletion of a mission statement and a collection development policy.
Just last week, the Department approved a revised Library Mission
Statement. Work on the collection development policy is continu-
ing. Let me provide some details.

Education's Research Library is the major Federal education li-
brary. Library officials estimate that it contains from 250,000 to
300,000 volumes, including both contemporary and historical collec-
tions. The Library consists of a library section and the education
reference center section, both of which report to the director, Office
of Library Programs, in OERI. Our work focused only on the Li-
brary section.

According to the American Library Association and other library
experts, a collection development policy is needed to make effective
day-to-day decisions regarding acquisition and preservation of ma-
terial. Such a policy helps assure that the library systematically
takes into account the needs of users and the availability of re-
sources for cataloguing and p reserving services. Without this guid-
ance, the Education Library's contemporary collection has been
largely influenced by the interests of individual Secretaries of Edu-
cation.

Also, the Library has accepted a wide range of gifts of library
materials without considering their usefulness to Library users or
whether the Library has sufficient resources to store and catalogue
the materials. A collection development policy should specify the
needs and the services to be provided for each user group designat-
ed in the Library's mission statement.

Turning to the value of the existing collections, we found that al-
though the Library has never systematically inventoried or evalu-
ated its entire collection, experts agree that the historical collec-
tions are quite valuable. For example, they said the Library con-
tains unique materials on the Nation's nineteenth century educa-
tional system, including the education of the American Indian.
They also describe the selection of early American journals and
materials on the history of American colleges as excellent, and
they ranked the textbook collection as one of the three or four best
in the country.

Although the Library's collection is thus seen as having scholas-
tic and historic value, a 1989 Department of Education staff survey

I k
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showed that the Library is underused. Although 63 percent of the
respondents reported needing Library services in their work, only
42 percent had ever used the Library even once. Employees said
that the Library's inconvenient location, away from the Depart-
ment's headquarters, was one of the major reasons for its relatively
low use.

In response to these concerns, in April 1990 the Department did
set up a satellite library in the Department's headquarters build-
ing. Employees also said that their use of the Library was limited
because it lacked needed materials, and expert opinions echoed this
concern. Department officials said that the contemporary collec-
tion, rather than the historical one, was of most use to Department
staff.

However, experts saw the Library's contemporary collections as
less comprehensive than the historical collection and therefore less
attractive to researchers. We found many potential users were un-
aware of the Education Library's collections and services. Also,
problems in collection cataloguing and maintenance reduced the
usefulness of the Education Library to those who do use it.

Education researchers and others outside the Federal Govern-
ment who gather education information were generally unaware of
the Library's various collections. Eleven of the 20 organizations we
surveyed said their staffs rarely or never used the Library. Of the
11, seven said their staffs were unaware of the Library or its collec-
tions. Fifteen of the 20 organizations we surveyed, as well as li-
brary experts we contacted, said the Library needed to increase
public access. They thought this could be done by better publicizing
the Library's collections and services and improving dissemination
of materials.

Finally, Library officials told us that about one-half of the Li-
brary's volumes are not catalogued and thus generally are not re-
trievable or not useful to users. The uncatalogued volumes include
books in the historical and textbook collections as well as Educa-
tion publications and other materials developed under federally
funded grants. In addition, about 40,000 books in the historical and
rare book collection are poorly maintained and preserved.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, we found that the Library is a poten-
tially valuable source of information for education researchers,
policy-makers, and others. However, lack of clear policies for collec-

, tion development and weaknesses in collection cataloguing and
preservation limit its usefulness. The Department is taking steps in
line with our recommendations. It has established the Library's
mission; it is working to define a collection development policy.

A Once that is done, the Secretary should make sure that resources
budgeted are consistent with the revised mission and policy. The
Secretary also reported to GAO in July that they plan to review
the Library's role in the larger context of a national information
network.

This concludes my testimony, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Linda Morra follows:]
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SUMMARY OF TESTIMONY BY LINDA G. MORRA
ON ACTIONS NEEDED TO IMPROVE THE USEFULNESS

OF EDUCATION'S RESEARCH LIBRARY

The Department of Education's Research Library is the major federal
education library. Library officials estimate that it contains
250,000 to 300,000 volumes, including both contemporary and
historical collections. It has special collections, including rare
books, some of which date back to the 15th century. Although the
Library has never systematically inventoried or evaluated its
entire collection, experts agreed that the historical collections
are very valuable. The contemporary collection was seen as less
comprehensive and therefore somewhat less useful than the
historical collection.

GAO found that the library needs a collection development policy
to make effective day-to-day decisions regarding acquisition and
preservation. Absent this policy, the Library's contem,rary
collection has been largely influenced by the interests ,f
individual Secretaries of Education. Also the Library has accepted
a broad range of nifts of library materials without considering the
needs of its users or whether it had sufficient resources to
properly catalog and preserve the materials.

Other factors limited the Library's usefulness. A 1989 Department
survey of its staff showed that although 63 percent of respondents
needed library services in their work, only 42 percent had used the
Library. Reasons cited for their limited use were that the library
did not have needed materials and that it was inconveniently
located. Following the survey the Department s,:c up a satellite
library in the Department's headquarters building to improve
accessibility.

Also, many organizations GAO contacted said they were unaware of
the Library or its collections. They said the Library is a
potential source for information such as historical and legislative
documents and for accessing education data bases. They thought the
Library's collections and services should be better publicized and
.hat dissemination of materials should be improved.

Finally, Library officials told us that about one-half of the
Library's volumes had not been cataloged, and thus generally were
not retrievable and useful to users. In addition, about 40,000
l,,toks in the historical and rare book collections are poorly
tw,ntained and preserved.

,he Department is taking steps in line with GAO's recommendation.
To define a collection development policy, the Department had to
first determine the Library's scope of responsibilities and
complete revision of its mission statement. The mission statement
has recently been approved and work is continuing on the collection
development policy.

15L
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Mr. Chairman

I am pleased to be here today to discuss GAO's findings

concerning the Department of Education's Research Library. As

you know, our review was mandated by the Library Services and

Construction Act Amendments of 1990, Public Law 101-254,

Section 9. We completed our work about a year ago and issued our

report on the subject (Education's Library: Actions Needed to

Improve its Usefulness) HRD-91-61) in April 1991.

The report addressed the (1) scholastic and historic value of the

Library's collection, (2) effectiveness of services it provides

to Education employees, and (3) need to expand public access to

the Library. In addressing these specific issues it became clear

that the Library lacked a collection development policy

specifying (1) its primary and other users and (2) its materials'

acquisition and preservation priorities and practices.

We recommended that the Secretary determine the Library's scope

and responsibilities, and in line with that determination, assure

timely completion of a mission statement and a collection

development policy. Last week the Department approved a revised

Library mission statement. Work on the collection development

policy is continuing.

I will now provide some background on the Library and more detail

on our findings.

BACKGROUND

Education's Research Library is the major federal education

library. Library officials estimate that it contains 250,000 to

300,000 volumes, including both contemporary and historical

collections. It has special collections, including rare books,

some of which date back to the 15th century. The Library

consists of the Library Section and the Education Reference

Center Section, both of which report to the Director, Office or
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Library Programs, in the Office for Educational Research and

Improvement (OERI).

Our work focused on the Library Section, which maintains a major

collection of books, periodicals and microforms and conducts

routine library activities, such as acquisition, cataloging,

circulation, interlibrary loans and reference services. We

reviewed several existing studies of alternatives for improving

public access to the Library. We interviewed representatives of

20 key education associations and library organizations as well

as a researcher and librarians familiar with the Library's

collections. We also reviewed a Department staff survey

concerning staff use of the Library.

NEED FOR BETTER DEFINED

MISSION AND COLLECTION DEVELOPMENT POLICY

A mission statement and collection development policy, together,

should form the basis for the Secretary of Education's decisions

about the Library. However, at the time of our review the

Library did not have a collection development policy and was

revising its mission statement.

The Library needs to articulate a collection development policy.

According to the American Library Associati,:t and other library

experts, a collection development policy is needed to make

effective day-to-day decisions regarding acquisition and

preservation of materials. Such a policy would help assure that

the library systematically takes into account the needs of its

users and the availability of resources for cataloging and

preservation services. Absent this guidance, the Library's

contemporary c. .lection has been largely influenced by the

interests of individual Secretaries of Education. Also, the

Library has accepted a broad range of gifts of library materials

without considering their usefulness to library users or whether
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the library had sufficient resources to store and catalog the

materials.

A collection development policy should specify the needs and

services to be provided for each user group designated in the

Library's mission statement. Therefore, a clear mission

statement is needed. At the time of our review an OERI Library

Advisory Committee was revising the mission statement to better

target library services and was also drafting a collection

development policy.

As I noted earlier, the Department has approved a revised mission

statement and work is continuing on the collection development

policy. The Department also plans to review the Library's role in

a larger context. In July 1991, the Secretary reported to GAO

that various components within the Department, including the

Library, could serve as the foundation for a national information

network. He indicated that OERI was forming a group to assess

educators' needs and determine how the various components could

be structured to meet those needs. More recently, Department

officials informed us that management changes within OERI had

delayed the group's formation but the Department intends to

convene the group once a Director for Library Programs is

appointed.

SCHOLASTIC AND HISTORIC VALUE OF THE COLLECTIONS

Although the Library has never systematically inventoried or

evaluated its entire collection, experts agree that the

historical collections are very valuable. They said that the

Library provides information unavailable even in other libraries

with strong education collections. For example, they said the

Library contains unique materials on the nation's 19th century

educational system, including the education of the American

Indian. They also described the selection of early American

journals and materials on the history of American colleges as
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excellent and ranked the textbook collection as one of the three

or four best in the country.

USE BY DEPARTMENT STAFF

Although the Library's collection is seen as having scholastic

and historical value, a 1989 Department staff survey showed that

the Library is underused. Although 63 percent of the respondents

reported needing library services in their work, only 42 percent

had ever used the Library. Employees said that the Library's

inconvenient location away from the Department's headquarters

was one major reason for the relatively low use. In response

to these concerns the Department set up a satellite library in

the Department's headquarters building in April 1990.

Employees also said their use of the Library was limited because

it lacked needed materials; expert opinions echoed this concern.

Department officials said that the contemporary collection,

rather than the historical one, was of most use to Department

staff. However, experts saw the Library's contemporary

collections as less comprehensive than the historical collection

and therefore less attractive to researchers. The contemporary

collection is less comprehensive because of a decline in

acquisition of material during the mid-1950s and the mid-1980s,

when the Library experienced several organizational and

geographic changes.

MAJOR ORGANIZATIONS SEE NEED

TO IMPROVE PUBLIC ACCESS TO LIBRARY

Many potential library users were unaware of the Library's

collections and services. Also, problems in collection

cataloging and maintenance reduce the usefulness of the Library

to those who do use it.
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Education researchers and others outside the federal government
who gather education information were generally unaware of the
Library's various collections. Eleven of the 20 organizations we
surveyed said that their staffs rarely or never use the Library.
Of the 11, 7 said their staffs were unaware of the Library or its
collections.

Fifteen of the 20 organizations we surveyed as well as library
experts we contacted saic the Library needed to increase public
access. Several organizations pointed to difficulties staffs

have in obtaining needed information, such as historical and

legislative documents and accessing education data bases. The
Library is a potential source for such information and expanding
its public accessibility would likely improve users' abilities to
obtain needed data. They thought access could be improved by

better publicizing the Library's collections and services and
improving dissemination of materials. For example, they

suggested publishing bibliographies of. Library materials and
summaries of the research available through the Library.

Finally, Library officials told us that about one-half of the
Library's volumes are not cataloged, and thus generally are not
retrievable and useful to users. The uncataloged volumes include
books in the historical and textbook collections as well as
Education publication! and other materials developed under
federally funded grants. In addition, about 40,000 books in the
historical and rare book collections are poorly maintained and
preserved.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, we found that the Library is a
potentially valuable source of information for educational
researchers, policy makers, and others. However, lack of clear
policies for collection development and weaknesses in collection
cataloging and preservation limit its usefulness. The Department
is taking steps in line with our recommendation. It has
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established the Library's mission and is working to define a

collection development policy. Once that is done the Secretary

should make sure that resources budgeted are consistent with the

revised mission and policy.

This concludes my testimony Mr. Chairman. I would be happy to

answer questions.
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Chairman OWENS. Thank you.
Mr. Stanley Zenor.
Mr. ZENOR. Thank you, Congressman Owens.
As my written testimony focused primarily on USA-Online and

SMARTLINE, so will my comments. I would prefer to be brief in
my comments so that perhaps we will have the opportunity for dia-
logue following.

As we look at the proposed legislation or what OERI has pro-
posed for SMARTLINE, I immediately see an issue of access and
equity being raised. Mr. Ballenger alluded to those in his question-
ing to Mr. Komoski earlier in that an overwhelming number of our
schools do not have the infrastructure necessary to take advantage
of the electronic data that either system proposes to provide. There
is no doubt that, as we seek to improve the schooling of our Na-
tion's students, we need to provide more and better data to our
teachers, administrators, and to the parents that are becoming in-
volved in the process. However, simply putting it on to a system
does not get it into the hands of the individuals that need it.

The members of my Association are the library and media spe-
cialists in public schools, the individuals that work with teachers
and the administrators and the parents in their districts to assist
in locating learning materials, assist in the integration of these
materials in the classroom. They would be, and they are identified
in the legislation, as one of the points of entry for this data into
the schools, the libraries.

However, in talking with my members, it is apparent that very
few elementary schools even have a telephone line within the li-
brary. Without a telephone line, you have no way to get to the out-
side world to access a data base. Those that may have a telephone
line do not necessarily have the computer equipment with the tele-
communications hardware and software necessary to link up to a
network.

We fare somewhat better in high schools in that most high
schools do have access to outside telephone lines, do have more
computers than are found in elementary schools, but it is not the
majority case even in the high school.

I had the opportunity last week to address a convention of my
members in the State of Indiana, and at the conclusion I asked
them three or four questions. I asked them how many of their li-
braries had outside telephone lines, and, out of a group of about
500 at this particular session. fewer than 200 raised their hands.
When I asked of those 200, how many of them were in the high
schools, most hands stayed up; how many were in the elementary
schools? most hands went down. I further asked if they had the
equipment, and it was apparent that the equipment does not exist.

I took the opportunity yesterday to call a person in the Madison
Metro School District from Congressman Klug's district to ask
what their capability was, because Madison is a very progressive
and a very good school district. Up to this point, they have not had
the capabilities in their libraries to access outside data bases. Cur-
rently, the hardware exists and is sitting in a closet. They are ne-
gotiating with the telephone company in Madison to provide the
service into the buildings.
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One problem that buildings in our schools face in terms of declin-
ing budgets is that the local telephone companies prefer to think of
a school as a business and build their telephone usage at business
rates rather than home or consumer rates, three or four times the
cost of what you or I may pay for our residence phone. If we expect
our administrators to have access to the information, perhaps we
should think in terms of having a telephone in every classroom so
that the teacher, at the moment of need when working with stu-
dents, can call up USA-Online, or SMARTLINE, or whatever data
base necessary to locate the information to solve the particular in-
structional problem that they are dealing with.

Can you imagine the cost, what it will take, the infrastructure
that it will take to support putting in telephones even if we just do
it in every school library, let alone in every classroom?

Now. obviously, the richer districts in the country have access to
s. Jae of this technology and have access to telephone lines. I sus-
pect that in Congressman Owens' district that is not the case, and I
attempted to call one of my members in your district yesterday,
and they were busy, working with their students and their teach-
ers, and couldn't answer my question for me; and, Mr. Ballenger,
the rural schools, the rural districts face the same situation; they
do not have the money, and when it comes time for administrators
to make decisions in their schools of where they spend money, tele-
phone lines, telecommunications, access to the outside world are
not always of the highest priority.

If we intend to provide this information, in whatever form,
whether it is USA-Online, or SMARTLINE, or in a private partner-
ship with something like Prodigy or Compuserve, we have to pro-
vide the infrastructure in our schools for those individuals to take
advantage of that.

Additionally, the Department of Education has characterized
their request for SMARTLINE as creating a system that will be
user friendly, will integrate several data bases into one system.
Searching electronic data bases requires a certain amount of skill
and expertise. A teacher could put in a request for information on
how to teach fractions to fourth-grade students and receive hun-
dreds of citations of studies, reports, conference papers, at cetera,
but then what happens? They have to be able to find that informa-
tion. With advanced skills, they could say teaching fractions to
fourth grade students or in inner cities at a particular learning
level, et cetera, but you have to narrow it down; you can be inun-
dated with the information that comes out of systems such as ERIC
until you know some of the strategies involved.

Within the schools, the library media specialist is the person that
works with the teachers and administrators, knows how to search
and define those questions, help that teacher define those ques-
tions, so that instead of 400 maybe they get four very, very specific,
germane citations or full-text references that they need. Without
those individuals to assist in the process, it becomes difficult. Once
you have the citations, you have to find and retrieve the material;
once you have the material, you have to determine how to inte-
grate it into the curriculum and make it work with your particular
students in a particular situation. Simply providing information
does not solve the problem that I think we are attempting to deal
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with in the legislation or in the Department of Education's OERI
SMARTLINE proposal.

I also talked to a member in Congressman Cunningham's district
yesterday to ask them about their situation and told them what I
was doing today and that I would be talking with you about
SMARTLINE, USA-Online, and described what those two things
were to them, and their response was back to me: "That sounds an
awful lot like ERIC, doesn't it?" to which I had to admit, yes, it
does.

I suggested in my written testimony that, rather than funding
the development of new data bases, new services, that perhaps we
would all be better served by charging ERIC to do the things that
SMARTLINE proposes to do and to direct some of that funding
into providing the infrastructure so that our schools and our public
libraries can provide the services and have the outlet to provide
the services for the people that need that information and want
that information.

I thank you for the opportunity and look forward to your ques-
tions.

[The prepared statement of Stanley D. Zenor follows:]

STATEMENT OF STANLEY D. ZENOR, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, ASSOCIATION FOR
EDUCATIONAL COMMUNICATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY

Thank you for the opportunity to appear today to express the Association for Edu-
cational Communications and Technology's view on the reauthorization of OERI,
and in particular on the technology component contained in the reauthorization.
The Association for Educational Communications and Technology (AECT) is a na-
tional professional association representing members working at all levels of educa-
tion. AECT members are involved in the improvement of instruction through the
systematic application of instructional technology to the learning process.

I want to state that AECr strongly supports legislation that will increase the ap-
plication of instructional technology in our Nation's schools. Instructional technolo-
gy provides a means of changing what happens in the classroom, a means of creat-
ing equity in education, and a means of providing access to a wide variety of infor-
mation resources.

Instructional technology is not a computer, satellite dish, or piece of educational
software. Instructional technology is a process that involves the application of learn-
ing theory, educational hardware and software, internal and external resources, and
evaluation to a desired learning outcome. Through the application of instructional
technology, learning situations can be created to meet the unique and individual
needs of multiple learners within the same classroom. The process of instructional
technology assists teachers and school administrators in modifying the classroom
curriculum and developing new classroom curricula to meet the rapidly changing
needs of today's schools.

I am pleased that the legislation being discussed today and the OERI budget re-
quest recognizes the integral roles instructional technology and the Library Media
Center have in the improvement of our Nation's schools and education of our stu-
dents. The mission of the Library Media Center, staffed by professional Library

4 Media Specialists, is to provide the services and support necessary to integrate in-
structional technology in the school's curriculum, serving students, teachers, and
administrators.

Both H.R. 4014 and the reauthorization request of OERI recognize that as schools
search for ways to improve, a wide variety of information is needed to guide their
efforts. H.R. 4014 and its provision for "USA Online" and the administration's
OERI reauthorization request containing its provision for SMARTLINE share the
common goal of developing a system for the dissemination of information that can
be used by teachers, administrators, parents, and the general public to improve the
learning of today's students. The approaches proposed, however, appear to differ
greatly. Additionally, it appears that neither H.R. 4014 or the OERI proposal take
into account the infrastructures necessary to support the proposed systems.
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The issues of educational access and equity must be addressed during the course
of discussion on this legislation. Many schools, particularly elementary schools, do
not have an outside telephone line in the Library Media Center. Additionally, many
schools do not have computer equipment for telecommunications in the Library
Media Center. Without these two basic pieces of technology, teachers, administra-
tors, parents, and students will be denied access to the electronic data bases being
proposed.

Many districts do not yet have full-time Library Media Specialists in their
schools, particularly elementary school level. The absence of a full-time professional
in the Library Media Center creates another obstacle in the utilization of the pro-
posed electronic data bases. Although "USA-Online" and SMARTLINE are envi-
sioned as being user-friendly, individuals using either system will need assistance. It
takes specialized skill to search an electronic data base to locate specific information
within the massive holdings of any data base. Asking the data base for information
on teaching fractions to elementary students could result in hundreds of citations.
Successful data base searching requires specialized skillsskills that Library Media
Specialists have and can teach to other users. Locating the appropriate citations or
information within a data base is, however, only the beginning of the process.

Once the citations are identified, the full text of the citation reference is generally
needed. This will entail either retrieving it in the form of hard copy, or locating it
using an advanced feature of an electronic data base. Once the information is re-
trieved, it must be integrated into the school's curriculum, and resources to support
the curriculum change must be created or acquired. The information must be put
into use if it is going to have any effect upon improving the education of our stu-
dents. To accomplish this requires an infrastructure that many of our schools do not
currently have.

We already have an outstanding electronic data base system serving education in
the form of ERIC. The basic mission of ERIC is to collect and disseminate informa-
tion pertaining to education. ERIC serves a wide constituency that includes teach-
ers, administrators, researchers and students. In addition to its electronic data base,
ERIC provides a wide range of customized services including specialized bibliogra-
phies, digests and reports on specialized and often requested topics. In addition to
providing this information as a result of routine requests, this information is also
disseminated to educators through professional association publications and presen-
tations at conferences and conventions. I would like to suggest that the existing re-
sources of ERIC be utilized as the core of any electronic data base dissemination
system developed in the form of "USA-Online" or SMARTLINE. It would appear
that by utilizing ERIC, funding that might otherwise be used to develop graphical
interfaces between multiple data bases and the creation of new data bases could be
used to further the dissemination of information about teaching and learning to
teachers, school administrators and parents. Rather than funding the development
of new electronic networks, funding could be directed at providing the basic infra-
structure necessary, such as telephone lines, the appropriate computer hardware
and equipment to assure access to the data base in not only our country's richest
schools but also in the schools where the information need is probably the great-
estour underfunded and underfinanced schools. Additionally, the available fund-
ing could also be directed at providing the necessary support staff within our schools
to assist teachers, administrators and parents in utilizing this information.

The goal of providing a data base of information on teaching and learning for edu-
cators and parents is clearly a positive step in the process of improving the educa-
tion of our students. We must, however, do more than simply provide the informa-
tion. We must be certain that the infrastructures are available to make the infor-
mation accessible and to translate the information into action in order to have a
positive impact upon the education of our students today and in the future.

Chairman OWENS. I thank you.
Let me start with you, Mr. Zenor. What is your reaction to the

EPIE system which was described before? Did you hear the previ-
ous witness?

Mr. ZENOR. Yes, and I have been acquainted with EPIE as an ed-
ucator for over 20 years, and it is an outstanding organization and
has reliably provided evaluation of hardware in its earlier years
and now software instructional materials to the education commu-
nity. I think, as Mr. Komoski pointed out, there is a great deal of
educational software that exists that is untested. We have no idea
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whether it is good or bad, yet our schools spend money on it. You
all, I'm sure, in your offices have experienced the same thing
simply buying a piece of software for your PC. You buy it without
knowing what you get, and sometimes it is good, and sometimes it
is bad.

Schools cannot afford to buy bad software; we cannot afford any
longer for our students to use untested, unproven software. Schools
need access to that information. As Ken suggested, EPIE could,
through an electronic data base system, guide their purchases so
that we provide the best opportunities for our students to achieve.

Chairman OWENS. Do you have any examples of schools, local
education agencies, that are models in the use of electronic commu-
nications and take advantage fully of networks in existence?

Mr. ZENOR. Yes. One that immediately comes to mind is Cherry
Creek High School, which is in suburban Denver, Colorado.

Chairman OWENS. Cherry Creek?
Mr. ZENOR. Cherry Creek. It is an exemplary school in terms of

use of technology, media utilization within the library, external
data base utilization by teachers and students.

Norfolk, Virginia, is also
Chairman OWENS. That is closer.
Mr. ZENOR. It is a little closer.
Let's see. I could certainly come up with a list for you, Mr. Chair-

man, if you would like.
Chairman OWENS. We would appreciate that.
Mr. ZENOR. Okay.
Chairman OWENS. If you could give us a list of situations which

are good examples, models.
Chairman OWENS. Dr. Eisenberg, Mr. Zenor said that ERIC may

be already doing most of what SMARTLINE is trying to do. Would
you comment on that?

Dr. EISENBERG. Having heard Mr. Komoski speak, I see the desir-
ability of bringing even more than the ERIC does into an electronic
one-stop kind of process. I don't think it matters as much whether
we call it ERIC or SMARTLINE or USA-Online, or whatever. The
point is that educators in our schools, future educators, parents, or
whatever, should be able to go to one place and get the electronic
information that is funded by the government, that is available
through commercial means and whatever; not to recreate, but to
bring together the electronic resources.

The ERIC system has already put together the bibliographic data
base. With our digests and our digests on line, we have made a
start at the synthesis kinds of things. If there are other type data
bases that are necessary, that are not in existence, I think the
ERIC system can make a great contribution to that. So regardless
of how it all plays out, I think the ERIC services and products data
bases have to be the backbone of something like SMARTLINE.

I would, by the way, echo that our users are screaming for direct
product type information and data bases as well, that is an impor-
tant need also, and examplesyou just asked for an example of
good practice in terms of technology and whatever.

Quince Orchard, by the way, in Maryland, is a school where the
students even dial up at night and access the data bases in the li-
brary media centers. That kind of information on practice and
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whatever are data bases that we can build and also put into the
SMARTLINE.

Chairman OWENS. I, as a librarian, am quite familiar with the
wonders of ERIC. I think it represented real vision at the Federal
level more than 20 years ago, and then that vision faltered and
they began to neglect it. But for the benefit of my colleague who is
a businessman, can you just tell us a little bit about the cost of
ERIC? How much is borne the Federal Government and how
much is not supplied?

Dr. EISENBERG. Well, ERIC is unique in some ways. I believe the
Federal funding is around $6 million, give or take, for 16 clearing-
houses, for a centralized access ERIC unit in Washington. So what
the ERIC clearinghouses do is sift through all the possible informa-
tion that is available in reports and documents and things like that
and decide which are the best.

There is a quality control aspect of ERIC in that we reject things
we deem are not appropriate, perhaps not timely or timeless, that
are not stated well or their conclusions are not adequately support-
ed. Then that is made into an electronic data base which vendors
Dialog Information Services, BRS, GTE, and othersput up and
sell time at a fairly low rate, because it is government supported.
I'm not sure about the connect time, but it is in the $20 range
versus $80 and $100 and $150 for more the medical and engineer-
ing data bases and things like that. So there is that aspect of the
support for the dissemination of ERIC information through com-
mercial means.

We also have these partnerships and adjunct clearinghouses
which get their money from external sources as well. So there is a
nice balance in the ERIC system between the public supported and
the private. But $6 million doesn't go very far.

Chairman OWENS. Did you say $6 million or $60?
Dr. EISENBERG. Six point$6 million.
Chairman OWENS. Six million dollars. Let the record show he is

saying $6 million.
Dr. EISENBERG. Yes.
Chairman OWENS. For $6 million, you get a system which, inci-

dentally, is used worldwide by educators.
Dr. EISENBERG. Not only used worldwide but valued. Don Ely, as-

sociate director of our clearinghouse, has traveled worldwide and
he will tell you. You go into Peru and they will have an older ERIC
collection, not even an updated one, and they guard it, and they
hoard it as this treasure that provides them the information they
need, because in some ways it is the only education information
they have. It would be a wonderful foreign policy tool for us to be
able to give ERIC data bases and systems worldwide.

Chairman OWENS. But the United States Information Service has
ERIC in all of their centers across the world.

Dr. EISENBERG. That is correct.
So the ERIC system is a bargain for $6 million. First ..f all, the

question answering, the creation of the range of products, the
750,000 entries in the system, but we could do so much more. We
are not satisfied; we have only answered 100,000 questions last
year. If we had an 800 number for every ERIC clearinghouse, we
could probably quadruple that: if we had a system where we em-
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phasized the user services, if, as Dr. Webb talked about, we were
linked to extension agents that were out there and knew and were
able to do it.

If something like SMARTLINE is available to library media spe-
cialists so that they can pull the ERIC material that they need and
then make it available to teachers, then it works as the unified
system of information dissemination.

Chairman OWENS. In truth, though, you are not doing all this for
$6 million. What do the universities contribute?

Dr. EISENBERG. Rig1tt. There are contributions on each side. At
our own university there is the contribution of the space, the facili-
ties, the time for faculty, and whatever. I don't have the figures on
that personally, but there is a tremendous amount that is support-
ed just by the infrastructure and the agencies that the ERIC clear-
inghouses are in. I stand corrected.

Chairman OWENS. We estimated at one time that they contribute
at least as much as the Federal Government, the matching funds
and sometimes even greater.

Dr. EISENBERG. With the matching aspect of it.
Chairman OWENS. The Federal $6 million has been parlayed into

this magnificent system that already exists, and then Access ERIC,
could you explain a little bit more about that?

Dr. EISENBERG. Yes. In 1987, the ERIC directors actually said,
you know, "We can do more on the outreach side; we need more of
a one-stop shopping kind of unit, component," and that was picked
up by OERI, and it was funded as a one-stop, dial 1-800-USE-
ERIC, and anybody can get in touch with the ERIC system and
then coordinate activities and whatever.

They are fundedI'm not sure of the exact figure; I believe it is
in the $350,000 range annually. That is within, by the way, the $6
million that I was talking about; that includes Access ERIC, the
processing facility, the entire system. And Access ERIC is just
starting to get going in terms of being utilized and recognized in
the ways that we envision. They have created some very useful
data bases. There is now a directory of education information pro-
viders for the entire country that people have access to.

Access ERIC, again, has the 800 phone number, but if someone
calls Access ERIC, let's say, from your district and they have a
question about early childhood education and the expert is in Illi-
nois, because that is the ERIC clearinghouse on early childhood,
there is no way to shift that person over. We have to say, "Well,
you have to call them," and it is a long-distance phone call. Access
ERIC does what it can.

Access ERIC coordinates the creation of the conclusion brochures
which are the ERIC system's effort to sift down the information
and make it available to parents in a concise manner and in a
manner that meets their needs. They have coordinated the publica-
tion of the conclusion brochures. That is one of the major activities
we see there.

On a personal note, my wife is a pediatric nurse-practitioner, and
she can't keep the conclusion brochures in her office because they
are immediately gobbled up by the parents. She has a full array of
them out there. One proposal was, if we had the funding to produce
enough conclusion brochures to put in every pediatric office in this
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country, we would be able to get out there and reach education in-
formation for parents.

Chairman OWENS. Dr. Webb, given the enormous problems faced
by inner city communities and the communities served by the
Urban League, do you think ERIC has any relevance in helping us
with those problems?

Dr. WEBB. Certainly ERIC definitely has relevance in solving
those problems. One of the problems is that there is a lack of infor-
mation about many kinds of services and strategies that could be
used to impact on the problems, and ERIC is very remote in terms
of the perception of many of the people we serve in our communi-
ties, and the reasons for that are, as mentioned earlier by another
person, the fact that the technology does not exist in many of our
communities. We certainly don't have a modem, sometime9 a tele-
phone, and certainly not a computer in many cases to use software
necessary to access ERIC, Compuserve, and other data bases.

We are considering a proposal called Centers of Excellence,
where we would establish community centers in communities
throughout the Urban League network where there would be an
infrastructure. They would be supported locally, and students, par-
ents, anyone, would be able to go there to find information about
parenting, about health, about education, tutoring, those kinds of
things.

Chairman OWENS. Do all center city communities have libraries?
Dr. WEBB. Yes, most do.
Chairman OWENS. Are libraries possible candidates for these

Centers of Excellence?
Dr. WEBB. Well, of course they are candidates. The problem that

we run into is a problem we run into when we are trying to work
with the schools, that you can't get in there past five o'clock, they
are only open 3 days a week. These kinds of problems caused by
the budget create difficulties in articulating with public institu-
tions like libraries and schools.

Chairman OWENS. You had mentionedand I do thank you for
your support of the District Education Agent Program concept
but you mentioned that there is a problem that they might be mis-
used for the mobilization of special interest groups. Would you care
to elaborate on that a little bit?

Dr. WEBB. Yes. For example, I formerly was a part of the ERIC
community as associate director at the ERIC Clearinghouse on
Urban Education. I have been associated since 1980 with ERIC, and
over the years I have seen a number of shifts that have been the
result of thinking of people who have come into the administration
to try to shift the country to some political agenda.

My point is simply that I don't see this program of outreach as a
political tool to organize anyone around any other reason than to
improve the quality of life, the quality of services that are provided
in particular communities, especially those communities in great-
est need. So I guess my major point was that this effort should be a
nonpartisan effort and that it should focus mainly on the goal of
improving life, the quality of life in those communities.

Chairman OWENS. Yes, your recommendation is well taken. I
think the bill should make sure we have some safeguards against
any misuse of that component of H.R. 4014.

ItJ
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Ms. Morra, we have a National Library of Agriculture, we have a
National Library of Medicine. Are these constructs obsolete? Why
is it so difficult to get an investment of time and attention and
funds in the National Library of Education? Did you run across
any data or any thinking that deemed that national libraries like
this might be obsolete as a resource for a particular group of pro-
fessionals or a particular function they are serving?

Ms. MORRA. The Library, we found, is certainly in a sorry state.
Chairman OWENS. The library where?
Ms. MORRA. The Education Library is in a sorry state and bears

little resemblance to the kind of information center that your bill
describes.

The Education people themselves think that part of the problem
that they face has been the number of changes that that Library
has undergone through the years, the number of changes in its lo-t cation from first being outside HEW, being brought into HEW,
being in NIE, undergoing several changes within the Department
of Education itself. They think that that has hurt the attention to
the Library, as you are more concerned about just getting the Li-
brary operating in the face of so many moves.

We also note that in terms of budget from 1980 to 1990and this
is using 1980 dollarsthe resources have decreased by 62 percent
that have gone to the Education Library.

Chairman OWENS. The resources have decreased by 62 percent
since when?

Ms. MORRA. From 1980 to 1990.
Chairman OWENS. Sixty-two percent?
Ms. MORRA. Yes.
Chairman OWENS. Thanks.
Ms. MORRA. And the folks that we talked to in the Library cer-

tainly feel that part of the reason they are in the situation they
are in is because of the lack of staff and the lack of dollars.

Chairman OWENS. Do you have any recommendations for what
might be an adequate budget for the Library?

Ms. MORRA. They are requesting this year or planning to spend
$500,000.

Chairman OWENS. What is the present budget?
Ms. MORRA. Three hundred and twenty-five thousand dollars,

and the additional moneys, the large majority of it is going for a
technical assistance contract to help them preserve that deteriorat-
ing collection, help them catalogue that half of the collection that
is not currently catalogued and accessible. Certainly if you are
going to maintain any kind of library, it seems that those are
things that need to be done.

We raise the issue in our report of whether, given the current
status, without any extra attention going to this, the historical col-
lection should even continue to be housed in Education's Library,
and currently, as we indicated, the contemporary collection is
thought to be inadequate. So without something, those issues would
have to be addressed. So at least the technical contract is an at-
tempt to do something.

We also see the Secretary, as I indicated, following our recom-
mendations of doing a mission statement, and as of last week they
do have a mission statement. The mission statement at least sets

1
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out what the Library is doing as the prior draft did but does set out
what they think it should do, but we see that the mission state-
ment still lacks a statement of priorities.

Chairman OWENS. You have seen the mission statement? Does it
have any reference to SMARTLINE and any relationship that that
Library might have to SMARTLINE?

Ms. MORRA. No, I think it does not get that specific. We would
hope for more specifics in the collection development policy. We
would hope that it spells out more of what the policy is, who they
see as the Library's users, what services they think should be pro-
vided to those users, and what the priority of use is.

Chairman OWENS. But most of the increase that is anticipated
would go toward this technical assistance contract? They don't pro-
pose to provide any more professional librarians, for example? Do
you think they have an adequate number of professional librarians
on staff?

Ms. MORRA. They currently have 15 people, I believe; eight in the
main library and the research service, two in the satellite library,
and I think five are in the reference section.

Chairman OWENS. Are they professionals you are talking about,
or clerks?

Ms. MORRA. I believe those are professionals.
I don't believe that they have identified more staff currently in

the budget as most critical. The staff we talked to believed that
they could use more people. We do not at this point have an opin-
ion on that.

Chairman OWENS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Ballenger.
Mr. BALLENGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Zenor, considering the obvious lack of capabilities because of

no phones and no computers and so forth, to be able to use ERIC,
what type of installation cost would be involved in a school? I don't
know if you need to have a fiber-optic line, or can you use copper
lines?

Mr. ZENOR. ERIC is available in a variety of ways. Besides being
on line, you can get it on CD-ROM, which requires a computer and
a CD-ROM drive. That is in the neighborhood of $2,000 per work-
station. You can also get ERIC in microfiche and microfilm. I don't
know what the collection costs like that.

Mike.
Dr. EISENBERG. Well, it varies by the level of access you want,

but I will give you a ball park figure. Let's say you wanted to put
the ERIC data base itself in every school in the country. If every
school were given an ERIC data base, a CD-ROM station right
thereI'm talking about the data base itself, not the equipment; I
mean most schools have the computerswe could do that for $10
million tomorrow.

Chairman OWENS. For every school?
Dr. EISENBERG. For every school in the country. You have about,

what, 75,000 or 100,000 schools. We could probably contract with
one of the vendors to create a CD-ROM at that size of a contract
for maybe $100 or $150 or something like that for each school,
where we could give them the disk that would put ERIC in the
hands of every school in the country. They would have to provide

1
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the computer and the computer station. The problem is not usually
a computer; you need a CD-ROM drive. That would give them the
ERIC data base itself. That would not necessarily give all those
other things that we would need.

But ERIC right now is not SMARTLINE, it is not electronically,
technologically based on high tech. We would recommend, in fact,
that this effort to disseminate education information in the schools
span low tech all the way through high tech. I mean why shouldn't
we have enough funds to put ERIC digests, a full set of ERIC di-
gests, in every school? That is synthesized, sifted out information
you pay per form. We don't have the funds to produce those kinds
of numbers.

Mr. BALLENGER. Let me ask you a question. As a businessman, in
my own company we are redoing our own computer. We have got
Hewlett-Packard; everything is Hewlett-Packard. We went to the
9000 series, and it turns out that everything I have got aside from
that is not worth anything, you can't even trade it in, and yet we
have 25 CRT's, and we have got two additional computers that
work beautifully. They say they will take them, but they are going
to junk them or something like that.

Is it not possible to take some equipment like that, that has no
value? I would be happy to give it to the school system if it was
usable. Can I pose that question to anybody? Does it make sense? I
mean I'm sure this has got to be happening all over the country,
every time you upgrade your computer, that what you had is no
longer of value.

Mr. ZENOR. Yes, you are right. To make the blanket statement
that every piece of computer equipment that gets obsoleted
through the upgrade process is going to be usable in a school is too
much to say, because there reaches a point when you can't main-
tain it any longer due to age or accessibility. But many companies
that have gone through and upgraded from the very first IBM PC
or from a 286 PC to the next levels up, and there are schools that
would love to have those for use by teachers and students.

Your particular HP I am not familiar with, Mr. Ballenger. I sus-
pect, however, that there are, at the very least, community and
junior colleges in North Carolina that are still using the HP 9000.
At the public school level, I don't know.

Dr. EISENBERG. I would say that one of the reasons that compa-
nies upgrade is because of the maintenance costs.

Mr. BALLENGER. Maintenance costs and also the speed that is
necessary and the number of CRT's that you can have.

Dr. EISENBERG. Right, off of one machine.
Mr. BALLENGER. That is right.
Dr. EISENBERG. For stand-alone PC's there is absolutely no prob-

lem, and schools would welcome them, but once you start in with a
system, you have system management and maintenance, that be-
comes counterproductive. Also, some of those systems were proprie-
tary operating systems and whatever, whereas the main education-
al software would not run on those things that are available. So
there is a bit of a problem in the technical side of it.

Mr. BALLENGER. Oh, no. We programmed our own system and
bought everything to fit the cost accounting system and inventory
controls and pricing.
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Dr. EISENBERG. But the DOS systems and the mainstream class
ports, the IBM DOS systems and Macintosh, even the Apple II sys-
tems that people might be accessing from business and whatever,
certainly schools would be able to use them.

But let me turn it around and say it another way. We want the
best schools in the worldright?competitive advantage and the
whole thing, so we are going to give them yesterday's technology?

Mr. BALLENGER. If yesterday's technology doesn't cost anything
and we have to borrow the money from the Japanese to pay for it,
maybe yesterday's technology is better than nothing.

Dr. EISENBERG. Yes, it may be better than nothing, but it is still
not going to put high techyou know, we talk about investing in
America's future in schools and all that, so we are going to give
them a cast-off. That really concerns me.

Chairman OWENS. Would the gentleman yield for a minute?
Mr. BALLENGER. Sure.
Chairman OWENS. I think the distinction ought to be made here

between computers that are going to be used to teach students how
to use computers and computers that are going to be used to access
information by libraries and by teachers. It seems to me that age is
not as important there. Would that be a distinction?

Dr. EISENBERG. Well, again, what is the biggest problem with
teaching? They have too many students and not enough time to
work and whatever, and slower machines that are not giving
themif you ever sat down and used the Prodigy interface, it is so
slow, particularly on the slower machines; you can wait forever. I
would rather have a teacher who is, you know, between classes and
needs a quick piece of information be able to get it quickly so that
they can go back to the classroom. There is an efficiency question
too, I think, that relates to that. It is a matter of weighing the in-
vestment of time and effort to use that technology.

Mr. BALLENGER. Two years ago, this thing was worth $50,000. I
don't know what it is worthit is not worth anything now. It is
not worth anything to me, but it might be worth something to the
school system, and if it is sensible to ask the school system if they
would like to have it

Dr. EISENBERG. I'll tell you what the school systems could use
technology-wise; they could use the microfiche readers that indus-
tries are discarding, because they don't use microfiche because ev-
erything is on CD-ROM. They can use that for catalogues from li-
braries that are available on microfiche, for ERIC microfiche, and
whatever. That is a piece of technology that schools would wel-
come. It doesn't always have to be the high-tech side in order to get
people the information they need.

Mr. BALLENGER. Right. Well, I thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman OWENS. I want to thank all of the panelists that ap-

peared today, as well as the panelists who appeared yesterday.
This concludes the 2-day hearing on H.R. 4014. If any of the pan-

elists have further recommendations to make, we would welcome
those recommendations within the next 10 days for the record.

Thank you again for appearing. The hearing of the subcommittee
is now adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 11:53 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]


